THIS COPY IS FOR INFORMATION ONLY. YOU MUST PURCHASE THE PROPOSAL TO SUBMIT A BID.

## Project Manual for ROOF REPLACEMENTS at MARGARET M. O'NEILL BUILDING 410 FEDERAL STREET Dover, Delaware

OMB/DFM Contract No. MC1002000252

September 16, 2013

### <u>Owner</u>

State of Delaware OMB/Division of Facilities Management 540 S. DuPont Highway, Suite 1 Dover, Delaware

### Architect

Cooperson Associates, LLC 1504 North French Street Wilmington, Delaware

CA Project No. 13080

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

- A. Specifications for this project are arranged in accordance with the Construction Specification Institute numbering system and format. Section numbering is discontinuous and all numbers not appearing in the Table of Contents are not used for this Project.
- B. DOCUMENTS BOUND HEREWITH

	D. DC		~
	DIVISION	) – BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS	
	INVITATIO	N TO BID (ADVERTISEMENT)	
	INSTRUCT	TIONS TO BIDDERS	ITB- , Thיי ITB - 12
	BID FORM		P1 THRU BF-6
	BID BOND	0-	
		D FORM OF AGREEMENT TWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR (AIA A101 - 2007)	1 THRU 7
	CONTRAC	T FOR CONSTRUCTION (A101)	CC-1
	PERFORM	IANCE BOND	1 THRU 2
	PAYMENT	BOND	1 THRU 2
	APPLICAT	ION AND CERTIFICATE FOR PAILMENT (SAMPLE AIA G702 & G70	03 - 1992)
		CONDITIONS OF THE COL TRACT R CONSTRUCTION (AIA A201- 2007)	GC-1 THRU GC-38
	SUPPLEM	ENTARY GENERAL CONFITIONS (A201-2007)	SG-1 THRU SG-10
	GENERAL	REQUIREMENTS	GR-1 THRU GR-14
	DELAWAR	E PREVAIL ING WAGE RATES	
	DIVISION 1	- CENFRAL REQUIREMENTS	
	011000	SUMMARY	011000-1 THRU 011000-3
	01 <b>∠</b> 100	ALLOWANCES	012100-1 THRU 012100-2
,	C 12600	CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROCEDURES	012600-1 THRU 012600-2
	012900	PAYMENT PROCEDURES	012900-1 THRU 012900-3
	013100	PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION	013100-1 THRU 013100-5
	013300	SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES	013300-1 THRU 013300-5

•

- 015000 TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS
- 016000 PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS
- 017300 EXECUTION
- 017329 CUTTING AND PATCHING
- 017419 CONSTRUCTION WASTE MANAGEMENT
- 017700 CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES
- 017839 PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS
- **DIVISION 2 EXISTING CONDITIONS**
- 024119 SELECTIVE STRUCTURE DEMOLITION

**DIVISION 3, (NOT USED)** 

**DIVISION 4, (NOT USED)** 

**DIVISION 5, (NOT USED)** 

- DIVISION 6 WOOD, PLASTICS AND COMPOSITES
- 061053 MISCELLANEOUS ROUGH CARPENTRY
- 061600 SHEATIHING (PLYWOOD BACKING,
- DIVISION 7 THERMAL AND MOISTURE FROTECTION

075216 SBS MODIFIED MEMBRA. 'E RC OF SYSTEM

- 076200 SHEET METAL FLASHING AND TRIM
- 077100 ROOF SPEC'ALT 55
- 079200 JOINT SCALANI
- DIVISIONS 8 THEY 21 (NOT USED)

221423 ST DR. 1 DP AINAGE PIPING SPECIALTIES

DIVICION'S 23 THRU 32 (NOT USED)

015000-1 THRU 015000-2 016000-1 THRU 016000-5 017300-1 THRU 017300-4 017329-1 THRU 017329-1 017419-1 THRU 01.7419-2 017700-1 TLARU 01.7419-2 017700-1 TLARU 01.700-3 017830-1 TLARU 017839-3

241 9-1 THRU 024119-3

061053-1 THRU 061053-4 061600-1 THRU 061600-3

075216-1 THRU 075216-11

076200-1 THRU 076200-8

077100-1 THRU 077100-8

079200-1 THRU 079200-5

221423-1 THRU 221423-3

### **ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS**

Sealed bids for **OMB/DFM Contract Number MC1002000252** – **O'Neill Building** – **Main Roof Replacement**, will be received by the State of Delaware, Office of Management and Budget, Division of Facilities Management, in the reception area of the Facilities Management Office in the Thomas Collins Building, 540 S. DuPont Highway, Suite 1 (Third Floor), Dover, DE 19901 until 2:30 p.m local time on Monday, April 7, 2014, at which time they will be publicly opened and read aloud in the Conference Room. Bidder bears the risk of late delivery. Any bids received after the stated time will be returned unopened.

Project involves the removal of the existing EPDM roof membrane, insulation board and in tailation of new tapered insulation board with a cold-applied SBS modified membrane roof with a granular cap at the Margaret M. O'Neill Building located in Dover, Delaware.

Attention is called to construction schedule as detailed in the Bid Documents.

A MANDATORY Pre-Bid Meeting will be held on Wednesday, Ma. 4, 17, 2014, at 10:00 a.m. on the second floor of the O'Neill Building, 410 Federal Street, Pove. Pelaware, for the purpose of establishing the list of subcontractors and to answer questions. Representatives of each party to any Joint Venture must attend this meeting. ATTENDATCH OF THIS MEETING IS A PREREQUISITE FOR BIDDING ON THIS CONTRAC.

Sealed bids shall be addressed to the Division of Facili ies Management, 540 S. DuPont Highway, Suite 1, Dover, DE 19901, Attn. John Dunham. The outer envelope should clearly indicate: "OMB/DFM CONTRACT MC10020002: - O'NEILL BUILDING – MAIN ROOF REPLACEMENT - SEALED BID - DOVET OPEN."

Contract documents may be obtaine <sup>1</sup> at the office of Cooperson Associates, 1504 North French Street, Wilmington, DE 19801, phone (302) 655-1105, upon receipt of \$60.00 per set/non-refundable. Checks are to be made payable to "Cooperson Associates".

Construction document, win the available for review at the following locations: Cooperson Associates; Delaware Contractors Association; Associated Builders and Contractors.

Bidders will too be subject to discrimination on the basis of race, creed, color, sex, sexual orientation, gender ider ity or national origin in consideration of this award, and Minority Business Enterprises, Disadvanced Eusiness Enterprises, Women-Owned Business Enterprises and Veteran-Owned Business Enterprises will be afforded full opportunity to submit bids on this contract. Each bid must be accompanied by a bid security equivalent to ten percent of the bid amount and all additive alternates. The successful bidder must post a performance bond and payment bond in a sum equal to 100 percent of the contract price upon execution of the contract. The Owner reserves the right to reject any or all bids and to waive any informalities therein. The Owner may extend the time and place for the opening of the bids from that described in the advertisement, with not less than two calendar days notice by certified delivery, facsimile machine or other electronic means to those bidders receiving plans.

### END OF ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS

### **INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS**

TABLE OF ARTICLES

- 1. DEFINITIONS
- 2. BIDDER'S REPRESENTATION
- 3. BIDDING DOCUMENTS
- 4. BIDDING PROCEDURES
- 5. CONSIDERATION OF BIDS
- 6. POST-BID INFORMATION
- 7. PERFORMANCE BC 1D / ND PAYMENT BOND
- 8. FORM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR

### ARTICLE 1: GENERAL

- 1.1 DEFINITIONS
- 1.1.1 Whenever the following terms are used, their intent and meaning shall be interpreted as follows:
- 1.2 STATE: The State of Delaware.
- 1.3 AGENCY: Contracting State Agency as noted on cover sheet.
- 1.4 DESIGNATED OFFICIAL: The agent authorized to act for the Agency.
- 1.5 BIDDING DOCUMENTS: Bidding Documents include the Bidding Requirements and the proposed Contract Documents. The Bidding Requirements consist of the Not vertisement for Bid, Invitation to Bid, Instructions to Bidders, Supplementary Instructions to Bidders (if any), General Conditions, Supplementary General Conditions, General Requirements, Special Provisions (if any), the Bid Form (including the Non-collusion State cant), and other sample bidding and contract forms. The proposed Contract Documents consist of the form of Agreement between the Owner and Contractor, as we'l as the Drawings, Specifications (Project Manual) and all Addenda issued prior to execution of the Contract.
- 1.6 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: The Contract Documents consist of the, Instructions to Bidders, Supplementary Instructions to Bidders, if any), General Conditions, Supplementary General Conditions, General Requirements, Coecial Provisions (if any), the form of agreement between the Owner and the Contractor, Drawings (if any), Specifications (Project Manual), and all addenda.
- 1.7 AGREEMENT: The form of the Areer ent shall be AIA Document A101, Standard Form of Agreement between Owner and Contractor where the basis of payment is a STIPULATED SUM. In the case of contract be ween the instructions contained therein and the General Requirements herein, these General Requirements shall prevail.
- 1.8 GENERAL RECUIREMENTS (or CONDITIONS): General Requirements (or conditions) are instructions partaining to the Bidding Documents and to contracts in general. They contain, in summary requirements of laws of the State; policies of the Agency and instructions to bidders
- 1.9 SP\_CIAL PLOVISIONS: Special Provisions are specific conditions or requirements peculiar to the bidding documents and to the contract under consideration and are supplemental to the General Requirements. Should the Special Provisions conflict with the General Requirements, the Special Provisions shall prevail.

ADDENDA: Written or graphic instruments issued by the Owner/Architect prior to the execution of the contract which modify or interpret the Bidding Documents by additions, deletions, clarifications or corrections.

BIDDER OR VENDOR: A person or entity who formally submits a Bid for the material or Work contemplated, acting directly or through a duly authorized representative who meets the requirements set forth in the Bidding Documents.

- 1.12 SUB-BIDDER: A person or entity who submits a Bid to a Bidder for materials or labor, or both for a portion of the Work.
- 1.13 BID: A complete and properly executed proposal to do the Work for the sums stipulated therein, submitted in accordance with the Bidding Documents.

1.10

- 1.14 BASE BID: The sum stated in the Bid for which the Bidder offers to perform the Work described in the Bidding Documents as the base, to which Work may be added or from which Work may be deleted for sums stated in Alternate Bids (if any are required to be stated in the bid).
- 1.15 ALTERNATE BID (or ALTERNATE): An amount stated in the Bid, where applicable, to be added to or deducted from the amount of the Base Bid if the corresponding change in the Work, as described in the Bidding Documents is accepted.
- 1.16 UNIT PRICE: An amount stated in the Bid, where applicable, as a price per unit of measurement for materials, equipment or services or a portion of the Work and described in the Bidding Documents.
- 1.17 SURETY: The corporate body which is bound with and for the Contract, or which is liable, and which engages to be responsible for the Contractor's payments of all debts pertaining to and for his acceptable performance of the Work for which he has contracted.
- 1.18 BIDDER'S DEPOSIT: The security designated in the Bi to be furnished by the Bidder as a guaranty of good faith to enter into a contract with the Agency in the Work to be performed or the material or equipment to be furnished is awarded to him.
- 1.19 CONTRACT: The written agreement covering the functioning and delivery of material or work to be performed.
- 1.20 CONTRACTOR: Any individual, firm or curporation with whom a contract is made by the Agency.
- 1.21 SUBCONTRACTOR: An individual, proteership or corporation which has a direct contract with a contractor to furnish 'abor and materials at the job site, or to perform construction labor and furnish material in connection with such labor at the job site.
- 1.22 CONTRACT BOND: The pproved form of security furnished by the contractor and his surety as a guaranty of your faith on the part of the contractor to execute the work in accordance with the terms of the contract.

### ARTICLE 2: BIDDEF S F PRESENTATIONS

- 2.1 PP 2-BID ML 2TING
- 2.1.1 A pre-k id meeting for this project will be held at the time and place designated. Attendance at his meeting is a pre-requisite for submitting a Bid, unless this requirement is specifically wraved elsewhere in the Bid Documents.
  - By submitting a Bid, the Bidder represents that:
    - The Bidder has read and understands the Bidding Documents and that the Bid is made in accordance therewith.
- 2.2.2 The Bidder has visited the site, become familiar with existing conditions under which the Work is to be performed, and has correlated the Bidder's his personal observations with the requirements of the proposed Contract Documents.
  - 2.2.3 The Bid is based upon the materials, equipment, and systems required by the Bidding Documents without exception.

### 2.3 JOINT VENTURE REQUIREMENTS

- 2.3.1 For Public Works Contracts, each Joint Venturer shall be qualified and capable to complete the Work with their own forces.
- 2.3.2 Included with the Bid submission, and as a requirement to bid, a copy of the executed Join Venture Agreement shall be submitted and signed by all Joint Venturers involved.
- 2.3.3 All required Bid Bonds, Performance Bonds, Material and Labor Payment Bonds hous, be executed by both Joint Venturers and be placed in both of their names.
- 2.3.4 All required insurance certificates shall name both Joint Venturers.
- 2.3.5 Both Joint Venturers shall sign the Bid Form and shall submit a valid Dula vare Business License Number with their Bid or shall state that the process of application for a Delaware Business License has been initiated.
- 2.3.6 Both Joint Venturers shall include their Federal E.I. Number with the Bid.
- 2.3.7 In the event of a mandatory Pre-bid Meeting, each joint venturer shall have a representative in attendance.
- 2.3.8 Due to exceptional circumstances and for rood cause shown, one or more of these provisions may be waived at the discretion of the State.
- 2.4 ASSIGNMENT OF ANTITRUST CLAIMS
- 2.4.1 As consideration for the award and execution by the Owner of this contract, the Contractor hereby grants, conveys, sens, assigns and transfers to the State of Delaware all of its right, title and interests in and to an known or unknown causes of action it presently has or may now or hereafter acquire under the antitrust laws of the United States and the State of Delaware, relating to the pa ticular goods or services purchased or acquired by the Owner pursuant to this contract.

### ARTICLE 3: BIDDING POL' ME' TS

- 3.1 COPIES C + BI DOCUMENTS
- 3.1.1 Siddlers may obtain complete sets of the Bidding Documents from the Architectural/Engineering firm designated in the Advertisement or Invitation to Bid in the nu nber and for the deposit sum, if any, stated therein.
  - Bidders shall use complete sets of Bidding Documents for preparation of Bids. The issuing Agency nor the Architect assumes no responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete sets of Bidding Documents.
  - Any errors, inconsistencies or omissions discovered shall be reported to the Architect immediately.
- 3.1.4 The Agency and Architect may make copies of the Bidding Documents available on the above terms for the purpose of obtaining Bids on the Work. No license or grant of use is conferred by issuance of copies of the Bidding Documents.

### 3.2 INTERPRETATION OR CORRECTION OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 3.2.1 The Bidder shall carefully study and compare the Bidding Documents with each other, and with other work being bid concurrently or presently under construction to the extent that it relates to the Work for which the Bid is submitted, shall examine the site and local conditions, and shall report any errors, inconsistencies, or ambiguities discovered to the Architect.
- 3.2.2 Bidders or Sub-bidders requiring clarification or interpretation of the Bidding Documents shell make a written request to the Architect at least seven days prior to the date for recorpt of Bids. Interpretations, corrections and changes to the Bidding Documents will be hade by written Addendum. Interpretations, corrections, or changes to the Bidding Documents hade in any other manner shall not be binding.
- 3.2.3 The apparent silence of the specifications as to any detail, or the appare, t omis sion from it of detailed description concerning any point, shall be regarded as meaning be, only the best commercial practice is to prevail and only material and workmannip of the first quality are to be used. Proof of specification compliance will be the responsibility of the Bidder.
- 3.2.4 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide and pay for all permits, labor, materials, equipment, tools, consumption equipment and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and sorvices necessary for the proper execution and completion of the Work.
- 3.2.5 The Owner will bear the costs for all impact an User fees associated with the project.

### 3.3 SUBSTITUTIONS

- 3.3.1 The materials, products and equipment described in the Bidding Documents establish a standard of quality, required to action dimension, and appearance to be met by any proposed substitution. The specific tion of a particular manufacturer or model number is not intended to be proprietery in any way. Substitutions of products for those named will be considered, providing that the vendor certifies that the function, quality, and performance characteristics of the material offered is equal or superior to that specified. It shall be the Bidder's responsibility to assure that the proposed substitution will not affect the intent of the design, and to ma' e any installation modifications required to accommodate the substitution.
- 3.3.2 Requests to publications shall be made in writing to the Architect at least ten days prior to the date othe Bid Opening. Such requests shall include a complete description of the proposed substitution, drawings, performance and test data, explanation of required installation modifications due the substitution, and any other information necessary for an valuation. The burden of proof of the merit of the proposed substitution is upon the proposer. The Architect's decision of approval or disapproval shall be final. The Architect is to notify Owner prior to any approvals.

If the Architect approves a substitution prior to the receipt of Bids, such approval shall be set forth in an Addendum. Approvals made in any other manner shall not be binding.

The Architect shall have no obligation to consider any substitutions after the Contract award.

3.4 ADDENDA

3.4.1

Addenda will be mailed or delivered to all who are known by the Architect to have received a complete set of the Bidding Documents.

- 3.4.2 Copies of Addenda will be made available for inspection wherever Bidding Documents are on file for that purpose.
- 3.4.3 No Addenda will be issued later than 4 days prior to the date for receipt of Bids except an Addendum withdrawing the request for Bids or one which extends the time or changes the location for the opening of bids.
- 3.4.4 Each bidder shall ascertain prior to submitting his Bid that they have received all Addencia issued, and shall acknowledge their receipt in their Bid in the appropriate space. The acknowledging an issued Addenda could be grounds for determining a bid to te hon-responsive.

### ARTICLE 4: BIDDING PROCEDURES

- 4.1 PREPARATION OF BIDS
- 4.1.1 Submit the bids on the Bid Forms included with the Bidding Documents
- 4.1.2 Submit the original Bid Form for each bid. Bid Forms may be removed from the project manual for this purpose.
- 4.1.3 Execute all blanks on the Bid Form in a non-erasat e med um (typewriter or manually in ink).
- 4.1.4 Where so indicated by the makeup on the Ria Form, express sums in both words and figures, in case of discrepancy between the two, the written amount shall govern.
- 4.1.5 Interlineations, alterations or erasures must be initialed by the signer of the Bid.
- 4.1.6 BID ALL REQUESTED ALTERN, "LES IND UNIT PRICES, IF ANY. If there is no change in the Base Bid for an Alternale, enter "to Change". The Contractor is responsible for verifying that they have received all adde ida issued during the bidding period. Work required by Addenda shall automatical, become part of the Contract.
- 4.1.7 Make no additional stipulations on the Bid Form and do not qualify the Bid in any other manner.
- 4.1.8 Each copy of the Did shall include the legal name of the Bidder and a statement whether the Bidder is solv proprietor, a partnership, a corporation, or any legal entity, and each copy should be signed by the person or persons legally authorized to bind the Bidder to a contract. A bid by a corporation shall further give the state of incorporation and have the corporate ceal a fixed. A Bid submitted by an agent shall have a current Power of Attorney attached, ce tifying agent's authority to bind the Bidder.
  - Bidder shall complete the Non-Collusion Statement form included with the Bid Forms and include it with their Bid.

In the construction of all Public Works projects for the State of Delaware or any agency thereof, preference in employment of laborers, workers or mechanics shall be given to bona fide legal citizens of the State who have established citizenship by residence of at least 90 days in the State.

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

### 4.2 BID SECURITY

- 4.2.1 All bids shall be accompanied by a deposit of either a good and sufficient bond to the agency for the benefit of the agency, with corporate surety authorized to do business in this State, the form of the bond and the surety to be approved by the agency, or a security of the bidder assigned to the agency, for a sum equal to at least 10% of the bid plus all add alternates, o in lieu of the bid bond a security deposit in the form of a certified check, bank treasurer's check, cashier's check, money order, or other prior approved secured deposit assigned on the State. The bid bond need not be for a specific sum, but may be stated to be for a sum equal to 10% of the bid plus all add alternates to which it relates and not to exceed a certain stated sum, if said sum is equal to at least 10% of the bid. The Bid Bond form user's shall be the standard OMB form (attached).
- 4.2.2 The Agency has the right to retain the bid security of Bidders to whon, an a vard is being considered until either a formal contract has been executed and bond, hat a been furnished or the specified time has elapsed so the Bids may be withdrawn or all Bids have been rejected.
- 4.2.3 In the event of any successful Bidder refusing or neglecting to execute a formal contract and bond within 20 days of the awarding of the contract, the b.<sup>4</sup> sono or security deposited by the successful bidder shall be forfeited.
- 4.3 SUBCONTRACTOR LIST
- 4.3.1 As required by <u>Delaware Code</u>, Title 29. section `962(d)(10)b, each Bidder shall submit with their Bid a completed List of Sub-Contractors included with the Bid Form. NAME ONLY ONE SUBCONTRACTOR FOR FAC.<sup>1</sup> TR/ DE. A Bid will be considered non-responsive unless the completed list is included.
- 4.3.2 Provide the Name and Advress for each listed subcontractor. Addresses by City, Town or Locality, plus State, will be accept ble.
- 4.3.3 It is the responsibility of the Contractor to ensure that their Subcontractors are in compliance with the provisions of this law. Also, if a Contractor elects to list themselves as a Subcontractor for any category, they must specifically name themselves on the Bid Form and be able to doct nent their capability to act as Subcontractor in that category in accordance with this law.
- 4.4 EC JALITY CF EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY ON PUBLIC WORKS
- 4.4.1
- Ouring the performance of this contract, the contractor agrees as follows:
  - The Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color, sex or national origin. The Contractor will take affirmative action to ensure the applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, creed, color, sex or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to, the following: Employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment notices to be provided by the contracting agency setting forth this nondiscrimination clause.
  - B. The Contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, creed, color, sex or national origin."

### 4.5 PREVAILING WAGE REQUIREMENT

- 4.5.1 Wage Provisions: In accordance with <u>Delaware Code</u>, Title 29, Section 6960, renovation projects whose total cost shall exceed \$15,000, and \$100,000 for new construction, the minimum wage rates for various classes of laborers and mechanics shall be as determined by the Department of Labor, Division of Industrial Affairs of the State of Delaware.
- 4.5.2 The prevailing wage shall be the wage paid to a majority of employees performing similar work as reported in the Department's annual prevailing wage survey or in the absence of a majority, the average paid to all employees reported.
- 4.5.3 The employer shall pay all mechanics and labors employed directly upon the site of work, unconditionally and not less often than once a week and without subsequent derivation or rebate on any account, the full amounts accrued at time of payment, consuted at wage rates not less than those stated in the specifications, regardless of any contract al relationship which may be alleged to exist between the employer and such labors is and mechanics.
- 4.5.4 The scale of the wages to be paid shall be posted by the employer had prominent and easily accessible place at the site of the work.
- 4.5.5 Every contract based upon these specifications shall contain a stipulation that sworn payroll information, as required by the Department of Labor, be furnished weekly. The Department of Labor shall keep and maintain the sworn provoll information for a period of 6 months from the last day of the work week covered by the provoll.

### 4.6 SUBMISSION OF BIDS

- 4.6.1 Enclose the Bid, the Bid Security, and any other documents required to be submitted with the Bid in a sealed opaque envelop. Address the envelope to the party receiving the Bids. Identify with the project name, project number, and the Bidder's name and address. If the Bid is sent by mail, enclose the sealed envelope in a separate mailing envelope with the notation "BID ENCLOSED" on the face thereof. The State is not responsible for the opening of bids prior to bid opening dute and time that are not properly marked.
- 4.6.2 Deposit Bids (A + A) = B + C and returned. 4.6.2 Deposit Bids (A + A) = B + C and returned.
- 4.6.3 Bir' Jer assumes full responsibility for timely delivery at location designated for receipt of bids.
- 4.6.4

4.6.5

- Pral, telephonic or telegraphic bids are invalid and will not receive consideration.
- W hdrawn Bids may be resubmitted up to the date and time designated for the receipt of Bids, provided that they are then fully in compliance with these Instructions to Bidders.

MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAW OF BIDS

Prior to the closing date for receipt of Bids, a Bidder may withdraw a Bid by personal request and by showing proper identification to the Architect. A request for withdraw by letter or fax, if the Architect is notified in writing prior to receipt of fax, is acceptable. A fax directing a modification in the bid price will render the Bid informal, causing it to be ineligible for consideration of award. Telephone directives for modification of the bid price shall not be permitted and will have no bearing on the submitted proposal in any manner.

- 4.7.2 Bidders submitting Bids that are late shall be notified as soon as practicable and the bid shall be returned.
- 4.7.3 A Bid may not be modified, withdrawn or canceled by the Bidder during a thirty (30) day period following the time and date designated for the receipt and opening of Bids, and Bidder so agrees in submitting their Bid. Bids shall be binding for 30 days after the date of the Bir opening.

### ARTICLE 5: CONSIDERATION OF BIDS

- 5.1 OPENING/REJECTION OF BIDS
- 5.1.1 Unless otherwise stated, Bids received on time will be publicly opened and vill be read aloud. An abstract of the Bids will be made available to Bidders.
- 5.1.2 The Agency shall have the right to reject any and all Bids. A Bio not recompanied by a required Bid Security or by other data required by the Bidding Duraments, or a Bid which is in any way incomplete or irregular is subject to rejection.
- 5.1.3 If the Bids are rejected, it will be done within thirty (30) calc r Jar day of the Bid opening.
- 5.2 COMPARISON OF BIDS
- 5.2.1 After the Bids have been opened and read, the Jud prices will be compared and the result of such comparisons will be made available to the public. Comparisons of the Bids may be based on the Base Bid plus desired Alternates. The Agency shall have the right to accept Alternates in any order or combination.
- 5.2.2 The Agency reserves the right to raive echnicalities, to reject any or all Bids, or any portion thereof, to advertise for ne v Bids, coproceed to do the Work otherwise, or to abandon the Work, if in the judgment of the Agency or its agent(s), it is in the best interest of the State.
- 5.2.3 An increase or decrease in the quantity for any item is not sufficient grounds for an increase or decrease in the Unit Hilde.
- 5.2.4 The prices guo, d ar to be those for which the material will be furnished F.O.B. Job Site and include culch arge, that may be imposed during the period of the Contract.
- 5.2.5 No qualifying letter or statements in or attached to the Bid, or separate discounts will be considered in determining the low Bid except as may be otherwise herein noted. Cash or reparate discounts should be computed and incorporated into Unit Bid Price(s).

### D' JQUALIFICATION OF BIDDERS

- An agency shall determine that each Bidder on any Public Works Contract is responsible before awarding the Contract. Factors to be considered in determining the responsibility of a Bidder include:
- A. The Bidder's financial, physical, personnel or other resources including Subcontracts;
- B. The Bidder's record of performance on past public or private construction projects, including, but not limited to, defaults and/or final adjudication or admission of violations of the Prevailing Wage Laws in Delaware or any other state;

5.3

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

- C. The Bidder's written safety plan;
- D. Whether the Bidder is qualified legally to contract with the State;
- E. Whether the Bidder supplied all necessary information concerning its responsibility; and,
- F. Any other specific criteria for a particular procurement, which an agenc, may establish; provided however, that, the criteria be set forth in the Invitatio. to Bid and is otherwise in conformity with State and/or Federal law.
- 5.3.2 If an agency determines that a Bidder is nonresponsive and/or nonresponsively, the determination shall be in writing and set forth the basis for the determination. A copy of the determination shall be sent to the affected Bidder within five (5) volving days of said determination.
- 5.3.3 In addition, any one or more of the following causes may be considered as sufficient for the disqualification of a Bidder and the rejection of their Bid or Bid.
- 5.3.3.1 More than one Bid for the same Contract from an individual, firm or corporation under the same or different names.
- 5.3.3.2 Evidence of collusion among Bidders.
- 5.3.3.3 Unsatisfactory performance record as evide ced by past experience.
- 5.3.3.4 If the Unit Prices are obvious<sup>1</sup>, urbalaced either in excess or below reasonable cost analysis values.
- 5.3.3.5 If there are any unauthoused ; dditions, interlineation, conditional or alternate bids or irregularities of any kind witch may tend to make the Bid incomplete, indefinite or ambiguous as to its meaning.
- 5.3.3.6 If the Bid is not accompanied by the required Bid Security and other data required by the Bidding Docum. Ints.
- 5.3.3.7 If any exc. ptior *s* or qualifications of the Bid are noted on the Bid Form.
- 5.4 ACCEPTANCE OF BID AND AWARD OF CONTRACT
- 5.4.1 A prmal Contract shall be executed with the successful Bidder within twenty (20) calendar de ys after the award of the Contract.
  - Per Section 6962(d)(13) a., Title 29, Delaware Code, "The contracting agency shall award any public works contract within thirty (30) days of the bid opening to the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder, unless the Agency elects to award on the basis of best value, in which case the election to award on the basis of best value shall be stated in the Invitation To Bid."
- 5.4.3 Each Bid on any Public Works Contract must be deemed responsive by the Agency to be considered for award. A responsive Bid shall conform in all material respects to the requirements and criteria set forth in the Contract Documents and specifications.
  - 5.4.4 The Agency shall have the right to accept Alternates in any order or combination, and to determine the low Bidder on the basis of the sum of the Base Bid, plus accepted Alternates.

- 5.4.5 The successful Bidder shall execute a formal contract, submit the required Insurance Certificate, and furnish good and sufficient bonds, unless specifically waived in the General Requirements, in accordance with the General Requirement, within twenty (20) days of official notice of contract award. Bonds shall be for the benefit of the Agency with surety in the amount of 100% of the total contract award. Said Bonds shall be conditioned upon the faithful performance of the contract. Bonds shall remain in affect for period of one year afte the date of substantial completion.
- 5.4.6 If the successful Bidder fails to execute the required Contract and Bond, as aforesaid, wurner twenty (20) calendar days after the date of official Notice of the Award of the Contract, where Bid guaranty shall immediately be taken and become the property of the State for  $u \neq b$  inefit of the Agency as liquidated damages, and not as a forfeiture or as a penalty. A ward will then be made to the next lowest qualified Bidder of the Work or readvertised fails  $u \neq h$  many decide.
- 5.4.7 Each bidder shall supply with its bid its taxpayer identification number (i.e. federal employer identification number or social security number) or a Delaware business license number, and should the vendor be awarded a contract, such vendor shall provide to the agency the taxpayer identification or Delaware business license numbers of such subcontractors. Such numbers shall be provided on the later of the date on which such subcontractor is required to be identified or the time the contract is elected. Prior to execution of the resulting contract, the successful Bidder shall be required to produce proof of its Delaware business license if not provided in its bid.
- 5.4.8 The Bid Security shall be returned to the successful Bidder upon the execution of the formal contract. The Bid Securities of unsuccessful bidders shall be returned within thirty (30) calendar days after the opening of the Cids.

### ARTICLE 6: POST-BID INFORMATION

- 6.1 CONTRACTOR'S QUALIFICATION STATEMENT
- 6.1.1 Bidders to whom award of a Contract is under consideration shall, if requested by the Agency, submit a property executed AIA Document A305, Contractor's Qualification Statement, unless such a statement has been previously required and submitted.
- 6.2 BUSIN' SS PES' JNATION FORM
- 6.2.1 Successful Ldder shall be required to accurately complete an Office of Management and Lucyet Business Designation Form for Subcontractors.

### ARTICLE 7: PERI ORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND

### BOND REQUIREMENTS

71.1

71

The cost of furnishing the required Bonds, that are stipulated in the Bidding Documents, shall be included in the Bid.

- If the Bidder is required by the Agency to secure a bond from other than the Bidder's usual sources, changes in cost will be adjusted as provide in the Contract Documents.
- 7.1.3 The Performance and Payment Bond forms used shall be the standard OMB forms (attached).
- 7.2 TIME OF DELIVERY AND FORM OF BONDS
- 7.2.1 The bonds shall be dated on or after the date of the Contract.

7.2.2 The Bidder shall require the attorney-in-fact who executes the required bonds on behalf of the surety to affix a certified and current copy of the power of attorney.

### ARTICLE 8: FORM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN AGENCY AND CONTRACTOR

8.1 Unless otherwise required in the Bidding Documents, the Agreement for the Work will be written on AIA Document A101, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor Where the Basis of Payment is a Stipulated Sum.

END OF INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

Roof Replacement at Margaret M. O'Neill building 410 Federal Street Dover, Delaware OMB/DFM Contract No. MC1002000252

### **BID FORM**

For Bids Due:	To:	State of Delaware
		OMB/Division of Facilities Management
		540 S. DuPont Highway, Suite 1
		Dover, Delware 19901
		Attn: John Dunham, Construction Project Mana, er
Name of Bidder:		
Delaware Business License No.:		_ Taxpayer ID No.:
(Other License Nos.):		
Phone No.: ( )	_ Fa	ax No.: ( )
therewith, that he has visited the site and has familiarized h and that his bid is based upon the materials, systems and c	nimself wit equipment equipmen	e Bidding Docume as and that this bid is made in accordance the local conditions under which the Work is to be performed, described in the B. (ding Documents without exception, hereby t, supplies, ransport and other facilities required to execute the d below
\$		

Typed or hand-written

) (Including Allow ance No.

numerical

### **ALLOWANCES:**

(\$

Allowances conform to applicable project specific tion s ction. Refer to specification section 012100 for a complete description of the following allowance:

1. Allowance No. 1: A contingency Vower ce in the amount of \$10,000.00 (Included in the base bid price.).

-ANNO

Roof Replacement at Margaret M. O'Neill building 410 Federal Street Dover, Delaware OMB/DFM Contract No. MC1002000252

### **BID FORM**

I/We acknowledge Addendums numbered \_\_\_\_\_\_ and the price(s) submitted include any cost/schedule impact they may have.

This bid shall remain valid and cannot be withdrawn for sixty (60) days from the date of opening of bids, and the untersigned shall abide by the Bid Security forfeiture provisions. Bid Security is attached to this Bid.

The Owner shall have the right to reject any or all bids, and to waive any informality or irregularity in any bid receive 1.

This bid is based upon work being accomplished by the Sub-Contractors named on the list attached to this bid.

Should I/We be awarded this contract, I/We pledge to achieve substantial completion of all the work within <u>45</u> calendar days of the Notice to Proceed.

The undersigned represents and warrants that he has complied and shall comply wit' all requirements of local, state, and national laws; that no legal requirement has been or shall be violated in making or accepting the 'id, in awarding the contract to him or in the prosecution of the work required; that the bid is legal and firm; that he has no', dire tly or indirectly, entered into any agreement, participated in any collusion, or otherwise taken action in restraint of free compet tive bi ding.

Upon receipt of written notice of the acceptance of this Bid, the Bidder shah, within twenty (20) calendar days, execute the agreement in the required form and deliver the Contract Bonds, and Insurance Certificates, required by the Contract Documents.

I am / We are an Individual / a Partnership / a Corporation

By	iradiag as
By(Individual's / General Partner's / Corporate Nar e)	
(State of Corporation)	
Business Address:	
Business Address.	
Witness:	By:
	(Authorized Signature)
(SEAL)	
	(Title)
~	Date:
	Dutt
ATT CHMENTS	
Sub-Contractor List	
ATT <u>ICHMENTS</u> Sub-Contractor List Non-Collusion Statement Bid Security (Others as Required by Project Manuals)	

		bmittal. The name and address of the sub- er to provide full disclosure and acceptance is qualified and intends to perform such	Subcontractors tax payer ID # or Delaware Business license #					00 41 13-3
Roof Replacement at Margaret M. O'Neill building 410 Federal Street Dover, Delaware OMB/DFM Contract No. MC1002000252	BID FORM	In accordance with Title 29, Chapter 6962 (d)(10)b <u>Delaware Code</u> , the following sub-contractor listing must accompany the bid submittal. The name and address of the sub- contractor <b>must be listed for each category</b> where the bid v in order to use a sub-contractor to perform that category of work. In order to provide full disclosure and acceptance of the bid by the <i>Owner</i> , <b>it is required that bidders list 'he use' v as being the sub-contractor for all categories where he/she is qualified and intends to perform such work.</b>	<u>Address (City &amp; State)</u>					
Roof Replac OMB/D		In accordance with Title 29, Chapter 6962 (d)(10)b <u>Delaware Code</u> , the fo contractor <b>must be listed for each category</b> where the bid $\sqrt{-r}$ in ) and to us of the bid by the <i>Owner</i> , it is required that bidders list 'he) set $\sqrt{-r}$ as b work.	Subcontractor		nice Caps)			
U'	SUBCONTRACTOR LIST	In accordance with Title 29 contractor <b>must be listed</b> of the bid by the <i>Owner</i> , <b>it</b> <b>work.</b>	Subcontractor Category	<ol> <li>Demolition Contractor</li> <li>Roofing</li> </ol>	(SBS Modulted System) 3. Metal Fabrications (Flashings, Copings, Cornice Caps)	<ol> <li>Carpentry         <ol> <li>Carpentry</li> <li>Nailers, blocking)</li> </ol> </li> <li>Sealants</li> <li>(Caulkino)</li> </ol>	6. Roof Drains Contractor	BID FORM

Roof Replacement at Margaret M. O'Neill building 410 Federal Street Dover, Delaware OMB/DFM Contract No. MC1002000252

### **BID FORM**

### **NON-COLLUSION STATEMENT**

This is to certify that the undersigned bidder has neither directly nor indirectly, entered into any agreement, participated in any collusion or otherwise taken any action in restraint of free competitive bidding in connection with this proporal submitted this date (to the Office of Management and Budget, Division of Facilities Management).

All the terms and conditions of "Roof Replacement at Margaret M. O'Neill Building" have been thoroughly examined and are understood.

NAME OF BIDDER:		
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE (TYPED):		
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE (SIGNATURE):		
TITLE:		
ADDRESS OF BIDDER:	<u> </u>	
E-MAIL:		
PHONE NUMBER:		
Sworn to and the same d before me this	day of	20
My Cornicsio, expires	NOTARY PUBLIC	
- 17 -		
THIS PAGE MUST BE SIGNED	) AND NOTARIZED FOR YOUR BID TO BE	CONSIDERED.

### STATE OF DELAWARE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

### **BID BOND**

### TO ACCOMPANY PROPOSAL (Not necessary if security is used)

(Not neces	scorre if accumity is used)
	ssary if security is used)
KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESE	NTS That:
of	in the County of
and State of	as <b>Principal</b> , and
of	in the County of
and State ofas Surety, leg	gally authorized to do business in the Stat of Delaware
("State"), are held and firmly unto the State in t	he sum of
Dollars (\$	), or percent not to xceed
	Dollar. (*)
of amount of bid on Contract No.	, to be paid to the <b>State</b> for the use and
benefit of	(insert State gen v name) for which payment
well and truly to be made, we do bind ourselve	es, our and each of our hers, executors, administrators, and
successors, jointly and severally for and in the w	whole firmly by these presents.
NOW THE CONDITION OF THIS OF	BLIGATION S SUCH That if the above bonded Principal
certain proposal to enter into this contract for t	( <i>insert State agency name</i> ) a the furrishing of certain material and/or services within the
	id <b>Principal</b> shall well and truly enter into and execute this
	Contract or d approved by the
(insert State agency na	<i>m.</i> , <i>this</i> Contract to be entered into within twenty days after
the date of official notice of the award thereout	f in .ccordance with the terms of said proposal, then this
obligation shall be void or else to be and remain	
Sealed with seal and dated bis	day ofin the year of our Lord two).
thousand and (20	_).
SEALED, AND DELIVEPED IN TVIE	
Pr curce of	
	Name of Bidder (Organization)
Corporate By:	
Seal	Authorized Signature
Attest	
	Title
	Name of Surety
Witness: By:	

# **■**AIA<sup>®</sup> Document A101<sup>™</sup> – 2007

### Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor where the basis of payment is a Stipulated Sum

AGREEMENT made as of the day of in the year (In words, indicate day, month and year.)

**BETWEEN** the Owner: (Name, legal status, address and other information)

State of Delaware OMB/Division of Facilities Management 540 South DuPont Hwy., Suite 1 Dover, Delaware 19901

and the Contractor: (Name, legal status, address and other information)

#### for the following Project: (Name, location and detailed description)

Margaret M. O'Neill Building **410 Federal Street** Dover, DE 19901 **Roof Replacments** 

The Architect: (Name, legal status, address and of ler information)

Cooperson Associates 1504 N. French Street Wilmington, Delay, yre 19801 (302) 655-1105

The Owner and Coi tractor agree as follows.

### ADDITIONS AND L TLE TONS:

The author / this 'ock nent has added info nation n eded for its ar .c or maj also comp<sup>1</sup> hat view see the text of the origin I As. n ap fo m. A Add. ions and Der, "ion: Report that notes added ... rmuti n as well as revisions to the str idard form text is available from ne author and should be reviewe . A vertical line in the left margin of this document indicates where the au nor has added necessary information and where the author has added to or deleted from the original AIA text.

This docur sent has important legal consequences. Concultation with an attorney a encouraged with respect to its con pletion or modification.

AIA Doct most 6 201 TM 2007

General Conditions of the Contract for Const uction, is adopted in this documer by reference Densities with othe general conditions unce this document is modiment



Init.

AlA Document A101<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1967, 1974, 1977, 1987, 1991, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:23:00 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

### TABLE OF ARTICLES

- 1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS
- 2 THE WORK OF THIS CONTRACT
- 3 DATE OF COMMENCEMENT AND SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION
- CONTRACT SUM 4
- 5 PAYMENTS
- 6 DISPUTE RESOLUTION
- 7 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION
- 8 **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**
- 9 ENUMERATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS
- 10 INSURANCE AND BONDS

#### ARTICLE 1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The Contract Documents consist of this Agreement, Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplement ury and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, Addenda issued prior to execu. on of this Agreement, other do ume sta listed in this Agreement and Modifications issued after execution family Agreement, all of which form the Contract, and are as fully a part of the Contract as if attached to this Agreen ant or r peated herein. The Contract represented in antiand integrated agreement between the parties hereto ar a supe sed is prior negotiations, representations or agreements either written or oral. An enumeration of the Contra t Dr cuments, other than a Modification, appears n Article 9.

### ARTICLE 2 THE WORK OF THIS CONTRACT

The Contractor shall fully execute the Work described in the Contract Documents, except as specifically indicated in the Contract Documents to be the responsibilit, of others.

#### DATE OF COMMENCEMENT AND SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION ARTICLE 3

§ 3.1 The date of commencement of me Work shall be the date of this Agreement unless a different date is stated below or provision is made for the date to be fixed in a notice to proceed issued by the Owner. [Insert the date of comme centric differs from the date of this Agreement or, if applicable, state that the date will be fixed in a notice to proce d.)

If, prior to the combunement of the Work, the Owner requires time to file mortgages and other security interests, the Owner's tin. requi ement shall be as follows:

... he Contract Time shall be measured from the date of commencement.

3.3 The Contractor shall achieve Substantial Completion of the entire Work not later than () days from the date of commencement, or as follows:

(Insert number of calendar days. Alternatively, a calendar date may be used when coordinated with the date of commencement. If appropriate, insert requirements for earlier Substantial Completion of certain portions of the Work.)

Init.

1

AlA Document A101<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1967, 1974, 1977, 1987, 1991, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:23:00 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

Portion of Work

Init.

#### Substantial Completion Date

, subject to adjustments of this Contract Time as provided in the Contract Documents. (Insert provisions, if any, for liquidated damages relating to failure to achieve Substantial Completion on time or for bonus payments for early completion of the Work.) ARTICLE 4 CONTRACT SUM § 4.1 The Owner shall pay the Contractor the Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contractor is per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's per Contractor' <mark>sf</mark>t. .... nce Contract. The Contract Sum shall be (\$), subject to additions and deductions as provided in the Contract Sum shall be (\$). ct Documents. § 4.2 The Contract Sum is based upon the following alternates, if any, which are described in the Con-Documents and are hereby accepted by the Owner: (State the numbers or other identification of accepted alternates. If the bidding or proposit doc ments permit the Owner to accept other alternates subsequent to the execution of this Agreement, attach a sc. Que of such other alternates showing the amount for each and the date when that amount expires § 4.3 Unit prices, if any: (Identify and state the unit price; state quantity limitations, if any, ow'.ich the unit price will be app (cable.) Item Units ..... 'imitations Price Per Unit (\$0.00) § 4.4 Allowances included in the Contract Sum, if a vy: (Identify allowance and state exclusions, if any f. m ... e al'swance price.) Item rice ARTICLE 5 PAYMENTS § 5.1 PROGRESS PAYMENTS § 5.1.1 Based upon Applications or Parment submitted to the Architect by the Contractor and Certificates for Payment issued by the A chite the Owner shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Sum to the Contractor as provided bele v and elsewhere in the Contract Documents. § 5.1.2 The perica covered by each Application for Payment shall be one calendar month ending on the last day or inc month, or as follows: § 5. Trouised that an Application for Payment is received by the Architect not later than the day of a men n, the Ow. er J'all make payment of the certified amount to the Contractor not later than the day of the morth. I an tion for Payment is received by the Architect after the application date fixed above, payment shall be made by Le Owner not later than () days after the Architect receives the Application for Payment. Tederal, state or local laws may require payment within a certain period of time.) § 5.1.4 Each Application for Payment shall be based on the most recent schedule of values submitted by the Contractor in accordance with the Contract Documents. The schedule of values shall allocate the entire Contract Sum among the various portions of the Work. The schedule of values shall be prepared in such form and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy as the Architect may require. This schedule, unless objected to by the Architect, shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Contractor's Applications for Payment. 3

AIA Document A101<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1967, 1974, 1977, 1987, 1991, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:23:00 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

§ 5.1.5 Applications for Payment shall show the percentage of completion of each portion of the Work as of the end of the period covered by the Application for Payment.

§ 5.1.6 Subject to other provisions of the Contract Documents, the amount of each progress payment shall be computed as follows:

- .1 Take that portion of the Contract Sum properly allocable to completed Work as determined by multiplying the percentage completion of each portion of the Work by the share of the Contract Sum allocated to that portion of the Work in the schedule of values, less retainage of percent (5 %) Pending final determination of cost to the Owner of changes in the Work, amounts not in disp. te s. all be included as provided in Section 7.3.9 of AIA Document A201<sup>™</sup>-2007, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction;
- .2 Add that portion of the Contract Sum properly allocable to materials and equipment delivered ar d suitably stored at the site for subsequent incorporation in the completed construction (or table ov a m advance by the Owner, suitably stored off the site at a location agreed upon in write  $\tau$ , 1 ss retuinate of percent ( 5 %);
- .3 Subtract the aggregate of previous payments made by the Owner; and
- .4 Subtract amounts, if any, for which the Architect has withheld or nullified Certi icate for Payment as provided in Section 9.5 of AIA Document A201-2007.

§ 5.1.7 The progress payment amount determined in accordance with Section 5.1.5 man be further modified under the following circumstances:

- Add, upon Substantial Completion of the Work, a sum su ficient () increase the total p vments to the .1 full amount of the Contract Sum, less such amounts e, the , rchit ect shall determine fo incomplete Work, retainage applicable to such work and unsett, d r aims; and (Section 9.8.5 of AIA Document A201-2007 requires release of applicable retainage upon substantial Completion of Work with consent of surety, if an,
- Add, if final completion of the Work is the after m terially delayed through no fault of he Contrac or, .2 any additional amounts payable in accr. dance. wit', Section 9.10.3 of AIA Document A 201-2007.

§ 5.1.8 Reduction or limitation of retainage, if a ..., sha 'be as follows:

(If it is intended, prior to Substantial Completion of ..., entire Work, to reduce or limit the retainage resulting from the percentages inserted in Sections 5.1.6.1 and 5.1.6.2 of ove, and this is not explained elsewhere in the Contract Documents, insert here provisions for such reauction or limitation.)

§ 5.1.9 Except with the Owner's  $_{\rm P}$  for  $z_P$  proval, the Contractor shall not make advance payments to suppliers for materials or equipment witch the not been delivered and stored at the site.

### § 5.2 FINAL PAYMENT

.1

Init.

§ 5.2.1 Final pay nen. constituting the entire unpaid balance of the Contract Sum, shall be made by the Owner to the Contractor wh

- the contractor has fully performed the Contract except for the Contractor's responsibility to correct Work as provided in Section 12.2.2 of AIA Document A201-2007, and to satisfy other requirements. any, which extend beyond final payment; and
- a final Certificate for Payment has been issued by the Architect.

The Owner's final payment to the Contractor shall be made no later than 30 days after the issuince on the A chitect's final Certificate for Payment, or as follows:

#### DISPUTE RESOLUTION ARTICLE 6

#### **§ 6.1 INITIAL DECISION MAKER**

The Architect will serve as Initial Decision Maker pursuant to Section 15.2 of AIA Document A201-2007, unless the parties appoint below another individual, not a party to this Agreement, to serve as Initial Decision Maker.

Δ

AlA Document A101<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1967, 1974, 1977, 1987, 1991, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:23:00 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

(If the parties mutually agree, insert the name, address and other contact information of the Initial Decision Maker, if other than the Architect.)

#### § 6.2 BINDING DISPUTE RESOLUTION

For any Claim subject to, but not resolved by, mediation pursuant to Section 15.3 of AIA Document A201-2007, he method of binding dispute resolution shall be as follows:

(Check the appropriate box. If the Owner and Contractor do not select a method of binding dispute es aution) or do not subsequently agree in writing to a binding dispute resolution method other than litigation Cla. IS W l be resolved by litigation in a court of competent jurisdiction.)

- [ ] Arbitration pursuant to Section 15.4 of AIA Document A201-2007
- Litigation in a court of competent jurisdiction 1
- T 1 Other (Specify)

#### ARTICLE 7 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION

§ 7.1 The Contract may be terminated by the Owner or the Contrac or as provided in Article 14 of A IA Document A201-2007.

§ 7.2 The Work may be suspended by the Owner as provided in A ticle 14 of AIA Document A201 -2007.

### ARTICLE 8 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

§ 8.1 Where reference is made in this Agreeme ... a povision of AIA Document A201-2007 or a other Contract Document, the reference refers to that provision an muded or supplemented by other provisions of the Com-Documents.

§ 8.2 Payments due and unpaid under the Contr. ct shall bear interest from the date payment is due in the rate stated below, or in the absence thereof, , the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the place where the project is located. (Insert rate of interest agreed 1. on .f any.)

%

§ 8.3 The Owner's epresentative: (Name, address and ther information)

8.4 The Contractor's representative: (Name, address and other information)

AlA Document A101™ – 2007. Copyright © 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1967, 1974, 1977, 1987, 1991, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:23:00 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. **User Notes:** 

§ 8.5 Neither the Owner's nor the Contractor's representative shall be changed without ten days written notice to the other party.

§ 8.6 Other provisions:

Init.

1

### ARTICLE 9 ENUMERATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

§ 9.1 The Contract Documents, except for Modifications issued after execution of this Agreement, i re at mer teach the sections below.

§ 9.1.1 The Agreement is this executed AIA Document A101-2007, Standard Form of Agreemen, 1 etwy en Owner and Contractor.

§ 9.1.2 The General Conditions are AIA Document A201-2007, General Conditions of the contract for Construction.

§ 9.1.3 The Supplementary and other Conditions of the Contract:

Do	cument	Title	Date		Pages
	Specifications: the Specification	ns here or refer to a	n exhibit attached to the	. Agreement.)	$\left( \Delta \right)$
Sec	ction	Title	rate		Pages
§ 9.1.5 The	Denningen				
		ere or refer to an L	hib <sup>*</sup> .tached to this Ag	reement.)	
Nu	mber	4.	Title	Date	
§ 9.1.6 The	Addenda, if a.	3			
Nur	mber	•	Date	Pages	
		g to bidding require erated in this Article	ments are not part of th e 9.	e Contract Documer	nts unless the bidding
§ . 1./ Addi	itional documen	ts, if any, forming p	part of the Contract Doc	uments:	
.1	AIA Docume following:	ent E201™–2007, D	Digital Data Protocol Ex	hibit, if completed b	by the partice or the
.2	(List here an		ents that are intended to		ontract Documents. AIA
					ment or invitation to bid, of the Contract Documents

AlA Document A101 TM - 2007. Copyright © 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1967, 1974, 1977, 1987, 1991, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA® Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treates. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:23:00 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555 1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

unless enumerated in this Agreement. They should be listed here only if intended to be part of the Contract Documents.)

A201–2007. (State bonding requirements, if any, and lin	nits of liability for insurance required in Article 11 of AIA Documen*
4201–2007.)	
Type of insurance or bond	Limit of liability or bond amount (\$0.00)
This Agreement entered into as of the day a	nd year first written above.
OWNER (Signature)	CONTRACTOR (S gnat ire)
(Printed name and title)	(Printed no me ana title)
,0`	
MA MA	

Init.

1

AlA Document A101<sup>TM</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1967, 1974, 1977, 1987, 1991, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:23:00 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

## **CONTRACT FOR CONSTRUCTION A101-2007**

The following supplements modify the "Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Constructor," AIA Document A101-200: Where a portion of the Standard Form of Agreement is modified or deleted by the following, the unaltered portions of the Standard is and a greement shall remain in effect.

### **ARTICLE 5: PAYMENTS**

5.1 PROGRESS PAYMENTS

5.1.3 Delete paragraph 5.1.3 in its entirety and replace with the following.

"Provided that a valid Application for Payment is received by the Architect that meets all requirements of the Contract, payment shall be mude by the Owner not later than 30 days after the Owner receives the valid Application for Fayment."

### ARTICLE 6: DISPUTE RESOLUTION

6.2 BINDING DISPUTE RESOLUTION

Check Other - and add the foll, wir g sentence:

"Any remedies available in lay, o, in equity."

### ARTICLE 8: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

8.2 Insert the following:

"Payments are due 30 days after receipt of a valid Application for Payment. After that 30 day period, inderest may be charged at the rate of 1% per month not to exceed 12% per concum."

8.5

D. lete paragraph 8.5 in its entirety and replace with the following:

"the Contractor's representative shall not be changed without ten days written notice to the Owner."

END OF CONTRACT FOR CONSTRUCTION

### STATE OF DELAWARE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

### PERFORMANCE BOND

Bond Number:

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THE	SE PRESENTS, that we,		, reprincipal
("Principal"), and	, a		corperation legally
authorized to do business in the St	ate of Delaware, as surety	("Surety"), are he	ld and her hy bound
unto the		(" <b>Owner</b> ") (	assert State agency
name), in the amount of	(\$	), to be paid to	Orner, for which
payment well and truly to be made	de, we do bind ourselves,	our and ea h ?	every of our heirs,
executors, administrations, succes	ssors and assigns, jointly	and severally, fea	and in the whole,
firmly by these presents.			

Sealed with our seals and dated this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_.

NOW THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION L. SUCH, that if **Principal**, who has been awarded by **Owner** that certain contract known as Contract No. \_\_\_\_\_\_ dated the \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_ (the "Contrac"), which Contract is incorporated herein by reference, shall well and truly provide and furn shall materials, appliances and tools and perform all the work required under and pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Contract and the Contract Documents (as defined in the Contract) or any changes or modifications thereto made as therein provided, shall make good and reimburse **Cwi er** sufficient funds to pay the costs of completing the Contract that **Owner** may sustain by reliance of any failure or default on the part of **Principal**, and shall also indemnify and save harm, ss **C wner** from all costs, damages and expenses arising out of or by reason of the performance of the Contract and for as long as provided by the Contract; then this obligation shall be void, therewise to be and remain in full force and effect.

**Surety**, for value received, bereby stipulates and agrees, if requested to do so by **Owner**, to fully perform and complete the work to be performed under the Contract pursuant to the terms, conditions and coven into thereof, if for any cause **Principal** fails or neglects to so fully perform and complete such work.

**Surety** for value received, for itself and its successors and assigns, hereby stipulates and agrees that the oblightion of **Surety** and its bond shall be in no way impaired or affected by any extension of time, multication, omission, addition or change in or to the Contract or the work to be performed there under, or by any payment thereunder before the time required therein, or by any waiver of any povisions thereof, or by any assignment, subletting or other transfer thereof or of any work to be performed or any monies due or to become due thereunder; and **Surety** hereby waives notice of any and all such extensions, modifications, omissions, additions, changes, payments, waivers, assignments, subcontracts and transfers and hereby expressly stipulates and agrees that any and all things done and omitted to be done by and in relation to assignees, subcontractors, and other

transferees shall have the same effect as to **Surety** as though done or omitted to be done by or in relation to **Principal**.

**Surety** hereby stipulates and agrees that no modifications, omissions or additions in or to the terms of the Contract shall in any way whatsoever affect the obligation of **Surety** and its bond.

Any proceeding, legal or equitable, under this Bond may be brought in any court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Delaware. Notices to **Surety** or Contractor may be mailed or delivered to them at their respective addresses shown below.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, **Principal** and **Surety** have hereunto set their hand <u>chureals</u> and such of them as are corporations have caused their corporate seal to be hereto affixed and hese presents to be signed by their duly authorized officers, the day and year first above written.

	PRINCIPAL	$\mathbf{Q}$
	Name:	
Witness or Attest: Address:		
	By:	(SEAL)
Name:	Nam :. Tj:/le:	(0)
(Corporate Seal)	CVV	
	JURETY	
	Name:	
Witness or Attest: Add*ess		
	By:	(SEAL)
Name: (Corporate Seal)	Name: Title:	
1		

### STATE OF DELAWARE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

### PAYMENT BOND

Bond Number:

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE P	RESENTS, that we	,, as principal
(" <b>Principal</b> "), and	, a	c rpora ion, legally
authorized to do business in the State of	Delaware, as surety	" ("Surety"), are hild ind firmly bound
unto the		("Owner ) (in sert State agency
name), in the amount of	(\$	), to be paid tr <b>Owner</b> , for which
payment well and truly to be made, we		
executors, administrations, successors an	nd assigns, jointly an	d severally, for and in the whole firmly
by these presents.		$\bigcirc$

Sealed with our seals and dated this \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_.

NOW THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH, that if **Principal**, who has been awarded by **Owner** that certain contract known as Cortract No. \_\_\_\_\_\_dated the \_\_\_\_\_\_dated the \_\_\_\_\_\_dated truly pay all and every person is truining materials or performing labor or service in and about the performance of the work under the Contract, all and every sums of money due him, her, them or any of them, for all such materials, labor and service for which **Principal** is liable, shall make good and reimburse **Overer** sufficient funds to pay such costs in the completion of the Contract as **Owner** may sustain by reason of any failure or default on the part of **Principal**, and shall also indemnify and save bramless **Owner** from all costs, damages and expenses arising out of or by reason of the performance of the Contract and for as long as provided by the Contract; then this obligation shall be void, o herwise to be and remain in full force and effect.

**Surety**, for value releived, for itself and its successors and assigns, hereby stipulates and agrees that the obligation of **Surety** and its bond shall be in no way impaired or affected by any extension of time, modification omission, addition or change in or to the Contract or the work to be performed thereunder, or equal any payment thereunder before the time required therein, or by any waiver of any provisions increding or to become due thereunder; and **Surety** hereby waives notice of any and all such extensions, modifications, omissions, additions, changes, payments, waivers, as ignments, subcontracts and transfers and hereby expressly stipulates and agrees that any and all hings done and omitted to be done by and in relation to assignees, subcontractors, and other transferees shall have the same effect as to **Surety** as though done or omitted to be done by or in relation to **Principal**.

**Surety** hereby stipulates and agrees that no modifications, omission or additions in or to the terms of the Contract shall in any way whatsoever affect the obligation of **Surety** and its bond.

Any proceeding, legal or equitable, under this Bond may be brought in any court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Delaware. Notices to **Surety** or Contractor may be mailed or delivered to them at their respective addresses shown below.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, **Principal** and **Surety** have hereunto set their hand and seals, and such of them as are corporations have caused their corporate seal to be hereto affixed and these presects to be signed by their duly authorized officers, the day and year first above written.

	PRINCIPAL	
	Name:	
Witness or Attest: Address:		
	Ву:	(SEAL)
Name:	Name: Title:	
(Corporate Seal)		
	SUKET	
	Name:	
Witness or Attest: Address:		
	D.v.	(SEAL)
Name:	By: Name:	(SEAL)
(Corr orate Seal)	Title:	
2		
<b>N</b>		

Application and Cervi icate for Payment	ent G702	2" – 1992	2		
TO OWNER: State of Delaware OMB/ Division of Facilities Management FROM CONTRACTOR:	IECT:	Margaret M. O'Neill Building Roof Replacements 410 Federal Street Dover, DE 19901		APPLICATION NO: 001 PERIOD TO: CONTRACT FOR: Roof Replacements CONTRACT DATE: PROJECT NOS: 13080 OMB/DFM No. MC1002000252	Distribution to: OWNER: ARCHITECT: CONTRACTOR: FIELD: OTHER:
CONTRACTOR'S APPLICATION FOR PV: APPLICATION FOR PV: APPLication is made for payment, as shown below, in connectionh ' Continuation Sheet, AIA Document G703, is attached.	R Pr. (NE JT onnection	, tract.	The undersigned Contractor certifi- belief the Work covered by this Ap Contract Documents, that all amou Certificates for Payment were iss payment shown herein is now due.	The undersigned Contractor certifies that to the best of the Contractor's knowledge, information and belief the Work covered by this Application for Payment has been completed in accordance with the Contract Documents, that all amounts have been paid by the Contractor for Work for which previous Certificates for Payment were issued and payments received from the Owner, and that current payment shown herein is now due.	ge, information and cccordance with the for which previous r, and that current
	1 G on G703)	s 0.00 s 0.00	CONTRACTOR: By: State of:	Date:	
<ul> <li>5. RETAINAGE:</li> <li>a. 0 % of Completed Work (Column D + E on G703)</li> <li>b. 0 % of Stored Material</li> </ul>	\$	0.00	County of: Subscribed and sworn to before m vis day of	ore	
(Column F on G703) \$\$\begin{bmatrix} & \$	\$ of G703)	0.00 \$ 0.00	Note: Public: Ny Commis Con expires:		
6. TOTAL EARNED LESS RETAINAGE		\$ 0.00	ARCIANCT'S CER In accordance with the Contr this applicatio , the Ay shitec	ARCVATEC'ANTIFICATE FOR PAYMENT In accordance with the Contract Documents, based on on-site observations and the data comprising this applicatio , the Avaluation state of the Owner that to the best of the Architect's knowledge,	he data comprising nitect's knowledge,
(Line 6 from prior Certificate) 8. CURRENT PAYMENT DUE			information an 'belie' die .'( with the Contract Do ime CERTIFIED.	information an 'belie' due 'ork has progressed as indicated, the quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Dr inten's, and the Contractor is entitled to payment of the AMOUNT CERTIFIED.	of the AMOUNT
9. BALANCE TO FINISH, INCLUDING RETAINAGE (Line 3 less Line 6)	69	0.00	AMOUNT CERTIFIED	AMOUNT CERTIFIED 0.00 (Attach explanation if amount cer files from the amount applied. Initial all figures on this Application and on the Contin atio. <sup>ce</sup> set that are changed to conform with the amount certified.)	0.00 Il figures on this amount certified.)
CHANGE ORDER SUMMARY	ADDITIONS	DEDUCTIONS	ARCHITECT:	2	
Total changes approved in previous months by Owner Total approved this Month	\$ 0.00 \$	\$ 0.00 \$	By:	Date:	
TOTALS			This Certificate is not negotiable. The A 10r named herein. Issuance, payment and acceptan	This Certificate is not negotiable. The AMOV NT C. RTIFIED is payable only to the Contractor named herein. Issuance, payment and acceptance of pay neut are without prejudice to any rights of	y to the Contractor ice to any rights of
NET CHANGES by Change Order	69	0.00	the Owner or Contractor under this Contract.	er this Contract.	
AIA Document G702 <sup>TM</sup> – 1992. Copyright © 1953, 1963, 1958, 1978, 1978, 1978, 1983 and 1992 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA <sup>®</sup> Documen s prected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA <sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be precuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:43:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is no. for it. action. User Notes:	1971, 1978, 1983 and 19 oduction or distribution was produced by AIA soft	992 by The American Inst n of this AIA <sup>®</sup> Documen <sup>1</sup> tware at 12:43:30 on 07/3	itute of Architects. All rights reserve t, or any portion of ft, may result in 30/2013 under Order No.3040570555	ad. WARNING: This AIA® Documen's protected by U.S. severe civil and criminal penalties, and vill be prosecuted 1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is no for to fale 2035/61473)	d to 1

1992
1
G703"
Document

# Continuation Sheet

oject	Project Application and Project Cr uff ate or Payment, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition, containing Contractor's signed certification in tabulations below, amounts are in US collars.	t Ce uffi ate or Pay d certific * on * *ac are in US collars.	ment, Construction	Manager as Advis	ser Edition,	APPLICATIC APPLICATIC PERIOD TO	APPLICATION NOT UNI APPLICATION DATE: PERIOD TO:		
se Co	Use Column I on Contracts where variable tretair age for line items may apply.	nere variabi v retair 4	ge for line items ma	ay apply.		ARCHITEC	T'S PROJE	ARCHITECT'S PROJECT NO: 13080	
A	В	С	D	Е	F	IJ		Н	I
			WARK CO	K COMPLETED	MATERIALS	TOTAL			
ITEM NO.	DESCRIPTION OF WORK	SCHEDULED	MC AT A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	THIS PERIOD	PRESENTLY STORED (NOT IN D OR E)	COMPLETED AND STORED TO DATE (D+E+F)	% (G ÷ C)	BALANCE TO FINISH (C - G)	RETAINAGE (IF VARIABLE RATE)
		0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	00.0
		0.00	0.00	00.0	0.00	00.0	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	00.0	00	0.00	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	00.0	0.00	00.0	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	.00	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	00.0	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	00.0	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00 %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0 0	× 00 ×	0.00	0.00
		00.0	0,00	000	0.00	0	0 0 0	0.00	0.00
		0.00	0, 00	0.0	0.00	00 00	J.P. %	0.00	0.00
		0.00	00 00	0.0 0	0.0	0 00	00.20	0.00	0.00
	GRAND TOTAL	\$0.0	\$0 00	0.03	\$0.0	\$0 00		\$0.00	\$0.00
		1							

AIA Document G703<sup>TM</sup> – 1992. Col yright \$ 1963, 1965, 1976, 1970, 1978, 1988 and 11, 12 by Tt \$ i meric and stitute of Architects. All rights reserved. W. RNINI :: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Doci field by U.S. Copyright Law and International T pattees. Unar thorized a peroduction or dist ibution of its a AIA<sup>®</sup> Dc cume nt, c rany 1 ortion of it, main result in severe chi land finant severe chi land finant severe chi land finant severe chi land first and will be p secured to the maximum extent possible under the law. This do um ant wa provide the 12:4: 04 on 07 (30/ 013 u der Order No.3) 40570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/20<sup>-4</sup>, and is in for i sale. User Notes:

# 

# General Conditions of the Contract for Construction

### for the following PROJECT:

(Name and location or address) Margaret M. O'Neill Building 410 Federal Street Dover. DE 19901

### THE OWNER:

(Name, legal status and address) State of Delaware 540 South DuPont Hwy., Suite 1 Dover, Delaware 19901

### THE ARCHITECT:

(Name, legal status and address) Cooperson Associates 1504 N. French Street Wilmington, Delaware 19801 (302) 655-1105

### TABLE OF ARTICLES

- **GENERAL PROVISIONS** 1
- 2 OWNER
- 3 CONTRACTOR
- 4 ARCHITECT
- 5 SUBCONTRACTORS
- CONSTRUCTION JY ( WINE, OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS 6
- CHANGES 'N THE WUT.K 7
- 8 TIME
- PA 'MENT ; AND COMPLETION 9
- TECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY 10
  - INSURANCE AND BONDS
  - UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK
- 13 **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**
- 14 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT
- 15 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

### ADDITIONS AND . ELLTIONS

The at thor / une loc. T ent has added information readed for its comp! ...... e a .nor r ay als o ha' er wise the text of the original NAs indar form. An Additions and De. fion. report that notes added form tion as well as revisions to the sta idard form text is available from he author and should be reviewed. A vertication of this docun ent indicates where the author has added necessary information and where the autro has added to or deleter from the original \IA text.

This docume it has moort int legal conse uences. consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its compresion or mounication.

AIA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the Init. maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

INDEX (Topics and numbers in bold are section headings.) Acceptance of Nonconforming Work 9.6.6, 9.9.3, 12.3 Acceptance of Work 9.6.6, 9.8.2, 9.9.3, 9.10.1, 9.10.3, 12.3 Access to Work 3.16, 6.2.1, 12.1 Accident Prevention 10 Acts and Omissions 3.2, 3.3.2, 3.12.8, 3.18, 4.2.3, 8.3.1, 9.5.1, 10.2.5, 10.2.8, 13.4.2, 13.7, 14.1, 15.2 Addenda 1.1.1, 3.11.1 Additional Costs, Claims for 3.7.4, 3.7.5, 6.1.1, 7.3.7.5, 10.3, 15.1.4 Additional Inspections and Testing 9.4.2, 9.8.3, 12.2.1, 13.5 Additional Insured 11.1.4 Additional Time, Claims for 3.2.4, 3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.10.2, 8.3.2, 15.1.5 Administration of the Contract 3.1.3, 4.2, 9.4, 9.5 Advertisement or Invitation to Bid 1.1.1 Aesthetic Effect 4.2.13 Allowances 3.8, 7.3.8 All-risk Insurance 11.3.1, 11.3.1.1 **Applications for Payment** 3, 9 /, 9.10, 11.1.3 4.2.5, 7.3.9, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5 Approvals 2.1.1, 2.2.2, 2.4, 3.1.3, 3.10 , 3.12.8, 3.12.9, 3.12.10, 4.2.7, 9.3.2, 13.5.1 Arbitration 8.3.1, 11.3.10, 12 1.1, 15 3.2, 15.4 ARCHITE CT Architect, Denution of 4.1.1 Arc. itec Extent of Authority c...., 12.7, 4.1, 4.2, 5.2, 6.3, 7.1.2, 7.3.7, 7.4, 9.2, 9.3.1, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.3, 9.8, 9.10.1, 9.10.3, 12.1, 12.2.1, 3.5.1, 13.5.2, 14.2.2, 14.2.4, 15.1.3, 15.2.1 Architect, Limitations of Authority and Responsibility 2.1.1, 3.12.4, 3.12.8, 3.12.10, 4.1.2, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 4.2.10, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 5.2.1, 7.4, 9.4.2, 9.5.3, 9.6.4, 15.1.3, 15.2 Architect's Additional Services and Expenses 2.4.1, 11.3.1.1, 12.2.1, 13.5.2, 13.5.3, 14.2.4

Init.

1

Architect's Administration of the Contract 3.1.3, 4.2, 3.7.4, 15.2, 9.4.1, 9.5 Architect's Approvals 2.4.1, 3.1.3, 3.5, 3.10.2, 4.2.7 Architect's Authority to Reject Work 3.5, 4.2.6, 12.1.2, 12.2.1 Architect's Copyright 1.1.7, 1.5 Architect's Decisions 3.7.4, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 4.2.11, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 4 2 14 7.3.7, 7.3.9, 8.1.3, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.4.1, 9.5, 7.8.4, 5 9.1, 13.5.2, 15.2, 15.3 Architect's Inspections 3.7.4, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.8.3, 9.9.2, 9.10 . 13 5 Architect's Instructions 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 15.5, Architect's Interpretations 4.2.11, 4.2.12 Architect's Proje a Representative 4.2.10 Architect's Kein 'on hip with Contractor 1.1.2, 1.5, 3.1.3, 3 2.2, 3.2.3, 3.2.4, 3 3.1, 3.4.2, 3.5, 3.7.4 5.7.5, 3.9 2, 3.9.3, 3.10, 3.11, 1.12, 2.16, 2.18, 4.1. 4 ..3, 4.2, 5.2, 6.2.2, 7, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.2, 9.4, 9.5, 9.7, 9.c 9.9, 10.2.6, 10.3, 11.3.7, 12, 15.4.2, 13.5, 15. rchitect's Relationship with Subcor tractor. 1.1 2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.2.6, 9.6.3, 9.6.4, 11.3. A- chitect's Representations 9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.10.1 Architect's Site Visits 3.7.4, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.9.2, 9.10.1, 13.5 Asbestos 10.3.1 Attorneys' Fees 3.18.1, 9.10.2, 10.3.3 Award of Separate Contracts 6.1.1, 6.1.2 Award of Subcontracts and Other Contracts for Portions of the Work 5.2 **Basic Definitions** 1.1 **Bidding Requirements** 1.1.1, 5.2.1, 11.4.1 **Binding Dispute Resolution** 9.7, 11.3.9, 11.3.10, 13.1.1, 15.2.5, 15 2.0.1, 5.3 15.3.2, 15.4.1 **Boiler and Machinery Insurance** 11.3.2 Bonds, Lien 7.3.7.4, 9.10.2, 9.10.3 Bonds, Performance, and Payment 7.3.7.4, 9.6.7, 9.10.3, 11.3.9, 11.4 **Building Permit** 3.7.1

AlA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570565\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

Capitalization 1.3 Certificate of Substantial Completion 9.8.3, 9.8.4, 9.8.5 **Certificates for Payment** 4.2.1, 4.2.5, 4.2.9, 9.3.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.1, 9.6.6, 9.7, 9.10.1, 9.10.3, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.4, 15.1.3 Certificates of Inspection, Testing or Approval 13.5.4 Certificates of Insurance 9.10.2, 11.1.3 **Change Orders** 1.1.1, 2.4.1, 3.4.2, 3.7.4, 3.8.2.3, 3.11.1, 3.12.8, 4.2.8, 5.2.3, 7.1.2, 7.1.3, 7.2, 7.3.2, 7.3.6, 7.3.9, 7.3.10, 8.3.1, 9.3.1.1, 9.10.3, 10.3.2, 11.3.1.2, 11.3.4, 11.3.9, 12.1.2, 15.1.3 Change Orders, Definition of 7.2.1 CHANGES IN THE WORK 2.2.1, 3.11, 4.2.8, 7, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 7.4, 8.3.1, 9.3.1.1, 11.3.9 Claims, Definition of 15.1.1 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES 3.2.4, 6.1.1, 6.3, 7.3.9, 9.3.3, 9.10.4, 10.3.3, 15, 15.4 Claims and Timely Assertion of Claims 15.4.1 **Claims for Additional Cost** 3.2.4, 3.7.4, 6.1.1, 7.3.9, 10.3.2, 15.1.4 **Claims for Additional Time** 3.2.4, 3.7.46.1.1, 8.3.2, 10.3.2, 15.1.5 Concealed or Unknown Conditions, Claims for 3.7.4 Claims for Damages 3.2.4, 3.18, 6.1.1, 8.3.3, 9.5.1, 9.6.7, 10.3. 11 11.3.5, 11.3.7, 14.1.3, 14.2.4, 15 1.6 Claims Subject to Arbitration 15.3.1, 15.4.1 **Cleaning Up** 3.15, 6.3 Commencement of the Work, conditions Relating to 2.2.1, 3.2.2, 3.4.1, 3.11, 3.10.1, 3.12.6, 5.2.1, 5.2.3, 6.2.2, 8.1.2, 2.2. 8.3.1, 11.1, 11.3.1, 11.3.6, 11.4.1, 15.1.4 Commerce. rent fi the Work, Definition of 8.1.2 Com. unications Facilitating Contract Adh. int. ration 3.7.1, .2.4 Completion, Conditions Relating to 4.1, 3.11, 3.15, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 8.2, 9.4.2, 9.8, 9.9.1, 9.10, 12.2, 13.7, 14.1.2 COMPLETION, PAYMENTS AND Completion, Substantial 4.2.9, 8.1.1, 8.1.3, 8.2.3, 9.4.2, 9.8, 9.9.1, 9.10.3, 12.2, 13.7

Init.

Compliance with Laws 1.6.1, 3.2.3, 3.6, 3.7, 3.12.10, 3.13, 4.1.1, 9.6.4, 10.2.2, 11.1, 11.3, 13.1, 13.4, 13.5.1, 13.5.2, 13.6, 14.1.1, 14.2.1.3, 15.2.8, 15.4.2, 15.4.3 Concealed or Unknown Conditions 3.7.4, 4.2.8, 8.3.1, 10.3 Conditions of the Contract 1.1.1, 6.1.1, 6.1.4 Consent, Written 3.4.2, 3.7.4, 3.12.8, 3.14.2, 4.1.2, 9.3.2, 9.8.5, 9.9.1 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 11.3.1, 13.2, 13.4.2, 15.4.4 2 **Consolidation or Joinder** 15.4.4 CONSTRUCTION BY OWNEF, CR. V SEPARATE CONTRACTORS 1.1.4.6 Construction Change D'rect ve, L minuon or 7.3.1 Construction Charge Direc '.es 1.1.1, 3.4.2, 3.12.8, 4 2.8, 7.1.1, 7.1.2, 7.1.3, 7.3, 9.3.1.1 Constructi in Sc. ed. 'es, Contractor': 3.10, 3.12 1, 3.12 2, 6.1.3, 15.1.5.2 Cont agen. Acc gnment of Subcontration Conting ing Contract Performance 1 1.3 Contract, Definition of 1 ..2 CONTRACT, TERMINATION OP SUSPENSION OF THE 5.4.1.1, 11.3.9, 14 Contract Administration 3.1.3, 4, 9.4, 9.5 Contract Award and Execution, Conditions Relating 3.7.1, 3.10, 5.2, 6.1, 11.1.3, 11.3.6, 1 Contract Documents, Copies Furnished and Use of 1.5.2, 2.2.5, 5.3 Contract Documents, Definition of 1.1.1 **Contract Sum** 3.7.4, 3.8, 5.2.3, 7.2, 7.3, 7.4, 9.1, 9.4.2, 9.5.1.1, 9.6.7 9.7, 10.3.2, 11.3.1, 14.2.4, 14.3.2, 15.1.4, 15.2.5 Contract Sum, Definition of 9.1 Contract Time 3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.10.2, 5.2.3, 7.2.1.3, 7. .1, 7 3.5 7.4, 8.1.1, 8.2.1, 8.3.1, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.3.2, 2.1.1, 14.3.2 15.1.5.1, 15.2.5 Contract Time, Definition of 8.1.1 CONTRACTOR 3 Contractor, Definition of 3.1, 6.1.2

AlA Document A201™ – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. **User Notes:** 

**Contractor's Construction Schedules** 3.10, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 6.1.3, 15.1.5.2 Contractor's Employees 3.3.2, 3.4.3, 3.8.1, 3.9, 3.18.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.6, 10.2, 10.3, 11.1.1, 11.3.7, 14.1, 14.2.1.1 **Contractor's Liability Insurance** 11.1 Contractor's Relationship with Separate Contractors and Owner's Forces 3.12.5, 3.14.2, 4.2.4, 6, 11.3.7, 12.1.2, 12.2.4 Contractor's Relationship with Subcontractors 1.2.2, 3.3.2, 3.18.1, 3.18.2, 5, 9.6.2, 9.6.7, 9.10.2, 11.3.1.2, 11.3.7, 11.3.8 Contractor's Relationship with the Architect 1.1.2, 1.5, 3.1.3, 3.2.2, 3.2.3, 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.4.2, 3.5, 3.7.4, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12, 3.16, 3.18, 4.1.3, 4.2, 5.2, 6.2.2, 7, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 10.2.6, 10.3, 11.3.7, 12, 13.5, 15.1.2, 15.2.1 Contractor's Representations 3.2.1, 3.2.2, 3.5, 3.12.6, 6.2.2, 8.2.1, 9.3.3, 9.8.2 Contractor's Responsibility for Those Performing the Work 3.3.2, 3.18, 5.3.1, 6.1.3, 6.2, 9.5.1, 10.2.8 Contractor's Review of Contract Documents 3.2 Contractor's Right to Stop the Work 9.7 Contractor's Right to Terminate the Contract 14.1, 15.1.6 Contractor's Submittals 3.10, 3.11, 3.12.4, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 5.2.3, 9.2, 9.3, 9 ... 9.8.3, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 11.1.3, 11.4.2 Contractor's Superintendent 3.9, 10.2.6 Contractor's Supervision and Constructio. Procedures 1.2.2, 3.3, 3.4, 3.12.10, 4.2.2, 4 2.7, 5.1.3, 6.2.4, 7.1.3, 7.3.5, 7.3.7, 8.2, 10, 12, 14 15,1... Contractual Liability Inst cane 11.1.1.8, 11.2 Coordination and Correlation 1.2, 3.2.1, 3.3.1, 5.1, 3.12.6, 6.1.3, 6.2.1 Copies Furni Inc. of Dr. wings and Specifications 1.5, 2.2.5, 1 11 Copyrig. ts 1.5, 3.17 C TTE tion of Work 2.3, 7.4, 7.7.3, 9.4.2, 9.8.2, 9.8.3, 9.9.1, 12.1.2, 12.2 Constition and Intent of the Contract Documents 1.1 Cost, Definition of 7.3.7 Costs 2.4.1, 3.2.4, 3.7.3, 3.8.2, 3.15.2, 5.4.2, 6.1.1, 6.2.3, 7.3.3.3, 7.3.7, 7.3.8, 7.3.9, 9.10.2, 10.3.2, 10.3.6, 11.3, 12.1.2, 12.2.1, 12.2.4, 13.5, 14

Init.

1

**Cutting and Patching** 3.14, 6.2.5 Damage to Construction of Owner or Separate Contractors 3.14.2, 6.2.4, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.5, 10.4, 11.1.1, 11.3, 12.2.4 Damage to the Work 3.14.2, 9.9.1, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.5, 10.4.1, 11.3.1, 12.2 Damages, Claims for 3.2.4, 3.18, 6.1.1, 8.3.3, 9.5.1, 9.6.7, 10.3.3, 1, 1.1 11.3.5, 11.3.7, 14.1.3, 14.2.4, 15.1.6 Damages for Delay 6.1.1, 8.3.3, 9.5.1.6, 9.7, 10.3.2 Date of Commencement of the V/c rk, 7 h. a ion c 8.1.2 Date of Substantial Completion D. Gation of 8.1.3 Day, Definition of 8.1.4 Decisions of the Arch tect 3.7.4, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 1.2.11, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 15.2, 6.3, 7.3.7, 7.3.9, 8.1. 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.4, 9.5.1, 9.8.4, 9.9.1, 13.5.2, 14 2.2, 14 2.4, 15.1, 15.2 Deci ions i. W: .nhold Certification 9.4. 9 3, 9.7, 14.1.1.3 Defect, e or Nonconforming Work, Acceptance, r viection and Correction of 2.3 1, 2.4.1, 3.5, 4.2.6, 6.2.5, 9.5.1, 9.5.2, 9.6.6, 9.8.2, 9/.3, 9.10.4, 12.2.1 Definitions 1.1, 2.1.1, 3.1.1, 3.5, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 1.12.3, 4.1.1, 15.1.1, 5.1, 6.1.2, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 8.1, 9 1, 9.8.4 **Delays and Extensions of Time** 3.2, 3.7.4, 5.2.3, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 7.4, 8.3, 9.5.1, 9. 10.3.2, 10.4.1, 14.3.2, 15.1.5, 15.2.5 Disputes 6.3, 7.3.9, 15.1, 15.2 Documents and Samples at the Site 3.11 Drawings, Definition of 1.1.5 Drawings and Specifications, Use ard Ownership of 3.11 Effective Date of Insurance 8.2.2, 11.1.2 Emergencies 10.4, 14.1.1.2, 15.1.4 Employees, Contractor's 3.3.2, 3.4.3, 3.8.1, 3.9, 3.18.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.6, 10 10.3.3, 11.1.1, 11.3.7, 14.1, 14.2.1.1 Equipment, Labor, Materials or 1.1.3, 1.1.6, 3.4, 3.5, 3.8.2, 3.8.3, 3.12, 3.13.1, 3.15.1, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 6.2.1, 7.3.7, 9.3.2, 9.3.3, 9.5.1.3, 9.10.2, 10.2.1, 10.2.4, 14.2.1.1, 14.2.1.2

AIA Document A201™ – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555 1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. **User Notes:** 

Execution and Progress of the Work 1.1.3, 1.2.1, 1.2.2, 2.2.3, 2.2.5, 3.1, 3.3.1, 3.4.1, 3.5, 3.7.1, 3.10.1, 3.12, 3.14, 4.2, 6.2.2, 7.1.3, 7.3.5, 8.2, 9.5.1, 9.9.1, 10.2, 10.3, 12.2, 14.2, 14.3.1, 15.1.3 Extensions of Time 3.2.4, 3.7.4, 5.2.3, 7.2.1, 7.3, 7.4, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.3.2, 10.4.1, 14.3, 15.1.5, 15.2.5 **Failure of Payment** 9.5.1.3, 9.7, 9.10.2, 13.6, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.1.2 Faulty Work (See Defective or Nonconforming Work) **Final Completion and Final Payment** 4.2.1, 4.2.9, 9.8.2, 9.10, 11.1.2, 11.1.3, 11.3.1, 11.3.5, 12.3.1, 14.2.4, 14.4.3 Financial Arrangements, Owner's 2.2.1, 13.2.2, 14.1.1.4 Fire and Extended Coverage Insurance 11.3.1.1 GENERAL PROVISIONS 1 **Governing Law** 13.1 Guarantees (See Warranty) **Hazardous Materials** 10.2.4, 10.3 Identification of Subcontractors and Suppliers 5.2.1 Indemnification 3.17, 3.18, 9.10.2, 10.3.3, 10.3.5, 10.3.6, 11.3.1.2, 11.3.7 Information and Services Required of the Ormer 2.1.2, 2.2, 3.2.2, 3.12.4, 3.12.10, 6.1.3, 6.1.4, ( 25, 9.6.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.2, 9.10.3, 10.3.3, 11.2, 11.4, 13.5.1. 13.5.2, 14.1.1.4, 14.1.4, 15.1.3 **Initial Decision** 15.2 Initial Decision Maker, Defin. for of 1.1.8 Initial Decision Maker, E 'cis' on 14.2.2, 14.2.4, 15.2.1, 15.2., 15 2.3, 15.2.4, 15.2.5 Initial Decision Mr ker, Extent of Authority 14.2.2, 14.2.4, 15.1.5, 15.2.1, 15.2.2, 15.2.3, 15.2.4, 15.2.5 Injury or I amage to Person or Property 10.2.8, 19.4. Inspections 3.1.3, 7.3.3, 5.7.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.6, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.8.3, 9.9.2 9.19.1, 12.2.1, 13.5 Insumions to Bidders 1.'1... structions to the Contractor 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.8.1, 5.2.1, 7, 8.2.2, 12, 13.5.2 Instruments of Service, Definition of 1.1.7 Insurance 3.18.1, 6.1.1, 7.3.7, 9.3.2, 9.8.4, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 11

Init.

1

Insurance, Boiler and Machinery 11.3.2 Insurance, Contractor's Liability 11.1 Insurance, Effective Date of 8.2.2, 11.1.2 Insurance, Loss of Use 11.3.3 Insurance, Owner's Liability 11.2 Insurance, Property 10.2.5, 11.3 Insurance, Stored Materials 9.3.2 INSURANCE AND BONDS 11 Insurance Companies, Craser to F. tial Company, 9.9.1 Intent of the Contract Docum. is 1.2.1, 4.2.7, 4.2 .2, 4 2.13, 7.4 Interest 13.6 Interpret tion 1.2.3 1.4, 4.1 1 5.1, 6.1.2, 15.1.1 Inter, w lations, Written 4.2.11, 12.12, 15.1.4 J. Igment on Final Award 15. .2 L.oor and Materials, Equipment 1.1.3, 1.1.6, 3.4, 3.5, 3.8.2, 3.8.3, 3.12, 3.13, 3.15.1. 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 6.2.1, 7.3.7, 9.3.2, 9.3.3, 9.5.1.3, 9.10.2, 10.2.1, 10.2.4, 14.2.1.1, 14.2.1.2 Labor Disputes 8.3.1 Laws and Regulations 1.5, 3.2.3, 3.6, 3.7, 3.12.10, 3.13.1, 4 1.1, 9.0.4, 9.9.1 10.2.2, 11.1.1, 11.3, 13.1.1, 13.4, 13.5.1, 13.5.2 13.6.1, 14, 15.2.8, 15.4 Liens 2.1.2, 9.3.3, 9.10.2, 9.10.4, 15.2.8 Limitations, Statutes of 12.2.5, 13.7, 15.4.1.1 Limitations of Liability 2.3.1, 3.2.2, 3.5, 3.12.10, 3.17, 3.18.1, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 4.2.12, 6.2.2, 9.4.2, 9.6.4, 9.6.7, 10.2.5, 10.3 3, 11.1 2 11.2, 11.3.7, 12.2.5, 13.4.2 Limitations of Time 2.1.2, 2.2, 2.4, 3.2.2, 3.10, 3.11, 3.11, 5, 3 15.1, 4.2.7 5.2, 5.3.1, 5.4.1, 6.2.4, 7.3, 7.4, 8.2, 9.2, 9.3.1, 9.3.3 9.4.1, 9.5, 9.6, 9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 9.10, 11.1.3, 11.3.1.5 11.3.6, 11.3.10, 12.2, 13.5, 13.7, 14, 15 Loss of Use Insurance 11.3.3 Material Suppliers 1.5, 3.12.1, 4.2.4, 4.2.6, 5.2.1, 9.3, 9.4.2, 9.6, 9.10.5 Materials, Hazardous 10.2.4, 10.3

AlA Document A201™ – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

Materials, Labor, Equipment and 1.1.3, 1.1.6, 1.5.1, 3.4.1, 3.5, 3.8.2, 3.8.3, 3.12, 3.13.1, 3.15.1, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 6.2.1, 7.3.7, 9.3.2, 9.3.3, 9.5.1.3, 9.10.2, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.4, 14.2.1.1, 14.2.1.2 Means, Methods, Techniques, Sequences and Procedures of Construction 3.3.1, 3.12.10, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 9.4.2 Mechanic's Lien 2.1.2, 15.2.8 Mediation 8.3.1, 10.3.5, 10.3.6, 15.2.1, 15.2.5, 15.2.6, 15.3, 15.4.1 Minor Changes in the Work 1.1.1, 3.12.8, 4.2.8, 7.1, 7.4 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS 13 Modifications, Definition of 1.1.1 Modifications to the Contract 1.1.1, 1.1.2, 3.11, 4.1.2, 4.2.1, 5.2.3, 7, 8.3.1, 9.7, 10.3.2, 11.3.1 **Mutual Responsibility** 6.2 Nonconforming Work, Acceptance of 9.6.6, 9.9.3, 12.3 Nonconforming Work, Rejection and Correction of 2.3.1, 2.4.1, 3.5, 4.2.6, 6.2.4, 9.5.1, 9.8.2, 9.9.3, 9.10.4, 12.2.1 Notice 2.2.1, 2.3.1, 2.4.1, 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.7.2, 3.12.9, 5.2.1, 9. 9.10, 10.2.2, 11.1.3, 12.2.2.1, 13.3, 13.5.1, 13.5.2, 14.1, 14.2, 15.2.8, 15.4.1 Notice, Written 2.3.1, 2.4.1, 3.3.1, 3.9.2, 3.12.9, 3.12.10 5.2.1, 2.2 9.10, 10.2.2, 10.3, 11.1.3, 11.3.6, 12.2.2.1, 13.3 14, 15.2.8, 15.4.1 Notice of Claims 3.7.4, 10.2.8, 15.1.2, 15.4 Notice of Testing and Ing ecti ... 13.5.1, 13.5.2 Observations, Cont actor's 3.2, 3.7.4 Occupancy 2.2.2, 9.6.6 9.8, 11 3.1.5 Orders, Vri. en 1.1.1 2.3, 9.2, 7, 8.2.2, 11.3.9, 12.1, 12.2.2.1, 13.5.2, 14 3.1 OW NE' o vner, Definition of . 1.1 **Owner, Information and Services Required of the** 

2.1.2, 2.2, 3.2.2, 3.12.10, 6.1.3, 6.1.4, 6.2.5, 9.3.2, 9.6.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.2, 9.10.3, 10.3.3, 11.2, 11.3, 13.5.1, 13.5.2, 14.1.1.4, 14.1.4, 15.1.3

Owner's Authority 1.5, 2.1.1, 2.3.1, 2.4.1, 3.4.2, 3.8.1, 3.12.10, 3.14.2, 4.1.2, 4.1.3, 4.2.4, 4.2.9, 5.2.1, 5.2.4, 5.4.1, 6.1, 6.3, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 8.2.2, 8.3.1, 9.3.1, 9.3.2, 9.5.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 10.3.2, 11.1.3, 11.3.3, 11.3.10, 12.2.2, 12.3.1, 13.2.2, 14.3, 14.4, 15.2.7 Owner's Financial Capability 2.2.1, 13.2.2, 14.1.1.4 **Owner's Liability Insurance** 11.2 Owner's Relationship with Subcontractors 1.1.2, 5.2, 5.3, 5.4, 9.6.4, 9.10.2, 14.2.2 Owner's Right to Carry Out the Work 2.4, 14.2.2 **Owner's Right to Clean Up** 6.3 Owner's Right to Perfor in Constant tion and to Award Separate Contrac 6.1 Owner's Right 's St p the Work 2.3 Owner's R'gnt .. Su pend the Work 14.3 Owner, 's Ri, ht te Terminate the Contract 14.2 **Owner**, hip and Use of Drawings, St ecifications and Other Instruments of Service 1.1 1, 1.1.6, 1.1.7, 1.5, 2.2.5, 3.2.2, 3. 1.1, 5 4 .12, 5.3.1 Partial Occupancy or Use 9.6.6, 9.9, 11.3.1.5 Patching, Cutting and 3.14, 6.2.5 Patents 3.17**Payment**, Applications for 4.2.5, 7.3.9, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.3, 9 7, 9.8.5, 9.10. 14.2.3, 14.2.4, 14.4.3 Payment, Certificates for 4.2.5, 4.2.9, 9.3.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.1, 9.6.6, 9.7, 9.10 9.10.3, 13.7, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.4 Payment, Failure of 9.5.1.3, 9.7, 9.10.2, 13.6, 14.1.1.3, 14 2.1.2 Payment, Final 4.2.1, 4.2.9, 9.8.2, 9.10, 11.1.2, 11.1.3, 11.4.1, 12.3.1, 13.7, 14.2.4, 14.4.3 Payment Bond, Performance Bond 7 ad 7.3.7.4, 9.6.7, 9.10.3, 11.4 **Payments**, **Progress** 9.3, 9.6, 9.8.5, 9.10.3, 13.6, 14.2.3, 15 1.3 PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION 9 Payments to Subcontractors 5.4.2, 9.5.1.3, 9.6.2, 9.6.3, 9.6.4, 9.6.7, 14.2.1.2 PCB 10.3.1

AlA Document A201™ – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

Performance Bond and Payment Bond 7.3.7.4, 9.6.7, 9.10.3, 11.4 Permits, Fees, Notices and Compliance with Laws 2.2.2, 3.7, 3.13, 7.3.7.4, 10.2.2 PERSONS AND PROPERTY, PROTECTION OF 10 Polychlorinated Biphenyl 10.3.1 Product Data, Definition of 3.12.2 Product Data and Samples, Shop Drawings 3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7 **Progress and Completion** 4.2.2, 8.2, 9.8, 9.9.1, 14.1.4, 15.1.3 **Progress Payments** 9.3, 9.6, 9.8.5, 9.10.3, 13.6, 14.2.3, 15.1.3 Project, Definition of 1.1.4 **Project Representatives** 4.2.10 **Property Insurance** 10.2.5, 11.3 PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY 10 Regulations and Laws 1.5, 3.2.3, 3.6, 3.7, 3.12.10, 3.13, 4.1.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.1, 10.2.2, 11.1, 11.4, 13.1, 13.4, 13.5.1, 13.5.2, 13.6, 14, 15.2.8, 15.4 Rejection of Work 3.5, 4.2.6, 12.2.1 Releases and Waivers of Liens 9.10.2 Representations 3.2.1, 3.5, 3.12.6, 6.2.2, 8.2.1, 9.3.3, 9.4 2, 9.5.1, 9.8.2 9.10.1Representatives 2.1.1, 3.1.1, 3.9, 4.1.1, 4.2.1, 4. 2, 4 2 10, 5.1.1, 5.1.2, 13.2.1 Responsibility for Those 'erf' ... ing the Work 3.3.2, 3.18, 4.2.3, 5.3.1, 6.1.4, 6.2, 6.3, 9.5.1, 10 Retainage 9.3.1, 9.6.2, 9.8., 9., 1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3 Review of Compact Depuments and Field Conditions by Co. tractor 3.2, 3.12 7, 1.3 Review of "ontractor's Submittals by Owner and A "ch. "ct 3.10 1, 3 10.2, 3.11, 3.12, 4.2, 5.2, 6.1.3, 9.2, 9.8.2 Kevic of Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples b, Contractor 12 **Rights and Remedies** 1.1.2, 2.3, 2.4, 3.5, 3.7.4, 3.15.2, 4.2.6, 5.3, 5.4, 6.1, 6.3, 7.3.1, 8.3, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.2.5, 10.3, 12.2.2, 12.2.4, 13.4, 14, 15.4

**Royalties, Patents and Copyrights** 3.17

Rules and Notices for Arbitration 15.4.1 Safety of Persons and Property 10.2, 10.4 Safety Precautions and Programs 3.3.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 5.3.1, 10.1, 10.2, 10.4 Samples, Definition of 3.12.3 Samples, Shop Drawings, Product Data and 3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7 Samples at the Site, Documents and 3.11 Schedule of Values 9.2, 9.3.1 Schedules, Construction 3.10, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 6.1.3, 15.1.2 Separate Contracts and Contractors 1.1.4, 3.12.5, 3.14.2, 4.2.4, 2.2.7, 5, 8.3.1, 12.1.2 Shop Drawings, Definition C 3.12.1 Shop Drawings, " oduce Data and Samples 3.11, 3.12 +.2.1 Site, Use f 3.13 3.1.1, 52 Site 'ns Jections 3.2.2, 3.3, 3.7.1, 3.7.4, 4.2, 9.4.2, 9.4.2, 9.4.1, 13.5 S'te Visits, Architect's 3.7 4, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.9.2 9.10 1, 13.5 Sr ecial Inspections and Testing 4.2.6, 12.2.1, 13.5 Specifications, Definition of 1.1.6 Specifications 1.1.1, 1.1.6, 1.2.2, 1.5, 3.11, 3.12.10 3.17, 4.2. Statute of Limitations 13.7, 15.4.1.1 Stopping the Work 2.3, 9.7, 10.3, 14.1 Stored Materials 6.2.1, 9.3.2, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.4 Subcontractor, Definition of 5.1.1SUBCONTRACTORS 5 Subcontractors, Work by 1.2.2, 3.3.2, 3.12.1, 4.2.3, 5.2.3, 5.3, 5.4, 9.3.1.2, 9.6.7 Subcontractual Relations 5.3, 5.4, 9.3.1.2, 9.6, 9.10, 10.2.1, 14.1, 14.2 1 Submittals 3.7. 9.2 9.3.9 3.10, 3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 5.2.3, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 11.1.3 Submittal Schedule 3.10.2, 3.12.5, 4.2.7 Subrogation, Waivers of 6.1.1, 11.3.7

Init.

AlA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

Substantial Completion 4.2.9, 8.1.1, 8.1.3, 8.2.3, 9.4.2, 9.8, 9.9.1, 9.10.3, 12.2, 13.7 Substantial Completion, Definition of 9.8.1 Substitution of Subcontractors 5.2.3, 5.2.4 Substitution of Architect 4.1.3 Substitutions of Materials 3.4.2, 3.5, 7.3.8 Sub-subcontractor, Definition of 5.1.2 Subsurface Conditions 3.7.4 Successors and Assigns 13.2 Superintendent 3.9, 10.2.6 Supervision and Construction Procedures 1.2.2, 3.3, 3.4, 3.12.10, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 6.1.3, 6.2.4, 7.1.3, 7.3.7, 8.2, 8.3.1, 9.4.2, 10, 12, 14, 15.1.3 Surety 5.4.1.2, 9.8.5, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 14.2.2, 15.2.7 Surety, Consent of 9.10.2, 9.10.3 Surveys 2.2.3 Suspension by the Owner for Convenience 14.3 Suspension of the Work 5.4.2. 14.3 Suspension or Termination of the Contract 5.4.1.1, 14 Taxes 3.6, 3.8.2.1, 7.3.7.4 Termination by the Contract 14.1. 15.1.6 Termination by the Ow erf. Cause 5.4.1.1, 14.2, 15.1.6 Termination by the Owner for Convenience 14.4 Termination ... e Arci tect 4.1.3 Termina ion of the Contractor 14.2.2 TTR. 'INALION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CO. 'TN ACT 14 1 sts and Inspections 1.3, 3.3.3, 4.2.2, 4.2.6, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.8.3, 9.9.2, 9.10.1, 10.3.2, 11.4.1.1, 12.2.1, 13.5 TIME 8 Time, Delays and Extensions of

3.2.4, 3.7.4, 5.2.3, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 7.4, 8.3, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.3.2, 10.4.1, 14.3.2, 15.1.5, 15.2.5

Init.

1

**Time Limits** 2.1.2, 2.2, 2.4, 3.2.2, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12.5, 3.15.1, 4.2, 5.2, 5.3, 5.4, 6.2.4, 7.3, 7.4, 8.2, 9.2, 9.3.1, 9.3.3, 9.4.1, 9.5, 9.6, 9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 9.10, 11.1.3, 12.2, 13.5, 13.7, 14, 15.1.2, 15.4 **Time Limits on Claims** 3.7.4, 10.2.8, 13.7, 15.1.2 Title to Work 9.3.2, 9.3.3 **Transmission of Data in Digital Form** 1.6 UNCOVERING AND CORRECTIO' OF V OKK 12 Uncovering of Work 12.1 Unforeseen Conditions, Conceal, 1 o Vikinowi 3.7.4, 8.3.1, 10.3 Unit Prices 7.3.3.2, 7.3.4 Use of Documer ... 1.1.1, 1.5, 2.2.5, 12.6, 5.3 Use of Sit 3.13, 6.1. 6.2.1 Values, Schodu's of 9.2, 13 . Waive, of Claims by the Architect 1.4.2 We ver of Claims by the Contractor 9 1.0.5, 13.4.2, 15.1.6 Waiver of Claims by the Owner 9.9.3, 9.10.3, 9.10.4, 12.2.2.1, 13.4.2 14.2.4 15.1.6 Waiver of Consequential Damages 14.2.4, 15.1.6 Waiver of Liens 9.10.2, 9.10.4 Waivers of Subrogation 6.1.1, 11.3.7 Warranty 3.5, 4.2.9, 9.3.3, 9.8.4, 9.9.1, 9.10.4, 12.2.2, 13.7 Weather Delays 15.1.5.2 Work, Definition of 1.1.3 Written Consent 1.5.2, 3.4.2, 3.7.4, 3.12.8, 3.14.2, 4.1.2, 9.3.2, 9.8.5, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 11.4.1, 13.2, 13.4.2. 15 4.4.2 Written Interpretations 4.2.11, 4.2.12 Written Notice 2.3, 2.4, 3.3.1, 3.9, 3.12.9, 3.12.10, 5.2.1, 8.2.2, 9.7 9.10, 10.2.2, 10.3, 11.1.3, 12.2.2, 12.2.4, 13.3 15.4.1 Written Orders 1.1.1, 2.3, 3.9, 7, 8.2.2, 12.1, 12.2, 13.5.2, 14.3.1, 15.1.2

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>6</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

### ARTICLE 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS § 1.1 BASIC DEFINITIONS

### § 1.1.1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The Contract Documents are enumerated in the Agreement between the Owner and Contractor (hereinafter the Agreement) and consist of the Agreement, Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplementary and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, Addenda issued prior to execution of the Contract, other documents listed in the Agreement and Modifications issued after execution of the Contract. A Modification is (1) a written amendment to the Contract signed by both parties, (2) a Change Order, (3) a Construction Change Directive or (4) a written order for a minor change in the Work issued by the Architect. Unless specifically enumerated in the Agreement, the Contract Documents do not include the advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, sample forms, other information furnished by the Owner in anticipation of receiving bids or proposals, the Contractor's bid or mos. 1. 0. portions of Addenda relating to bidding requirements.

### § 1.1.2 THE CONTRACT

The Contract Documents form the Contract for Construction. The Contract represents the entire a. d interrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations or agree many cither writt an or oral. The Contract may be amended or modified only by a Modification. The Contract Do wine is shall not be construed to create a contractual relationship of any kind (1) between the Contractor and 'e Ar ni ect or the Architect's consultants, (2) between the Owner and a Subcontractor or a Sub-subcontractor, (2) between the Owner and the Architect or the Architect's consultants or (4) between any persons or entitle other than the Owner and the Contractor. The Architect shall, however, be entitled to performance and enforce and enforce and obligations under the Contract intended to facilitate performance of the Architect's duties.

### § 1.1.3 THE WORK

The term "Work" means the construction and services required by e contract Documents, whether completed or partially completed, and includes all other labor, materials, equipment and services provided or to be movided of the Contractor to fulfill the Contractor's obligations. The Work may constitute the whole or a part of the Project.

### § 1.1.4 THE PROJECT

The Project is the total construction of which the Wo kr crformed under the Contract Documents may be the whole or a part and which may include construction by the Own read by separate contractors.

### § 1.1.5 THE DRAWINGS

The Drawings are the graphic and picte ial port ons of the Contract Documents showing the design, location dimensions of the Work, generally incluoing plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules and diagram.

### § 1.1.6 THE SPECIFICATIONS

The Specifications are that to tio. of the Contract Documents consisting of the written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, stan, and an a workmanship for the Work, and performance of related service

### § 1.1.7 INSTRUMEN' S OF SELVICE

Instruments of Servic are representations, in any medium of expression now known or later developed, or the tangible and intangibi ... ative lork performed by the Architect and the Architect's consultants under their respective professional service s agreements. Instruments of Service may include, without limitation, studies, urveys, models, sketches, dr. vings, specifications, and other similar materials.

### § 1.1. INITIAL DECISION MAKER

The 'nit. Decision Maker is the person identified in the Agreement to render initial decisions on Claims in acco. nce with Section 15.2 and certify termination of the Agreement under Section 14.2.2.

### **1.2 CORRELATION AND INTENT OF THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS**

§ 1.2.1 The intent of the Contract Documents is to include all items necessary for the proper execution and completion of the Work by the Contractor. The Contract Documents are complementary, and what is required by one shall be as binding as if required by all; performance by the Contractor shall be required only to the extent consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable from them as being necessary to produce the indicated results.

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA" Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555 1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

§ 1.2.2 Organization of the Specifications into divisions, sections and articles, and arrangement of Drawings shall not control the Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or in establishing the extent of Work to be performed by any trade.

§ 1.2.3 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, words that have well-known technical or construction industry meanings are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meanings.

### § 1.3 CAPITALIZATION

Terms capitalized in these General Conditions include those that are (1) specifically defined, (2) the titles of numbered articles or (3) the titles of other documents published by the American Institute of Architects.

### § 1.4 INTERPRETATION

In the interest of brevity the Contract Documents frequently omit modifying words such as "all" and 'any ind a nece such as "the" and "an," but the fact that a modifier or an article is absent from one statement and "pp ear. in the interpretation of either statement.

### § 1.5 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER INSTRUMENT OF SERVICE

§ 1.5.1 The Architect and the Architect's consultants shall be deemed the authors and ow. is of their respective Instruments of Service, including the Drawings and Specifications, and will retain all commo. 'aw, statutory and other reserved rights, including copyrights. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and material or equipment suppliers shall not own or claim a copyright in the Instruments of Service. Subn.'' all or distribution to meet official regulatory requirements or for other purposes in connection with this Project is you be construed as publication in derogation of the Architect's or Architect's consultants' reserved rights.

§ 1.5.2 The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors and matrix or equipment suppliers are avitorized to use and reproduce the Instruments of Service provided to them solely and vaclusively for execution of the Work. All copies made under this authorization shall bear the copyright notice, if any, shown on the Instruments of Sarvice The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and mate. all or equipment suppliers may not use the Instruments of Service on other projects or for additions to this Project outside the Scope of the Work without the specific written consent of the Owner, Architect and the Architect's top cultants.

### § 1.6 TRANSMISSION OF DATA IN DIGITAL OP ...

If the parties intend to transmit Instruments of Service or any other information or documentation in ligital form, they shall endeavor to establish necessary protocols, overning such transmissions, unless otherwise already provided in the Agreement or the Contract Documents.

### ARTICLE 2 OWNER

### § 2.1 GENERAL

§ 2.1.1 The Owner is the jerse is enabled in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in jum'er. The Owner shall designate in writing a representative who shall have express authority to bind the Owner with respect to all matters requiring the Owner's approval or authorization. Except as otherwise provided in Section 4.2.1, the Architect does not have such authority. The term "Owner" means the owner or the Owner's anythorized representative.

§ 2.1.2 The Twner shall furnish to the Contractor within fifteen days after receipt of a written request, information necessary and relevant for the Contractor to evaluate, give notice of or enforce mechanic's lien rights. Such in formation shall include a correct statement of the record legal title to the property on which the Project is Deried, usually inferred to as the site, and the Owner's interest therein.

### § 2.2 INFORMATION AND SERVICES REQUIRED OF THE OWNER

2.2.1 Prior to commencement of the Work, the Contractor may request in writing that the Owner provide reactive evidence that the Owner has made financial arrangements to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract. Thereafter, the Contractor may only request such evidence if (1) the Owner fails to make payments to the Contractor as the Contract Documents require; (2) a change in the Work materially changes the Contract Sum; or (3) the Contractor identifies in writing a reasonable concern regarding the Owner's ability to make payment when due. The Owner shall furnish such evidence as a condition precedent to commencement or continuation of the Work or the

Init.

AlA Document A201<sup>TM</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale.

portion of the Work affected by a material change. After the Owner furnishes the evidence, the Owner shall not materially vary such financial arrangements without prior notice to the Contractor.

§ 2.2.2 Except for permits and fees that are the responsibility of the Contractor under the Contract Documents, including those required under Section 3.7.1, the Owner shall secure and pay for necessary approvals, easements, assessments and charges required for construction, use or occupancy of permanent structures or for permanent changes in existing facilities.

§ 2.2.3 The Owner shall furnish surveys describing physical characteristics, legal limitations and utility location the site of the Project, and a legal description of the site. The Contractor shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy of information furnished by the Owner but shall exercise proper precautions relating to the safe performance of the Work.

§ 2.2.4 The Owner shall furnish information or services required of the Owner by the Contract D ci me t reasonable promptness. The Owner shall also furnish any other information or services under the Conner' cont ol an l relevant to the Contractor's performance of the Work with reasonable promptness after receivin, th. Con ract m's written request for such information or services.

§ 2.2.5 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor one copy of the Contract Documents for purposes of making reproductions pursuant to Section 1 3.2.

### § 2.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO STOP THE WORK

If the Contractor fails to correct Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents as required by Section 12.2 or repeatedly fails to carry out Work in acc. danc. with the Contract Documents, the Owner may issue a written order to the Contractor to stop the Work, or any po don thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, the right of the Owner to stop the Work sha, not give rise to a duty on the part of the Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of the Contractor or any out person or entity, except to the ext at required by Section 6.1.3.

### § 2.4 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CARRY OUT THE WOK

If the Contractor defaults or neglects to carry or the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents and fails within a ten-day period after receipt of written not commence and continue of rection or such default or neglect with diligence and prompt. "ss, the favore may, without prejudice to other remedies the Owner may have, correct such deficiencies. In such case an ppropriate Change Order shall be issued deducting from payments then or thereafter due the Contractor the is sont ble cost of correcting such deficiencies, including Owner's expense and compensation for the Archite a's additional services made necessary by such default, neglect or failure, such action by the Owner and amou, 's c<sup>1</sup> arged to the Contractor are both subject to prior approval of the Architec payments then or thereafter i et. Co aractor are not sufficient to cover such amounts, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner.

### CON" RACTOR ARTICLE 3

### § 3.1 GENERAL

§ 3.1.1 The Compactor to the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract D cumen s as if singular in number. The Contractor shall be lawfully licensed, if required in the jurisdiction where the Project i located. The Contractor shall designate in writing a representative who shall have express authority to bind the Contractor with respect to all matters under this Contract. The term "Contractor" means the Contil ctor on the Contractor's authorized representative.

9 st... The Contractor shall perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

3.1.3 The Contractor shall not be relieved of obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents either by activities or duties of the Architect in the Architect's administration of the Contract, or by tests, inspections or approvals required or performed by persons or entities other than the Contractor.

AIA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 11 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

### § 3.2 REVIEW OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND FIELD CONDITIONS BY CONTRACTOR

§ 3.2.1 Execution of the Contract by the Contractor is a representation that the Contractor has visited the site, become generally familiar with local conditions under which the Work is to be performed and correlated personal observations with requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 3.2.2 Because the Contract Documents are complementary, the Contractor shall, before starting each portion of the Work, carefully study and compare the various Contract Documents relative to that portion of the Work, as well as the information furnished by the Owner pursuant to Section 2.2.3, shall take field measurements of any existing conditions related to that portion of the Work, and shall observe any conditions at the site affecting it. These obligations are for the purpose of facilitating coordination and construction by the Contractor and are not for the purpose of discovering errors, omissions, or inconsistencies in the Contract Documents; however, the Contractor that promptly report to the Architect any errors, inconsistencies or omissions discovered by or made known to the Contractor as a request for information in such form as the Architect may require. It is recognized that the ontr review is made in the Contractor's capacity as a contractor and not as a licensed design profession at un. s a erwis specifically provided in the Contract Documents.

§ 3.2.3 The Contractor is not required to ascertain that the Contract Documents are in acc. dar - w. applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, b. t are ( onu actor snan promptly report to the Architect any nonconformity discovered by or made known to the Co. \* actor as a request for information in such form as the Architect may require.

§ 3.2.4 If the Contractor believes that additional cost or time is involved b cause of clarifications or instructions the Architect issues in response to the Contractor's notices or requests for inf rmatio pursuant to Sections 3.2.2 or 3.2.3, the Contractor shall make Claims as provided in Article 15. If the Contractor shall make Clai Sections 3.2.2 or 3.2.3, the Contractor shall pay such costs and dan get to the Owner as would have been avoided if the Contractor had performed such obligations. If the Contractor performs those obligations, the Contractor shall not be liable to the Owner or Architect for damages resulting from vors, inconsistencies or omissions in the Contract Documents, for differences between field measurements c condit ons and the Contract Documents, or for nonconformities of the Contract Documents to applicable lav. statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities.

### § 3.3 SUPERVISION AND CONSTRUCTION PF OCF CRES

§ 3.3.1 The Contractor shall supervise and a rect the V/ork, using the Contractor's best skill and attention. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for, and have control over, construction means, methods, techniques, and procedures and for coordinating all petions of the Work under the Contract, unless the Contract Documenta give other specific instructions concerring these matters. If the Contract Documents give specific instructions concerning construction means, methods, t chri ques, sequences or procedures, the Contractor shall evaluate the jobsite safety thereof and, except as stated '-lov, she', be fully and solely responsible for the jobsite safety of such means, methods techniques, sequences or rocr 1, res. If the Contractor determines that such means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures may not be safe, the Contractor shall give timely written notice to the Owner and Architect and shall not proceed with that parties of the Work without further written instructions from the Architect. If the Contractor is then instructed to proceed with the required means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures without acceptance of changes prop by the Contractor, the Owner shall be solely responsible for any loss or damage ar sing solely from those Owner-required means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures.

§ 3.3.2 The Contractor shall be responsible to the Owner for acts and omissions of the Contractor's employees, Subcontractions and their agents and employees, and other persons or entities performing portions of the Work for, or on . ha. of, the Contractor or any of its Subcontractors.

3.3.3 The Contractor shall be responsible for inspection of portions of Work already performed to letermine that ch portions are in proper condition to receive subsequent Work.

### § 3.4 LABOR AND MATERIALS

Init.

§ 3.4.1 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide and pay for labor, materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and services necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work, whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated or to be incorporated in the Work.

(844199991)

AlA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 12 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

§ 3.4.2 Except in the case of minor changes in the Work authorized by the Architect in accordance with Sections 3.12.8 or 7.4, the Contractor may make substitutions only with the consent of the Owner, after evaluation by the Architect and in accordance with a Change Order or Construction Change Directive.

§ 3.4.3 The Contractor shall enforce strict discipline and good order among the Contractor's employees and other persons carrying out the Work. The Contractor shall not permit employment of unfit persons or persons not properly skilled in tasks assigned to them.

### § 3.5 WARRANTY

The Contractor warrants to the Owner and Architect that materials and equipment furnished under the Contract will be of good quality and new unless the Contract Documents require or permit otherwise. The Contractor for mer w, tra. ts that the Work will conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents and will be free from de ects xce for those inherent in the quality of the Work the Contract Documents require or permit. Work, materia's, or var, a nume conforming to these requirements may be considered defective. The Contractor's warranty exclusive remitive for damage or defect caused by abuse, alterations to the Work not executed by the Contractor, imp. very insufficient maintenance, improper operation, or normal wear and tear and normal usage. If required by the A. lifect the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and vapm nt.

### § 3.6 TAXES

Init.

The Contractor shall pay sales, consumer, use and similar taxes for the Work provided by the Contractor that are legally enacted when bids are received or negotiations concluded, whether or n. \*y.\* effective or merely scheduled to go into effect.

### § 3.7 PERMITS, FEES, NOTICES AND COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS

§ 3.7.1 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Co. tractor shall secure and pay for the building permit as well as for other permits, fees, licenses, and inspe us. by government agencies necessar for proper execution and completion of the Work that are customarily recured after execution of the Contract an legally required at the time bids are received or negotiations concluder'.

§ 3.7.2 The Contractor shall comply with and give now ves required by applicable laws, statutes, ord nances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of put ic 2 ... or use applicable to performance of the Work

§ 3.7.3 If the Contractor performs Work known 3 it to be contrary to applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, 11 and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, the Contractor shall assume appropriate responsiontly for such Work and shall bear the costs attributable to correction.

§ 3.7.4 Concealed or Unkpown ond' .tons. If the Contractor encounters conditions at the site that are (1) subsurface or otherwise concealed plysic i on ations that differ materially from those indicated in the Contract Documents or (2) unknown physical conc. ons of an unusual nature, that differ materially from those ordinarily found to exist and generally recognize as inhere. in construction activities of the character provided for in the Contract Documents the Contractor shall yron only provide notice to the Owner and the Architect before conditions are distubled and many event later the 21 days after first observance of the conditions. The Architect will promptly investigate such conditions and, if the Architect determines that they differ materially and cause an increase or decrease in the Contractor's cost o, or time required for, performance of any part of the Work, will recommend an equitable adjustmen, in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. If the Architect determines that the conditions at the sit, are not n. terrain, different from those indicated in the Contract Documents and that no change in the terr is of the Contract is justined, the Architect shall promptly notify the Owner and Contractor in writing, stating the reasons. If either party the Architect's determination or recommendation, that party may proceed as provided in A ticle

3.7.5 If, in the course of the Work, the Contractor encounters human remains or recognizes the existence or burial markers, archaeological sites or wetlands not indicated in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall immediately suspend any operations that would affect them and shall notify the Owner and Architect. Upon receipt of such notice, the Owner shall promptly take any action necessary to obtain governmental authorization required to resume the operations. The Contractor shall continue to suspend such operations until otherwise instructed by the Owner but shall continue with all other operations that do not affect those remains or features. Requests for adjustments in the Contract Sum and Contract Time arising from the existence of such remains or features may be made as provided in Article 15.

AlA Document A201™ – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 13 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

### § 3.8 ALLOWANCES

§ 3.8.1 The Contractor shall include in the Contract Sum all allowances stated in the Contract Documents. Items covered by allowances shall be supplied for such amounts and by such persons or entities as the Owner may direct, but the Contractor shall not be required to employ persons or entities to whom the Contractor has reasonable objection.

§ 3.8.2 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents,

- Allowances shall cover the cost to the Contractor of materials and equipment delivered at the site and .1 all required taxes, less applicable trade discounts;
- .2 Contractor's costs for unloading and handling at the site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for stated allowance amounts shall be included in the Contract Sun, but not in the allowances; and
- .3 Whenever costs are more than or less than allowances, the Contract Sum shall be adjusted coo ingl by Change Order. The amount of the Change Order shall reflect (1) the difference bet ween used loss s and the allowances under Section 3.8.2.1 and (2) changes in Contractor's costs unit Section 3.8.2.2

§ 3.8.3 Materials and equipment under an allowance shall be selected by the Owner with cease and, promotions

### § 3.9 SUPERINTENDENT

§ 3.9.1 The Contractor shall employ a competent superintendent and necessary a sistents who shall be in attendance at the Project site during performance of the Work. The superintendent shall represent on contractor, and communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if giver to u > C intractor.

§ 3.9.2 The Contractor, as soon as practicable after award of the Contract, "hall urnish in writing to the Ourser through the Architect the name and qualifications of a proposed sup or center. The Architect may r ply within 12 days to the Contractor in writing stating (1) whether the Owner or the Architect has reasonable objection to the proposed superintendent or (2) that the Architect requires a 'any nal time to review. Failure of the Architect to reply within the 14 day period shall constitute notice of no reas, rable o jection.

§ 3.9.3 The Contractor shall not employ a proposed up intervent to whom the Owner or Architect has made reasonable and timely objection. The Contractor shall, ot c'ange the superintendent without the Ov ner's consent, which shall not unreasonably be withheld or d lav ...

### § 3.10 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCH. DULES

§ 3.10.1 The Contractor, promptly after bing a varded the Contract, shall prepare and submit for the Comer's and Architect's information a Contrac or's construction schedule for the Work. The schedule shall not exceed the current under the Contract Doc mer.s, shall be revised at appropriate intervals as required by the conditions of the Work and Project, shall be rate, to the entire Project to the extent required by the Contract Documents, and shall provide for expeditious a d pr ... 'caule execution of the Work.

§ 3.10.2 The Contractor shall , cepare a submittal schedule, promptly after being awarded the Contract and thereafter as necessary to n.ain, in a current submittal schedule, and shall submit the schedule(s) for the Arch tect's approximately a schedule and shall submit the schedule and shall submit the schedule and shall submit the schedule and schedule an The Architect', pprov.' shall not unreasonably be delayed or withheld. The submittal schedule shan (1) be coordinated with the Contractor's construction schedule, and (2) allow the Architect reasonable time to review submitta's. I' the Contractor fails to submit a submittal schedule, the Contractor shall not be entitled to any increase in Contract S. m or extension of Contract Time based on the time required for review of submittals.

§ 3.10.3 The Contractor shall perform the Work in general accordance with the most recent schedules sub nitted to the und Architect.

### 3.11 DOCUMENTS AND SAMPLES AT THE SITE

The Contractor shall maintain at the site for the Owner one copy of the Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders and other Modifications, in good order and marked currently to indicate field changes and selections made during construction, and one copy of approved Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and similar required submittals. These shall be available to the Architect and shall be delivered to the Architect for submittal to the Owner upon completion of the Work as a record of the Work as constructed.

Init. 1

AlA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 14 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

### § 3.12 SHOP DRAWINGS. PRODUCT DATA AND SAMPLES

§ 3.12.1 Shop Drawings are drawings, diagrams, schedules and other data specially prepared for the Work by the Contractor or a Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor, manufacturer, supplier or distributor to illustrate some portion of the Work.

§ 3.12.2 Product Data are illustrations, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, brochures, diagrams and other information furnished by the Contractor to illustrate materials or equipment for some portion of the Work.

§ 3.12.3 Samples are physical examples that illustrate materials, equipment or workmanship and establish standards by which the Work will be judged.

§ 3.12.4 Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and similar submittals are not Contract Documents. T' eir pur, ose is to demonstrate the way by which the Contractor proposes to conform to the information given and the de ign c not pt expressed in the Contract Documents for those portions of the Work for which the Contract Documents eq. re submittals. Review by the Architect is subject to the limitations of Section 4.2.7. Informational submittals upon which the Architect is not expected to take responsive action may be so identified in the Contract Docu. en Suomutals that are not required by the Contract Documents may be returned by the Architect without ar .ion

§ 3.12.5 The Contractor shall review for compliance with the Contract Documents approve a submit to the Architect Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and similar submittals require a by the Contract Documents in accordance with the submittal schedule approved by the Architect or, in the absence or an approved submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness and in such sequence as to cause no uela, in .'e Work or in the activities of the Owner or of separate contractors.

§ 3.12.6 By submitting Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and im ar submittals, the Contractor represents to the Owner and Architect that the Contractor has (1) reviewed and approved them, (2) determined and verified materials field measurements and field construction criteria related there. or will do so and (3) checked and coor finate i the information contained within such submittals with the req. iremen s of the Work and of the Contra t Documents.

§ 3.12.7 The Contractor shall perform no portion of the V ork for which the Contract Documents require submittal and review of Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples or sinile submittals until the respective submittal interview approved by the Architect.

§ 3.12.8 The Work shall be in accordance with oproved submittals except that the Contractor shall not be relieved of responsibility for deviations from require, ents of the Contract Documents by the Architect's approval of Chop Drawings, Product Data, Sampler or similar submittals unless the Contractor has specifically infor ned the Archiver in writing of such deviation at the time of submittal and (1) the Architect has given written approval to the specific deviation as a minor change in the Work, or (2) a Change Order or Construction Change Directive messives insued authorizing the deviation. The Contractor shall not be relieved of responsibility for errors or omissions in Shop Drawings, Product Data, Sa ople or similar submittals by the Architect's approval thereof.

§ 3.12.9 The Contractor shall direct specific attention, in writing or on resubmitted Shop Drawings Productionata, Samples or si .... y sub. ittals, to revisions other than those requested by the Architect on previous submittals. In the absence of uch witten notice, the Architect's approval of a resubmission shall not apply to such revisions.

§ 3.12.10 T'e Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services that constitute the practice of archi, cture of engineering unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documen's for a portion of the Vor. or unless the Contractor needs to provide such services in order to carry out the Contractor's responsibilities tor - truction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. The Contractor shall not be required to p, wide professional services in violation of applicable law. If professional design services or certil cations by a sign professional related to systems, materials or equipment are specifically required of the Contractor by the Contract Documents, the Owner and the Architect will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. The Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by a properly licensed design professional, whose signature and seal shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, Shop Drawings and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to the Architect. The Owner and the Architect shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy and

Init.

AIA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 15 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

completeness of the services, certifications and approvals performed or provided by such design professionals, provided the Owner and Architect have specified to the Contractor all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Pursuant to this Section 3.12.10, the Architect will review, approve or take other appropriate action on submittals only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of the performance and design criteria specified in the Contract Documents.

### § 3.13 USE OF SITE

The Contractor shall confine operations at the site to areas permitted by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, c rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities and the Contract Documents and shall not unreal onally encumber the site with materials or equipment.

### § 3.14 CUTTING AND PATCHING

§ 3.14.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for cutting, fitting or patching required to complete 'ne Wo k o, to make its parts fit together properly. All areas requiring cutting, fitting and patching shall be restored to the condition wisting prior to the cutting, fitting and patching, unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents.

§ 3.14.2 The Contractor shall not damage or endanger a portion of the Work or fully or p. ally to upleted construction of the Owner or separate contractors by cutting, patching or otherwise altering, ch construction, or by excavation. The Contractor shall not cut or otherwise alter such construction by the Owner or a separate contractor except with written consent of the Owner and of such separate contractor; such shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Contractor shall not unreasonably withhold from the Owne or a ep. ate contractor the Contractor's consent to cutting or otherwise altering the Work.

### § 3.15 CLEANING UP

§ 3.15.1 The Contractor shall keep the premises and surrounding area. ee from accumulation of waste materials or rubbish caused by operations under the Contract. At compluon of the Work, the Contractor shall remove waste materials, rubbish, the Contractor's tools, construction equipment machinery and surplus materials from and about the Project.

§ 3.15.2 If the Contractor fails to clean up as provided . the Contract Documents, the Owner may lo so and Owner shall be entitled to reimbursement from the Contractor

### § 3.16 ACCESS TO WORK

The Contractor shall provide the Owner a. d Ar hitect access to the Work in preparation and progress wherever located.

### § 3.17 ROYALTIES, PATENTE AN. 1 COPYRIGHTS

The Contractor shall pay 11 r ratics and license fees. The Contractor shall defend suits or claims for infringement of copyrights and patent rights and nall hold the Owner and Architect harmless from loss on account unceon, our sman not be responsible for such detense or loss when a particular design, process or product of a particular manufacturer or manufacturers is required by the Contract Documents, or where the copyright violations are contained in Provings, Specification, on other cocuments prepared by the Owner or Architect. However, if the Contractor has reason to believe that the required design, process or product is an infringement of a copyright or a patent, the Contractor shall be responsible for such loss unless such information is promptly furnished to the Architect.

### § 3.1. INDEMINIFICATION

§ 3. 9.1 To the fullest extent permitted by law the Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, Architect, Arc.... et's consultants, and agents and employees of any of them from and against claims, damage's, losses ar d expenses, including but not limited to attorneys' fees, arising out of or resulting from performance of the Werk, provided that such claim, damage, loss or expense is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease or death or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), but only to the extent caused by the negligent acts or omissions of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, regardless of whether or not such claim, damage, loss or expense is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. Such obligation shall not be construed to negate, abridge, or reduce other rights or obligations of indemnity that would otherwise exist as to a party or person described in this Section 3.18.

AlA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved, WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 16 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. **User Notes:** 

§ 3.18.2 In claims against any person or entity indemnified under this Section 3.18 by an employee of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Section 3.18.1 shall not be limited by a limitation on amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for the Contractor or a Subcontractor under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts or other employee benefit acts.

### ARTICLE 4 ARCHITECT

### § 4.1 GENERAL

§ 4.1.1 The Owner shall retain an architect lawfully licensed to practice architecture or an entity lawfully practic architecture in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. That person or entity is identified as the Architect in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number.

§ 4.1.2 Duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of the Architect as set forth in the Contract Doc. ment, shall not be restricted, modified or extended without written consent of the Owner, Contractor and Are' atect. On ent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

§ 4.1.3 If the employment of the Architect is terminated, the Owner shall employ a succe sor whit at as o whom the Contractor has no reasonable objection and whose status under the Contract Documents s. d be .h t of the architect.

### § 4.2 ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

§ 4.2.1 The Architect will provide administration of the Contract as described in <sup>1</sup> contract Documents and will be an Owner's representative during construction until the date the Architect issues he "nal Certificate for Payment. The Architect will have authority to act on behalf of the Owner only to the ex ent projided in the Contract Documents.

§ 4.2.2 The Architect will visit the site at intervals appropriate to the trge of construction, or as otherwise agreed with the Owner, to become generally familiar with the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and to determine in general if the Work observed is being performed n. a manner indicating that the Work, when fully completed, will be in accordance with the Contract Docun. nts. H wever, the Architect will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality of the Work. The Architect fall not have control over, charge of, or responsibility for, the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or proceedings, or for the safety precautions and programs in conn cuon with the Work, since these are solely the Contractor's rights and responsibilities under the Contract Documents, ex. cp. as provided in Section 3.3.1.

§ 4.2.3 On the basis of the site visits, the Archaect will keep the Owner reasonably informed about the progress and quality of the portion of the Work comple. d, a .d report to the Owner (1) known deviations from the Contract Documents and from the most re-ent construction schedule submitted by the Contractor, and (2) derects and deficiencies observed in the W. k. The Architect will not be responsible for the Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the equ. em ints of the Contract Documents. The Architect will not have control over of charge of and will not be espine ble for acts or omissions of the Contractor, Subcontractors, or their agents or employees, or any other per, ons or entities performing portions of the Work.

### § 4.2.4 COMMUNICA, ONS FACILITATING CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

Except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents or when direct communications have been specially authorized, he Ow er and Contractor shall endeavor to communicate with each other through the Architect wout matters. is, g out of or relating to the Contract. Communications by and with the Architect's consultants shall be through the Architect. Communications by and with Subcontractors and material suppliers shall be through in-Contractor, communications by and with separate contractors shall be through the Owner.

5 9.... Based on the Architect's evaluations of the Contractor's Applications for Payment, the Architect will r view a. <sup>1</sup> certify the amounts due the Contractor and will issue Certificates for Payment in such amount

§ 4.2.6 The Architect has authority to reject Work that does not conform to the Contract Document. Whenever the Architect considers it necessary or advisable, the Architect will have authority to require inspection or testing on the Work in accordance with Sections 13.5.2 and 13.5.3, whether or not such Work is fabricated, installed or completed. However, neither this authority of the Architect nor a decision made in good faith either to exercise or not to exercise such authority shall give rise to a duty or responsibility of the Architect to the Contractor, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, their agents or employees, or other persons or entities performing portions of the Work.

1

Init.

AlA Document A201™ – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 17 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555 1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

§ 4.2.7 The Architect will review and approve, or take other appropriate action upon, the Contractor's submittals such as Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples, but only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. The Architect's action will be taken in accordance with the submittal schedule approved by the Architect or, in the absence of an approved submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness while allowing sufficient time in the Architect's professional judgment to permit adequate review. Review of such submittals is not conducted for the purpose of determining the accuracy and completeness of other details such as dimensions and quantities, or for substantiating instructions for installation or performance of equipment or systems, all of which remain the responsibility of the Contractor as required by the Contract Documents. The Architect's review of the Contractor's submittals shall not relieve the Contractor of the obligations under Sections 3.3, 3.5 and 3.12. The Architect's review shall not constitute approval of safety precaution. or, unless otherwise specifically stated by the Architect, of any construction means, methods, techniquer seque, ces or procedures. The Architect's approval of a specific item shall not indicate approval of an assembly of which the jem is a component.

§ 4.2.8 The Architect will prepare Change Orders and Construction Change Directives, and ma, au and min or changes in the Work as provided in Section 7.4. The Architect will investigate and make determin, ions and recommendations regarding concealed and unknown conditions as provided in Section 3.7.

§ 4.2.9 The Architect will conduct inspections to determine the date of dates of Substantial Completion and the date of final completion; issue Certificates of Substantial Completion pursuant to Sectio 5.8; receive and forward to the Owner, for the Owner's review and records, written warranties and relater doc. ne. ts required by the Contract and assembled by the Contractor pursuant to Section 9.10; and issue a final C rtifical for Payment pursuant to Section 9.10.

§ 4.2.10 If the Owner and Architect agree, the Architect will provide cive or more project representatives to assist carrying out the Architect's responsibilities at the site. The junction responsibilities and limitations of authority of such project representatives shall be as set forth in an exhibit to be inco porated in the Contract Documer ts.

§ 4.2.11 The Architect will interpret and decide many re-oncerning performance under, and require nents of, the Contract Documents on written request of either and O, mer or Contractor. The Architect's response to such requests will be made in writing within any time limits ver up on or otherwise with reasonable promptnes-

§ 4.2.12 Interpretations and decisions of the Ar, hitect will be consistent with the intent of, and rease nably increase from, the Contract Documents and will be 'n wring or in the form of drawings. When making such interpretations and decisions, the Architect will ende .vor to secure faithful performance by both Owner and Contractor, will not show partiality to either and will not e lir ole for results of interpretations or decisions rendered in good faith.

§ 4.2.13 The Architect's ecision on matters relating to aesthetic effect will be final if consistent with the internet. expressed in the Contract L cum ints.

§ 4.2.14 The Archite. will review and respond to requests for information about the Contract Documents. The Architect's response to such requests will be made in writing within any time limits agreed upon or otherwise with reasonable rompt ess. If appropriate, the Architect will prepare and issue supplemental Drawings and Specifications in respo. se the requests for information.

### APTIL'E D SUBCONTRACTORS § 5. DL VITIONS

Init.

9 .... A Subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct contract with the Contractor to perfor n a person of the Work at the site. The term "Subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if s ngul r ir number . d means a Subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Subcontractor. The term "Subcontractor" does not include a separate contractor or subcontractors of a separate contractor.

§ 5.1.2 A Sub-subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct or indirect contract with a Subcontractor to perform a portion of the Work at the site. The term "Sub-subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Sub-subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Sub-subcontractor.

AlA Document A201™ – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 18 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

### § 5.2 AWARD OF SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER CONTRACTS FOR PORTIONS OF THE WORK

§ 5.2.1 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents or the bidding requirements, the Contractor, as soon as practicable after award of the Contract, shall furnish in writing to the Owner through the Architect the names of persons or entities (including those who are to furnish materials or equipment fabricated to a special design) proposed for each principal portion of the Work. The Architect may reply within 14 days to the Contractor in writing stating (1) whether the Owner or the Architect has reasonable objection to any such proposed person or entity or (2) that the Architect requires additional time for review. Failure of the Owner or Architect to reply within the 14-day period shall constitute notice of no reasonable objection.

§ 5.2.2 The Contractor shall not contract with a proposed person or entity to whom the Owner or Architect h. m. de reasonable and timely objection. The Contractor shall not be required to contract with anyone to whom the Contractor. has made reasonable objection.

§ 5.2.3 If the Owner or Architect has reasonable objection to a person or entity proposed by the Con racio Cat Contractor shall propose another to whom the Owner or Architect has no reasonable objection. It has provided but rejected Subcontractor was reasonably capable of performing the Work, the Contract Sum and increased or decreased by the difference, if any, occasioned by such change, and an appropria - Charge Order shall be issued before commencement of the substitute Subcontractor's Work. However, no increase in the Contract Sum or Contract Time shall be allowed for such change unless the Contractor has acted promptly and esponsively in submitting names as required.

§ 5.2.4 The Contractor shall not substitute a Subcontractor, person or entity provide the source or Architect makes reasonable objection to such substitution.

### § 5.3 SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS

By appropriate agreement, written where legally required for validity, 'e Contractor shall require each Subcontractor to the extent of the Work to be performed by the Subcontrac or, be bound to the Contractor by tern s of the Co. tract Documents, and to assume toward the Contractor all the c ligatio s and responsibilities, including the responsibility for safety of the Subcontractor's Work, which the Contractor, by these Documents, assumes toward the Owner and Architect, Each subcontract agreement shall preserve and protect the rights of the Owner and Architect under the Contract Documents with respect to the Work to be per, yrm d by the Subcontractor so that subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights, and shall allow to th  $S_{P}' \sim tractor, unless specifically provided otherwise in the$ subcontract agreement, the benefit of all right s, remed es and redress against the Contractor that the Contractor, while the contractor that the Contractor the Contractor the Contractor that the Contractor Contract Documents, has against the Owner. Where appropriate, the Contractor shall require each Successful to the contractor to the contractor shall be added as the contractor to the contractor shall be added as the contractor to the contractor shall be added as t enter into similar agreements with Sub-su contractors. The Contractor shall make available to each proposed Subcontractor, prior to the execut on of the subcontract agreement, copies of the Contract Documen's to which the Subcontractor will be bound, a d, v on written request of the Subcontractor, identify to the Subcontractor terms and conditions of the proposed subco, ract agreement that may be at variance with the Contract Documents Subcontractors will simil rly ... 'e copies of applicable portions of such documents available to their respective proposed Sub-subcontracto.

### § 5.4 CONTINGE (1) SSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS

.1

. 2

Init.

§ 5.4.1 Each in ontracting on the provided that the work is assigned by the Contractor to the Owner, provided that

- assi, nment is effective only after termination of the Contract by the Owner for cause pursuant Sect on 14.2 and only for those subcontract agreements that the Owner accepts by notifying the subcontractor and Contractor in writing; and
- assignment is subject to the prior rights of the surety, if any, obligated under bond relaining to he Contract.

then the Owner accepts the assignment of a subcontract agreement, the Owner assumes the Contra tor's rights an bligations under the subcontract,

§ 5.4.2 Upon such assignment, if the Work has been suspended for more than 30 days, the Subcontractor's compensation shall be equitably adjusted for increases in cost resulting from the suspension.

§ 5.4.3 Upon such assignment to the Owner under this Section 5.4, the Owner may further assign the subcontract to a successor contractor or other entity. If the Owner assigns the subcontract to a successor contractor or other entity, the

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treatles. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 19 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

Owner shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all of the successor contractor's obligations under the subcontract.

### ARTICLE 6 CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS

§ 6.1 OWNER'S RIGHT TO PERFORM CONSTRUCTION AND TO AWARD SEPARATE CONTRACTS § 6.1.1 The Owner reserves the right to perform construction or operations related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, and to award separate contracts in connection with other portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the site under Conditions of the Contract identical or substantially similar to these including those portions related to insurance and waiver of subrogation. If the Contractor claims that delay or additional cost is involved because of such action by the Owner, the Contractor shall make such Claim as provided in Article 16.

§ 6.1.2 When separate contracts are awarded for different portions of the Project or other construction of operations . n the site, the term "Contractor" in the Contract Documents in each case shall mean the Contractor who exicute each separate Owner-Contractor Agreement.

§ 6.1.3 The Owner shall provide for coordination of the activities of the Owner's own forces and o conseparate contractor with the Work of the Contractor, who shall cooperate with them. The Contract , sh " oa, icipate with our separate contractors and the Owner in reviewing their construction schedules. The Contractors and the Award and revisions to the construction schedule deemed necessary after a joint review and mutual agreement. The construction schedules shall then constitute the schedules to be used by the Contractor, separate contractors and the Owner until subsequently revised.

§ 6.1.4 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, when the Dwner 1 erforms construction or operations related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, the Owner shall be dee ned to be subject to the spine obligations and to have the same rights that apply to the Contractor under the Conditions of the Contract, including, without excluding others, those stated in Article 3, this Article 6 and Articles 19, 11 and 12.

### § 6.2 MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY

§ 6.2.1 The Contractor shall afford the Owner and ser arate c. ntr. ctors reasonable opportunity for inu ouuciton and storage of their materials and equipment and perfor. an e of their activities, and shall connect and coordinate the Contractor's construction and operations with t<sup>1</sup> cars as 'eo' ared by the Contract Documents.

§ 6.2.2 If part of the Contractor's Work depc. ds for proper execution or results upon construction or operations by the Owner or a separate contractor, the Contractor's all, prior to proceeding with that portion of the Work, promoting report to the Architect apparent discrepancies on lefec's in such other construction that would render it ur suitable for each. proper execution and results. Fai<sup>1</sup> are of the Contractor so to report shall constitute an acknowledgn ent that the Owner's or separate contractor s co-upleted or partially completed construction is fit and proper to account the Contractor's Work, except = to a fect not then reasonably discoverable.

§ 6.2.3 The Contractor shal, vein surse the Owner for costs the Owner incurs that are payable to a superate contractor because of the Cor ractor's delays, improperly timed activities or defective construction. The Own r shallresponsible to the Contractor for costs the Contractor incurs because of a separate contractor's delais improperly timed activities, lamage to the Work or defective construction.

§ 6.2.4 The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage the Contractor wrongfully causes to completed or partially completed onstruction or to property of the Owner or separate contractors as provided in Section 1/.2.5.

§ 6. 5 the Owner and each separate contractor shall have the same responsibilities for cutting and patc ving as are acsuid for the Contractor in Section 3.14.

### 6.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CLEAN UP

If a dispute arises among the Contractor, separate contractors and the Owner as to the responsibility under their respective contracts for maintaining the premises and surrounding area free from waste materials and rubbish, the Owner may clean up and the Architect will allocate the cost among those responsible.

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects, All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA® Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 20 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

### ARTICLE 7 CHANGES IN THE WORK § 7.1 GENERAL

§ 7.1.1 Changes in the Work may be accomplished after execution of the Contract, and without invalidating the Contract, by Change Order, Construction Change Directive or order for a minor change in the Work, subject to the limitations stated in this Article 7 and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

§ 7.1.2 A Change Order shall be based upon agreement among the Owner, Contractor and Architect; a Construction Change Directive requires agreement by the Owner and Architect and may or may not be agreed to by the Contractor, an order for a minor change in the Work may be issued by the Architect alone.

§ 7.1.3 Changes in the Work shall be performed under applicable provisions of the Contract Documents, and the Contractor shall proceed promptly, unless otherwise provided in the Change Order, Construction Change Direc ive or order for a minor change in the Work.

### § 7.2 CHANGE ORDERS

§ 7.2.1 A Change Order is a written instrument prepared by the Architect and signed by the Ow. Architect stating their agreement upon all of the following:

- The change in the Work; .1
- .2 The amount of the adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum; and
- .3 The extent of the adjustment, if any, in the Contract Time.

### § 7.3 CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVES

§ 7.3.1 A Construction Change Directive is a written order prepared by the Archi ect and signed by the Owner and Architect, directing a change in the Work prior to agreement on adiy stmen. if cay, in the Contract Sum of Contract Time, or both. The Owner may by Construction Change Directive, with out invalidating the Contract, order changes in the Work within the general scope of the Contract consisting of addity as, deletions or other revisions, the Contract Sum and Contract Time being adjusted accordingly.

§ 7.3.2 A Construction Change Directive shall be use in the brince of total agreement on the terns of a Change Order.

§ 7.3.3 If the Construction Change Directive p ovinces for an adjustment to the Contract Sum, the a djustment shall be based on one of the following methods:

- .1 Mutual acceptance of a 1 mp su, properly itemized and supported by sufficient sul, tantiating data to permit evaluation;
- .2 Unit prices stated in the Contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon;
- .3 Cost to be deter. ine in a manner agreed upon by the parties and a mutually acceptable fixed of percentage fr , or
- As provid. 1 in Je tion 7.3.7. .4

§ 7.3.4 If unit price are stated in the Contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon, and if quantities originally contemplated are may rially changed in a proposed Change Order or Construction Change Directive so that application of such unit prices to quantities of Work proposed will cause substantial inequity to the Owner or Contractor, the app icable unit prices shall be equitably adjusted.

§ 7.3.5 Upch receipt of a Construction Change Directive, the Contractor shall promptly proceed with the change in the Work involved and advise the Architect of the Contractor's agreement or disagreement with the method, if any provided in the Construction Change Directive for determining the proposed adjustment in the Contract Sup or Come\_ t Time.

3.3.6 A Construction Change Directive signed by the Contractor indicates the Contractor's agreement therewise, including adjustment in Contract Sum and Contract Time or the method for determining them. Such agreement shall be effective immediately and shall be recorded as a Change Order.

§ 7.3.7 If the Contractor does not respond promptly or disagrees with the method for adjustment in the Contract Sum, the Architect shall determine the method and the adjustment on the basis of reasonable expenditures and savings of those performing the Work attributable to the change, including, in case of an increase in the Contract Sum, an amount

AlA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA® Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 21 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

for overhead and profit as set forth in the Agreement, or if no such amount is set forth in the Agreement, a reasonable amount. In such case, and also under Section 7.3.3.3, the Contractor shall keep and present, in such form as the Architect may prescribe, an itemized accounting together with appropriate supporting data. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, costs for the purposes of this Section 7.3.7 shall be limited to the following:

- Costs of labor, including social security, old age and unemployment insurance, fringe benefits required .1 by agreement or custom, and workers' compensation insurance;
- .2 Costs of materials, supplies and equipment, including cost of transportation, whether incorporated or consumed;
- .3 Rental costs of machinery and equipment, exclusive of hand tools, whether rented from the Contentor or others;
- Costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance, permit fees, and sales, use or similar taxes reliable the .4 Work; and
- .5 Additional costs of supervision and field office personnel directly attributable to the chan-

§ 7.3.8 The amount of credit to be allowed by the Contractor to the Owner for a deletion or change that realise in a n decrease in the Contract Sum shall be actual net cost as confirmed by the Architect. When both decreases and credits covering related Work or substitutions are involved in a change, the allowance for overh ad a dore it shall be figured on the basis of net increase, if any, with respect to that change.

§ 7.3.9 Pending final determination of the total cost of a Construction Change Fured ve to the Owner, the Contractor may request payment for Work completed under the Construction Change Direct in Applications for Decement The Architect will make an interim determination for purposes of monthly cer atical on "or payment for those costs and certify for payment the amount that the Architect determines, in the Architect's professional judgment, to be reasonably justified. The Architect's interim determination of cost s' all aq, st the Contract Sum on the same basis as a Change Order, subject to the right of either party to disagree and as at a Claim in accordance wit! Article 15.

§ 7.3.10 When the Owner and Contractor agree with a determine ion made by the Architect concerning the adjustments in the Contract Sum and Contract Time, or on erwise reach agreement upon the adjust nents, such agreement shall be effective immediately and the Arc'atect will repare a Change Order. Change C ders may be issued for all or any part of a Construction Change Lire lave.

### § 7.4 MINOR CHANGES IN THE WORK

The Architect has authority to order minor c, anges in the Work not involving adjustment in the Co., tract Sum or extension of the Contract Time and not inconsistent with the intent of the Contract Documents. Such changes with effected by written order signed by the A. hite . and shall be binding on the Owner and Contractor

### **ARTICLE 8** TIME

§ 8.1 DEFINITIONS

§ 8.1.1 Unless otherwise you as Contract Time is the period of time, including authorized adjustments, allotted in the Contract Documents for Subrantial Completion of the Work.

§ 8.1.2 The date of commencement of the Work is the date established in the Agreement.

§ 8.1.3 The date of Substantial Completion is the date certified by the Architect in accordance with Section 9.8.

§ 8.4.4 The 'erm "day" as used in the Contract Documents shall mean calendar day unless otherwise specificall d fint 1.

### S O.L. ROGRESS AND COMPLETION

§ 9.2.1 Time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract. By executing the Agreement ...e Contractor confirms that the Contract Time is a reasonable period for performing the Work.

§ 8.2.2 The Contractor shall not knowingly, except by agreement or instruction of the Owner in writing, prematurely commence operations on the site or elsewhere prior to the effective date of insurance required by Article 11 to be furnished by the Contractor and Owner. The date of commencement of the Work shall not be changed by the effective date of such insurance.

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA® Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 22 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

Init.

§ 8.2.3 The Contractor shall proceed expeditiously with adequate forces and shall achieve Substantial Completion within the Contract Time.

#### § 8.3 DELAYS AND EXTENSIONS OF TIME

§ 8.3.1 If the Contractor is delayed at any time in the commencement or progress of the Work by an act or neglect of the Owner or Architect, or of an employee of either, or of a separate contractor employed by the Owner; or by changes ordered in the Work; or by labor disputes, fire, unusual delay in deliveries, unavoidable casualties or other causes beyond the Contractor's control; or by delay authorized by the Owner pending mediation and arbitration; or by other causes that the Architect determines may justify delay, then the Contract Time shall be extended by Change Ord - for such reasonable time as the Architect may determine.

§ 8.3.2 Claims relating to time shall be made in accordance with applicable provisions of Article 1

§ 8.3.3 This Section 8.3 does not preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other party under other party under other party of damages for delay by either party under other party of damages for delay by either party under other party of damages for delay by either party under other party of damages for delay by either party under other party of damages for delay by either party of damages for damages for d Contract Documents.

#### ARTICLE 9 PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION

#### § 9.1 CONTRACT SUM

Init.

The Contract Sum is stated in the Agreement and, including authorized adjustments is the to, ' amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor for performance of the Work under the Contract Docur lents

#### § 9.2 SCHEDULE OF VALUES

Where the Contract is based on a stipulated sum or Guaranteed Maximur Price, he Contractor shall submit to the Architect, before the first Application for Payment, a schedule of values an year' ag the entire Contract Sum to the various portions of the Work and prepared in such form and supported by such data to substantiate it's accuracy as the Architect may require. This schedule, unless objected to by the Architect, shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Contractor's Applications for Payment.

#### § 9.3 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

§ 9.3.1 At least ten days before the date established or rach progress payment, the Contractor shall submit to the Architect an itemized Application for Payment ...pare in accordance with the schedule of values. If required under Section 9.2, for completed portions of the Work, S. ... application shall be notarized, if required, and supported by such data substantiating the Contractor's rig. to payr ent as the Owner or Architect may require, such as copies of requisitions from Subcontractors and material suppliers, and shall reflect retainage if provided for in the Contrac-Documents.

§ 9.3.1.1 As provided in Sectio. 7.3 J, such applications may include requests for payment on acccunt of changes in the Work that have been properly with sized by Construction Change Directives, or by interim determinations of the Architect, but not yet inc' ided in Change Orders.

§ 9.3.1.2 Applications of the Work for which the Contractor does not here does not here and to pay a Subcontractor or material supplier, unless such Work has been performed by other whom the Co.... stor in ends to pay.

§ 9.3.2 Unle s othe wise provided in the Contract Documents, payments shall be made on account of materials and equipment 'elivered and suitably stored at the site for subsequent incorporation in the Work. If approved in advance by the Owner, payment may similarly be made for materials and equipment suitably stored off the site at a or ation agre d u, on in writing. Payment for materials and equipment stored on or off the site shall be conditioned u on compine by the Contractor with procedures satisfactory to the Owner to establish the Owner's title to such materials a. d equipment or otherwise protect the Owner's interest, and shall include the costs of applicable insurance, storage . d transportation to the site for such materials and equipment stored off the site.

§ 9.3.3 The Contractor warrants that title to all Work covered by an Application for Payment will pass to the Owner no later than the time of payment. The Contractor further warrants that upon submittal of an Application for Payment all Work for which Certificates for Payment have been previously issued and payments received from the Owner shall, to the best of the Contractor's knowledge, information and belief, be free and clear of liens, claims, security interests or

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 23 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

encumbrances in favor of the Contractor, Subcontractors, material suppliers, or other persons or entities making a claim by reason of having provided labor, materials and equipment relating to the Work.

#### § 9.4 CERTIFICATES FOR PAYMENT

§ 9.4.1 The Architect will, within seven days after receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, either issue to the Owner a Certificate for Payment, with a copy to the Contractor, for such amount as the Architect determines is properly due, or notify the Contractor and Owner in writing of the Architect's reasons for withholding certification in whole or in part as provided in Section 9.5.1.

§ 9.4.2 The issuance of a Certificate for Payment will constitute a representation by the Architect to the Owner bared on the Architect's evaluation of the Work and the data comprising the Application for Payment, that, to the best of the Architect's knowledge, information and belief, the Work has progressed to the point indicated and that ne quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents. The foregoing representations are subject to 'alua' on of the Work for conformance with the Contract Documents upon Substantial Completion, to results of ub equal tests and inspections, to correction of minor deviations from the Contract Documents prior to completion and c specific qualifications expressed by the Architect. The issuance of a Certificate for Payment will further on that a representation that the Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount certified. However the square of a Certificate for Payment will not be a representation that the Architect has (1) made exhaustive or cont. Jous) n-s te inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work, (2) reviewed construction means, methods, techning es, sequences or procedures, (3) reviewed copies of requisitions received from Subcontractors ar a me erial suppliers and other data requested by the Owner to substantiate the Contractor's right to payment, or (4) to 2 examination to ascertain how or for what purpose the Contractor has used money previously paid on account on the Contract Sum.

#### § 9.5 DECISIONS TO WITHHOLD CERTIFICATION

§ 9.5.1 The Architect may withhold a Certificate for Payment in whole or in part, to the extent reasonably necessary to protect the Owner, if in the Architect's opinion the representations to e Owner required by Section 7.4.2 cannot be made. If the Architect is unable to certify payment in the aroun of the Application, the Architect w II notify die Contractor and Owner as provided in Section 9.4.1. If the Contractor and Architect cannot agree on a revised amount, the Architect will promptly issue a Certificate for Payr ent for the amount for which the Architect is a ble to make such representations to the Owner. The Architect may als winhold a Certificate for Payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence, may nullify the whole or 2 part of 7 Critificate for Payment previously issued, to such extent as may be necessary in the Architect's opinion to protect the Owner from loss for which the Contractor is responsible, including loss resulting from acts and omiss, ns described in Section 3.3.2, because of

- defective Work not remc lied; .1
- .2 third party claims filed or reason ole evidence indicating probable filing of such claims unless security acceptable to the C wner is provided by the Contractor;
- .3 failure of the Cc. trac or to make payments properly to Subcontractors or for labor, materials equipment;
- .4 reasonable evidence at that the Work cannot be completed for the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum;
- .5 damage to the Owner or a separate contractor;
- reas nable evidence that the Work will not be completed within the Contract Time, and that the unpaid .6 balance would not be adequate to cover actual or liquidated damages for the anticipated delay; or
- .7 re, eated failure to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 9.5.2 When the above reasons for withholding certification are removed, certification will be made for amounts previously vithneld.

§ 9. 3 In the Architect withholds certification for payment under Section 9.5.1.3, the Owner may, at its sole of ion, ssue, int checks to the Contractor and to any Subcontractor or material or equipment suppliers to thor the C ntractor failed to make payment for Work properly performed or material or equipment suitably celivered. If the wher makes payments by joint check, the Owner shall notify the Architect and the Architect will reliect such payment on the next Certificate for Payment.

#### § 9.6 PROGRESS PAYMENTS

§ 9.6.1 After the Architect has issued a Certificate for Payment, the Owner shall make payment in the manner and within the time provided in the Contract Documents, and shall so notify the Architect.

Init.

AlA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 24 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale.

§ 9.6.2 The Contractor shall pay each Subcontractor no later than seven days after receipt of payment from the Owner the amount to which the Subcontractor is entitled, reflecting percentages actually retained from payments to the Contractor on account of the Subcontractor's portion of the Work. The Contractor shall, by appropriate agreement with each Subcontractor, require each Subcontractor to make payments to Sub-subcontractors in a similar manner.

§ 9.6.3 The Architect will, on request, furnish to a Subcontractor, if practicable, information regarding percentages of completion or amounts applied for by the Contractor and action taken thereon by the Architect and Owner on account of portions of the Work done by such Subcontractor.

§ 9.6.4 The Owner has the right to request written evidence from the Contractor that the Contractor has properly bid Subcontractors and material and equipment suppliers amounts paid by the Owner to the Contractor for subcontracted Work. If the Contractor fails to furnish such evidence within seven days, the Owner shall have the righ to con act Subcontractors to ascertain whether they have been properly paid. Neither the Owner nor Architect shall have an obligation to pay or to see to the payment of money to a Subcontractor, except as may otherwise req. rec. y lay.

§ 9.6.5 Contractor payments to material and equipment suppliers shall be treated in a manner should be treated by the treated be treated by the treated by t in Sections 9.6.2, 9.6.3 and 9.6.4.

§ 9.6.6 A Certificate for Payment, a progress payment, or partial or entire use or occupancy the Project by the Owner shall not constitute acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Cont act J ocuments.

§ 9.6.7 Unless the Contractor provides the Owner with a payment bond ir the 1. 1 p. nal sum of the Contract Sum. payments received by the Contractor for Work properly performed by Su contra tors and supplier shall be held by the Contractor for those Subcontractors or suppliers who performed work r for hished materials, (r both, under contract with the Contractor for which payment was made by the C r x. Nothing contained herein shall require money to be placed in a separate account and not commingled with mo. ey of the Contractor, shall create any fiducaty liability or tort liability on the part of the Contractor for bre and trust or shall entitle any person or entity to an award of punitive damages against the Contractor for breach of use requirements of this provision.

#### § 9.7 FAILURE OF PAYMENT

If the Architect does not issue a Certificate for Paymen, though no fault of the Contractor, within seven days atter receipt of the Contractor's Application for Pay ner , with the Owner does not pay the Contractor within seven days after the date established in the Contract Do. ments ' ie amount certified by the Architect or awarded by binding dispute resolution, then the Contractor vay, up n seven additional days' written notice to the Own r and Architect stop the Work until payment of the amoun, 'owi .g has been received. The Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sy in shall be increased by the amount of the Contractor's reasonable costs of shut-down, delay and start-up, Jus interest as provided for in the Contract Documents.

#### § 9.8 SUBSTANTIAL COL PLF. ICN

§ 9.8.1 Substantial Completion is the stage in the progress of the Work when the Work or designated portion thereof is sufficiently comple e in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work for its intended use.

§ 9.8.2 When the Contractor considers that the Work, or a portion thereof which the Owner agrees a accept separate v, 1, substantially complete, the Contractor shall prepare and submit to the Architect a comprehensive int of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. Failure to include an item on such list does not alter the  $r \in po.$  sibility of the Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9 s.c. Upon receipt of the Contractor's list, the Architect will make an inspection to determine whether one Work of a signated portion thereof is substantially complete. If the Architect's inspection discloses any iten, whether or no ... cluded on the Contractor's list, which is not sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work or designated portion thereof for its intended use, the Common shall, before issuance of the Certificate of Substantial Completion, complete or correct such item upon notification by the Architect. In such case, the Contractor shall then submit a request for another inspection by the Architect to determine Substantial Completion.

AlA Document A201™ – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved, WARNING: This AlA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized 25 reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

§ 9.8.4 When the Work or designated portion thereof is substantially complete, the Architect will prepare a Certificate of Substantial Completion that shall establish the date of Substantial Completion, shall establish responsibilities of the Owner and Contractor for security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work and insurance, and shall fix the time within which the Contractor shall finish all items on the list accompanying the Certificate. Warranties required by the Contract Documents shall commence on the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof unless otherwise provided in the Certificate of Substantial Completion.

§ 9.8.5 The Certificate of Substantial Completion shall be submitted to the Owner and Contractor for their written acceptance of responsibilities assigned to them in such Certificate. Upon such acceptance and consent of surety, icany the Owner shall make payment of retainage applying to such Work or designated portion thereof. Such payment si all be adjusted for Work that is incomplete or not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

#### § 9.9 PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE

§ 9.9.1 The Owner may occupy or use any completed or partially completed portion of the Work a any tap, when such portion is designated by separate agreement with the Contractor, provided such occupancy on use is ons ented to by the insurer as required under Section 11.3.1.5 and authorized by public authorities having junction over the Project. Such partial occupancy or use may commence whether or not the portion is sub. ant "v c mplete, provided the Owner and Contractor have accepted in writing the responsibilities assigned to each o nem ic payments, retainage, if any, security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work and insurance, and have agreed in writing concerning the period for correction of the Work and commencement of warran des r quired by the Contract Documents. When the Contractor considers a portion substantially complete, the Contractor shall prepare and submit a list to the Architect as provided under Section 9.8.2. Consent of the Cor racto, to, artial occupancy or use shall not be unreasonably withheld. The stage of the progress of the Work shall be determ hed by written as reement between the Owner and Contractor or, if no agreement is reached, by decision of the Architect.

§ 9.9.2 Immediately prior to such partial occupancy or use, the Owner, Contractor and Architect sha" jointly inspect the area to be occupied or portion of the Work to be used in orac, to determine and record the condition of the Work.

§ 9.9.3 Unless otherwise agreed upon, partial occupary or us. of a portion or portions of the Work hall not constitute acceptance of Work not complying with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

### § 9.10 FINAL COMPLETION AND FINAL PAYI ENT

§ 9.10.1 Upon receipt of the Contractor's wr. ten notice that the Work is ready for final inspection and acceptance and upon receipt of a final Application for Paymen, the Architect will promptly make such inspection and, when me Architect finds the Work acceptable under the Contract Documents and the Contract fully performed, uncharacteristic will promptly issue a final Certificate for Payment stating that to the best of the Architect's knowledge information and belief, and on the basis of t e A chitect's on-site visits and inspections, the Work has been cor ipleted in accordance with terms and codin one of the Contract Documents and that the entire balance found to be due the Contractor and noted in the fir an Ceruficate is due and payable. The Architect's final Certificate fc. Payment with constitute a further representation that conditions listed in Section 9.10.2 as precedent to the Contractor's being entitled to final pay nent have seen fulfilled.

§ 9.10.2 Neither and payment nor any remaining retained percentage shall become due until the Contractor commits t the Archite t (1) an affidavit that payrolls, bills for materials and equipment, and other indebtedness connected with the Wor, fo. which the Owner or the Owner's property might be responsible or encumbered (less amounts withheld by Owner, ave been paid or otherwise satisfied, (2) a certificate evidencing that insurance required by the Contract D cut, tents to remain in force after final payment is currently in effect and will not be canceled or allowed to explice unth, at , ast 30 days' prior written notice has been given to the Owner, (3) a written statement that me Cor tractor know of no substantial reason that the insurance will not be renewable to cover the period required by the Contract, D cuments, (4) consent of surety, if any, to final payment and (5), if required by the Owner, other data stablishing symmet or satisfaction of obligations, such as receipts, releases and waivers of liens, claims, security interests or encumbrances arising out of the Contract, to the extent and in such form as may be designated by the Contract, in a Subcontractor refuses to furnish a release or waiver required by the Owner, the Contractor may furnish a bond satisfactory to the Owner to indemnify the Owner against such lien. If such lien remains unsatisfied after payments are made, the Contractor shall refund to the Owner all money that the Owner may be compelled to pay in discharging such lien, including all costs and reasonable attorneys' fees.

AIA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 26 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555 1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. **User Notes:** 

§ 9.10.3 If, after Substantial Completion of the Work, final completion thereof is materially delayed through no fault of the Contractor or by issuance of Change Orders affecting final completion, and the Architect so confirms, the Owner shall, upon application by the Contractor and certification by the Architect, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than retainage stipulated in the Contract Documents, and if bonds have been furnished, the written consent of surety to payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by the Contractor to the Architect prior to certification of such payment. Such payment shall be made under terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of claims.

§ 9.10.4 The making of final payment shall constitute a waiver of Claims by the Owner except those arising froi.

- liens, Claims, security interests or encumbrances arising out of the Contract and unsettled; .1
- .2 failure of the Work to comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents; or
- .3 terms of special warranties required by the Contract Documents.

§ 9.10.5 Acceptance of final payment by the Contractor, a Subcontractor or material supplier shall construct a of claims by that payee except those previously made in writing and identified by that payee a must filed at the time of final Application for Payment.

### ARTICLE 10 PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY § 10.1 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS AND PROGRAMS

The Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising. Us. fety precautions and programs in connection with the performance of the Contract.

#### § 10.2 SAFETY OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

§ 10.2.1 The Contractor shall take reasonable precautions for safety on, and shall provide reasonable protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to

- employees on the Work and other persons who may be affected thereby; .1
- the Work and materials and equipment to be in. or orated therein, whether in storage on or off the site, .2 under care, custody or control of the Cor actor or the Contractor's Subcontractors c. Sub-subcontractors; and
- other property at the site or adja en une eto, such as trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pay ments, roadways, .3 structures and utilities not des mated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course or construction.

§ 10.2.2 The Contractor shall cor. ply with and give notices required by applicable laws, statutes, o dinances, codec. rules and regulations, and lawf. or lers of public authorities bearing on safety of persons or proper y or their protection from damage, in ... y or 'oss

§ 10.2.3 The Contractor sha. 'ere t and maintain, as required by existing conditions and performance of the Contract, reasonable safegue ds for safety and protection, including posting danger signs and other warnings and that hazards, promulgating salety, gulations and notifying owners and users of adjacent sites and utilities.

§ 10.2.4 W en use is storage of explosives or other hazardous materials or equipment or unusual methods a. necessal, fo execution of the Work, the Contractor shall exercise utmost care and carry on such activities under supervision of properly qualified personnel.

§ 10.2.5 The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage and loss (other than damage or loss insure/ under prety insurance required by the Contract Documents) to property referred to in Sections 10.2.1.2 and 10.2.1.3 cau ed in w. ole or in part by the Contractor, a Subcontractor, a Sub-subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts they may be liable and for which the Contractor is responsible under Sections 10.2.1.2 and 10.2.1.3, except damage or loss attributable to acts or omissions of the Owner or Architect or anyone directly or indirectly employed by either of them, or by anyone for whose acts either of them may be liable, and not attributable to the fault or negligence of the Contractor. The foregoing obligations of the Contractor are in addition to the Contractor's obligations under Section 3.18.

1

AIA Document A201 M - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 27 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

§ 10.2.6 The Contractor shall designate a responsible member of the Contractor's organization at the site whose duty shall be the prevention of accidents. This person shall be the Contractor's superintendent unless otherwise designated by the Contractor in writing to the Owner and Architect.

§ 10.2.7 The Contractor shall not permit any part of the construction or site to be loaded so as to cause damage or create an unsafe condition.

#### § 10.2.8 INJURY OR DAMAGE TO PERSON OR PROPERTY

If either party suffers injury or damage to person or property because of an act or omission of the other party, o others for whose acts such party is legally responsible, written notice of such injury or damage, whether or not such d, shall be given to the other party within a reasonable time not exceeding 21 days after discovery. The notice shall be given to the other party within a reasonable time not exceeding 21 days after discovery. provide sufficient detail to enable the other party to investigate the matter.

#### § 10.3 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

Init.

1

§ 10.3.1 The Contractor is responsible for compliance with any requirements included in the Con. et D sum ents regarding hazardous materials. If the Contractor encounters a hazardous material or substance n. t i a t essed in the Contract Documents and if reasonable precautions will be inadequate to prevent foresee ole odily injury or death t persons resulting from a material or substance, including but not limited to asbestos or po, chlo inated biphenyl (PCB), encountered on the site by the Contractor, the Contractor shall, upon recognizing the condition, immediately stop Work in the affected area and report the condition to the Owner and Architect in writing.

§ 10.3.2 Upon receipt of the Contractor's written notice, the Owner shall cotain the structures of a lice hed laboratory to verify the presence or absence of the material or substance reported by the Contractor and, in the event out of the material or substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the event out of the substance reported by the Contractor and the event out of the event out out of t substance is found to be present, to cause it to be rendered harmless Unles, oth crwise required by the Contract Documents, the Owner shall furnish in writing to the Contractor and Architect the names and qualifications of persons or entities who are to perform tests verifying the presence or absence of such material or substance or who are to perform the task of removal or safe containment of such m .eru. or substance. The Contractor and the A chited t will promptly reply to the Owner in writing stating whether or, ot either has reasonable objection to the bersons or entities proposed by the Owner. If either the Contractor or Ar intect, as an objection to a person or entity proposed by the Owner, the Owner shall propose another to whom the Contractor and the Architect have no reasonable objection. When the material or substance has been render on harn. 1er, Work in the affected area shall resume upon written agreement of the Owner and Contractor. By Clar , o der, the Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sum shall be increased in the amount of the Contractor's reasonable additional costs of shut down, delay and start-up.

§ 10.3.3 To the fullest extent per atted by law, the Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless the Contractor, Subcontractors, Architect, Arci, tec's consultants and agents and employees of any of them from and against claims, damages, losses and experimentation in using but not limited to attorneys' fees, arising out of or resulting from performance of the Work in the fected area if in fact the material or substance presents the risk of bodily injury or death as described in Sectio. 10.1 and has not been rendered harmless, provided that such claim, damage, loss or expense is attribut sle to body injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tingible property (other than the Work 'self), except to the extent that such damage, loss or expense is due to the fau t or negligence the party see'.mb inden ity.

§ 10.3.4 The Own a shall not be responsible under this Section 10.3 for materials or substances the Contractor brings to the site unless such materials or substances are required by the Contract Documents. The Owner she'll be re sport suble fc m. terrais or substances required by the Contract Documents, except to the extent of the Contractor's failt or neg, yen e in the use and handling of such materials or substances.

\$ 10.3.5 The Contractor shall indemnify the Owner for the cost and expense the Owner incurs (1) for emediation of a material or substance the Contractor brings to the site and negligently handles, or (2) where the Contractor tails to perform its obligations under Section 10.3.1, except to the extent that the cost and expense are due to the Owner's fault or negligence.

§ 10.3.6 If, without negligence on the part of the Contractor, the Contractor is held liable by a government agency for the cost of remediation of a hazardous material or substance solely by reason of performing Work as required by the Contract Documents, the Owner shall indemnify the Contractor for all cost and expense thereby incurred.

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 28 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

#### § 10.4 EMERGENCIES

In an emergency affecting safety of persons or property, the Contractor shall act, at the Contractor's discretion, to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss. Additional compensation or extension of time claimed by the Contractor on account of an emergency shall be determined as provided in Article 15 and Article 7.

#### ARTICLE 11 INSURANCE AND BONDS

### § 11.1 CONTRACTOR'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

§ 11.1.1 The Contractor shall purchase from and maintain in a company or companies lawfully authorized to de business in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located such insurance as will protect the Contractor from cl. ins. et forth below which may arise out of or result from the Contractor's operations and completed operations up der to? Contract and for which the Contractor may be legally liable, whether such operations be by the Contra or or v a Subcontractor or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts ny of them may be liable:

- .1 Claims under workers' compensation, disability benefit and other similar employee v nefit cts that are applicable to the Work to be performed;
- .2 Claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or di case or o, the of the Contractor's employees;
- .3 Claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of . y person other than the Contractor's employees;
- .4
- Claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of in, ry o or destruction of tangible .5 property, including loss of use resulting therefrom;
- .6 Claims for damages because of bodily injury, death c, a per on c, property damage a rising out of ownership, maintenance or use of a motor vehicle;
- .7 Claims for bodily injury or property damage arising ou. of completed operations; and
- .8 Claims involving contractual liability insurance a, plicable to the Contractor's obligations under Section 3.18.

§ 11.1.2 The insurance required by Section 11.1.1 si, 11' e written for not less than limits of liability specified in the Contract Documents or required by law, which we cover a c is greater. Coverages, whether written on an occurrence or claims-made basis, shall be maintained with yot into ruption from the date of commencement of the Work unit inc date of final payment and termination of any overage required to be maintained after final payment, and, with respect to the Contractor's completed operation coverage, until the expiration of the period for correction of Work or tor such other period for maintenance of complete. operations coverage as specified in the Contract Documents.

§ 11.1.3 Certificates of insurance acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to com nencement acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Work and thereafter upon r ... was or r placement of each required policy of insurance. These certif cates and the insurance policies require the in-Section 11.1 shall contain a provision that coverages afforded under the policies will not be canceled or allowed to expire until at least 30 days' prior written notice has been given to the Owner. An additional certifica', evidencing continuation of liability coverage, including coverage for completed operation, snall be submitted with the final Application for Payment as required by Section 9.10.2 and thereafter up in renewal or reduction of coverage on account of revised limits or claims paid under the General Aggregate, or buth shall be furnishe.' by the C intractor with reasonable promptness.

§ 11. 4 Inc contractor shall cause the commercial liability coverage required by the Contract Documents o include (1) c C yner, the Architect and the Architect's consultants as additional insureds for claims caused ir, whole or in part by u. Contractor's negligent acts or omissions during the Contractor's operations; and (2) the Own r as an ad itional in ured for claims caused in whole or in part by the Contractor's negligent acts or omissions during the Contractor's mpleted operations.

### § 11.2 OWNER'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

The Owner shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining the Owner's usual liability insurance.

Init.

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA® Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 29 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

#### § 11.3 PROPERTY INSURANCE

§ 11.3.1 Unless otherwise provided, the Owner shall purchase and maintain, in a company or companies lawfully authorized to do business in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located, property insurance written on a builder's risk "all-risk" or equivalent policy form in the amount of the initial Contract Sum, plus value of subsequent Contract Modifications and cost of materials supplied or installed by others, comprising total value for the entire Project at the site on a replacement cost basis without optional deductibles. Such property insurance shall be maintained, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents or otherwise agreed in writing by all persons and entities who are beneficiaries of such insurance, until final payment has been made as provided in Section 9.10 or until no person or entity other than the Owner has an insurable interest in the property required by this Section 11.3 to be covered whichever is later. This insurance shall include interests of the Owner, the Contractor, Subcontractors and Sub-subcontractors in the Project.

§ 11.3.1.1 Property insurance shall be on an "all-risk" or equivalent policy form and shall include, limit tion, insurance against the perils of fire (with extended coverage) and physical loss or damage including with your duplication of coverage, theft, vandalism, malicious mischief, collapse, earthquake, flood, wirdst, m, fa sew rk, testing and startup, temporary buildings and debris removal including demolition occasioned by ar to capter of an applicable legal requirements, and shall cover reasonable compensation for Architect's p. d Contra tor's services and expenses required as a result of such insured loss.

§ 11.3.1.2 If the Owner does not intend to purchase such property insurance required by the Contract and with all of the coverages in the amount described above, the Owner shall so inform the Contract, run wrong prior to commencement of the Work. The Contractor may then effect insurance that will protect the interests of the Contractor, Subcontractors and Sub-subcontractors in the Work, and by appropriate Change Order the cost the reof shall be changed to the Owner. If the Contractor is damaged by the failure or neglect of the Owner 's purc, ase or maintain insurance as described above, without so notifying the Contractor in writing, then the Own, result lear all reasonable costs properly attributable thereto.

§ 11.3.1.3 If the property insurance requires deductibles, the Owner shall pay costs not covered because of such deductibles.

§ 11.3.1.4 This property insurance shall cover process of the Work stored off the site, and also portions of the Work in transit.

§ 11.3.1.5 Partial occupancy or use in ac ordance with Section 9.9 shall not commence until the instance company or companies providing property insurance n ve c insented to such partial occupancy or use by endorsement or otherwise. The Owner and the Contractor shall take reasonable steps to obtain consent of the insurance company or companies and shall, without n itue' written consent, take no action with respect to partial occupat cy or too action would cause cancellation, Ir reduction of insurance.

#### § 11.3.2 BOILER AND MAC. INER Y INSURANCE

The Owner shall p' chase and maintain boiler and machinery insurance required by the Contract Documents or by law, which shall spec fically cover such insured objects during installation and until final acceptance by the Owner, this insurance on I include interests of the Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors and Sub-subcontractors in the work and the Ow ier and Contractor shall be named insureds.

#### § 11 3 3 LC S OF USE INSURANCE

T'e C vner, a the Owner's option, may purchase and maintain such insurance as will insure the Owner aga nst loss of use, fth. Owner's property due to fire or other hazards, however caused. The Owner waives all rights of a tron again. the Contractor for loss of use of the Owner's property, including consequential losses due o fir or ther h. vards however caused.

§ 11.3.4 If the Contractor requests in writing that insurance for risks other than those described herein or other special causes of loss be included in the property insurance policy, the Owner shall, if possible, include such insurance, and the cost thereof shall be charged to the Contractor by appropriate Change Order.

§ 11.3.5 If during the Project construction period the Owner insures properties, real or personal or both, at or adjacent to the site by property insurance under policies separate from those insuring the Project, or if after final payment

Init.

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA® Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 30 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

property insurance is to be provided on the completed Project through a policy or policies other than those insuring the Project during the construction period, the Owner shall waive all rights in accordance with the terms of Section 11.3.7 for damages caused by fire or other causes of loss covered by this separate property insurance. All separate policies shall provide this waiver of subrogation by endorsement or otherwise.

§ 11.3.6 Before an exposure to loss may occur, the Owner shall file with the Contractor a copy of each policy that includes insurance coverages required by this Section 11.3. Each policy shall contain all generally applicable conditions, definitions, exclusions and endorsements related to this Project. Each policy shall contain a provision that the policy will not be canceled or allowed to expire, and that its limits will not be reduced, until at least 30 days' prior written notice has been given to the Contractor.

#### § 11.3.7 WAIVERS OF SUBROGATION

The Owner and Contractor waive all rights against (1) each other and any of their subcontractors, sub-su, contractors, agents and employees, each of the other, and (2) the Architect, Architect's consultants, separate of Trs 'scribed in Article 6, if any, and any of their subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, agents and employees for dama is claused by fire or other causes of loss to the extent covered by property insurance obtained pursuant to this S co. 11.3 or other property insurance applicable to the Work, except such rights as they have to proceeds of such in: cance held by the Owner as fiduciary. The Owner or Contractor, as appropriate, shall require of the Archite ", Arc 1 tect's consultants, separate contractors described in Article 6, if any, and the subcontractors, sub-subcontractor, agents and employees of any of them, by appropriate agreements, written where legally required for va' dity similar waivers each in favor of other parties enumerated herein. The policies shall provide such waivers of subrear up of endorsement or otherwise. A waiver of subrogation shall be effective as to a person or entity even though that person or entity would otherwise have a duty of indemnification, contractual or otherwise, did not pay the i surance premium directly and whether or not the person or entity had an insurable interest in the propert, damaged.

§ 11.3.8 A loss insured under the Owner's property insurance shall be adjusted by the Owner as fiducian and made payable to the Owner as fiduciary for the insureds, as their increases state may appear, subject to requirements of any applicable mortgagee clause and of Section 11.3.10. The Contractor shall pay Subcontractors their just share of insurance proceeds received by the Contractor, and b' approvise agreements, written where legilly re juired for validity, shall require Subcontractors to make paym. nts. o then Sub-subcontractors in similar ma mer.

§ 11.3.9 If required in writing by a party in int ret, u.; Owner as fiduciary shall, upon occurrence of an insured loss, give bond for proper performance of the Ow. er's dut' s. The cost of required bonds shall be charged against proceeds received as fiduciary. The Owner shall deposit in a separate account proceeds so received, which he Owner shall distribute in accordance with such agreen. Int as the parties in interest may reach, or as determined in accordance with the method of binding dispute regulation selected in the Agreement between the Owner and Contractor. If after - h loss no other special agreement s m de and unless the Owner terminates the Contract for convenie concerning and the contract for convenie concerning and the contract for convenies of the contract for contract for convenies of the contract for cont damaged property shall be refore ed by the Contractor after notification of a Change in the Work in accordance with Article 7.

§ 11.3.10 The Owr a as fiduciary shall have power to adjust and settle a loss with insurers unless one of the parties in interest shall object, writing within five days after occurrence of loss to the Owner's exercise of this cower; if such objection is rule the c spute shall be resolved in the manner selected by the Owner and Contractor as the method of binding disjute resolution in the Agreement. If the Owner and Contractor have selected arbitration as the mented of binding tist, the resolution, the Owner as fiduciary shall make settlement with insurers or, in the case of a dispute over distributio, of insurance proceeds, in accordance with the directions of the arbitrators.

### § 1.4 F RFORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND

The Owner shall have the right to require the Contractor to furnish bonds covering faithful perform ar ce of the contract and payment of obligations arising thereunder as stipulated in bidding requirements or specifically required the Contract Documents on the date of execution of the Contract.

§ 11.4.2 Upon the request of any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of bonds covering payment of obligations arising under the Contract, the Contractor shall promptly furnish a copy of the bonds or shall authorize a copy to be furnished.

Init.

1

AlA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA<sup>©</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 31 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

### ARTICLE 12 UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK

#### § 12.1 UNCOVERING OF WORK

§ 12.1.1 If a portion of the Work is covered contrary to the Architect's request or to requirements specifically expressed in the Contract Documents, it must, if requested in writing by the Architect, be uncovered for the Architect's examination and be replaced at the Contractor's expense without change in the Contract Time.

§ 12.1.2 If a portion of the Work has been covered that the Architect has not specifically requested to examine prior to its being covered, the Architect may request to see such Work and it shall be uncovered by the Contractor. If such Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, costs of uncovering and replacement shall, by appropriate Change Order, be at the Owner's expense. If such Work is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, such costs and the cost of correction shall be at the Contractor's expense unless the condition was caused by the Own or . separate contractor in which event the Owner shall be responsible for payment of such costs.

#### § 12.2 CORRECTION OF WORK

### § 12.2.1 BEFORE OR AFTER SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

The Contractor shall promptly correct Work rejected by the Architect or failing to conform to the rejected by the Contract Documents, whether discovered before or after Substantial Completion and whether or no fabricated installed or completed. Costs of correcting such rejected Work, including additional testing, ad ir spections, the cost of uncovering and replacement, and compensation for the Architect's services and expenses m. 'c necessary thereby, shall be at the Contractor's expense.

#### § 12.2.2 AFTER SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

§ 12.2.2.1 In addition to the Contractor's obligations under Section 3.5, if, within ne year after the cate of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof or after the drie for some encement of warranties established under Section 9.9.1, or by terms of an applicable special warranty is worded by the Contract Documer is, any of the Work is found to be not in accordance with the requirements of the Convact Documents, the Contrac or shall correct it promptly after receipt of written notice from the Owner to d . so, nless the Owner has previously given the Cont actor a written acceptance of such condition. The Owner shall give such notice promptly after discovery of the condition. During the one-year period for correction of Work, if he Ow, er ails to notify the Contractor and give the Contractor an opportunity to make the correction, the Owner way ves the rights to require correction by the Contractor and to make a claim for breach of warranty. If the Contractor sails to correct nonconforming Work within a reasonable unre during that period after receipt of notice from the Ow, er, or related, the Owner may correct it in accordance with Section 2.4.

§ 12.2.2.2 The one-year period for correct. n of Work shall be extended with respect to portions of Work must performed after Substantial Completion by the period of time between Substantial Completion and he actual completion of that portion of the W rk.

§ 12.2.3 The one-year prior to correction of Work shall not be extended by corrective Work performed by the Contractor pursuant to this \_ ectir a 12.2.

§ 12.2.3 The Contractor shall remove from the site portions of the Work that are not in accordance with the requirements on the Contract Documents and are neither corrected by the Contractor nor accepted by the Owner.

§ 12.2.4 The Contractor shall bear the cost of correcting destroyed or damaged construction, whether completed or partially completed, of the Owner or separate contractors caused by the Contractor's correction or removal of W ink that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

Nothing contained in this Section 12.2 shall be construed to establish a period of limitation with respect to o, ber obligations the Contractor has under the Contract Documents. Establishment of the one-year period for rection of Work as described in Section 12.2.2 relates only to the specific obligation of the Contractor to correct the Work, and has no relationship to the time within which the obligation to comply with the Contract Documents may be sought to be enforced, nor to the time within which proceedings may be commenced to establish the Contractor's liability with respect to the Contractor's obligations other than specifically to correct the Work.

AlA Document A201 TM - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 32 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

#### § 12.3 ACCEPTANCE OF NONCONFORMING WORK

If the Owner prefers to accept Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, the Owner may do so instead of requiring its removal and correction, in which case the Contract Sum will be reduced as appropriate and equitable. Such adjustment shall be effected whether or not final payment has been made.

#### ARTICLE 13 **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**

#### § 13.1 GOVERNING LAW

The Contract shall be governed by the law of the place where the Project is located except that, if the parties have selected arbitration as the method of binding dispute resolution, the Federal Arbitration Act shall govern Section 15

#### § 13.2 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

§ 13.2.1 The Owner and Contractor respectively bind themselves, their partners, successors, assign and legal representatives to covenants, agreements and obligations contained in the Contract Documents. Except a porc vided in Section 13.2.2, neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract as a whole without written onsen of e oth r. If either party attempts to make such an assignment without such consent, that party shall neverth, ess remainlegality responsible for all obligations under the Contract.

§ 13.2.2 The Owner may, without consent of the Contractor, assign the Contract to a lend, providing construction financing for the Project, if the lender assumes the Owner's rights and obligations and the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall execute all consents reasonably required to facilitate such assir ame t.

#### § 13.3 WRITTEN NOTICE

Written notice shall be deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person to the individual, to a memory of the firm or entity, or to an officer of the corporation for which it was in ended, or in delivered at, or sent by registered or certified mail or by courier service providing proof of delivery to, u e 'st business address known to the party givin g notice.

#### § 13.4 RIGHTS AND REMEDIES

§ 13.4.1 Duties and obligations imposed by the Contract Doc. m Ats and rights and remedies avail ble thereunder shall be in addition to and not a limitation of duties, chications, rights and remedies otherwise imposed or available by law.

§ 13.4.2 No action or failure to act by the Ovner, Ar nitect or Contractor shall constitute a waiver of a right or duty afforded them under the Contract, nor shall such action or failure to act constitute approval of or acquiescence ..... breach there under, except as may be spec. 'fical' y agreed in writing.

#### § 13.5 TESTS AND INSPECTIC 'S

Init.

§ 13.5.1 Tests, inspections at ap, roy is of portions of the Work shall be made as required by the Contract Documents and by applic thle .a. s. statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations or lawful orders of public authorities. Unless otherwise provided, the Contractor shall make arrangements for such tests, inspections and approvals with an dependent testing laboratory or entity acceptable to the Owner, or with the appropriate public authority, and shall us ar all related costs of tests, inspections and approvals. The Contractor shall live the Archive timely notice on then a. d where tests and inspections are to be made so that the Architect may be present for such procedures The O ner shall bear costs of (1) tests, inspections or approvals that do not become requirements until after bid, an received or negotiations concluded, and (2) tests, inspections or approvals where building codes or applicable was or regulations prohibit the Owner from delegating their cost to the Contractor.

§ 1.5.2 f the Architect, Owner or public authorities having jurisdiction determine that portions of the Work require adure al testing, inspection or approval not included under Section 13.5.1, the Architect will, up in written a, thorization from the Owner, instruct the Contractor to make arrangements for such additional test. a, inspection or approval by an entity acceptable to the Owner, and the Contractor shall give timely notice to the Architect of when and where tests and inspections are to be made so that the Architect may be present for such procedures. Such costs, except as provided in Section 13.5.3, shall be at the Owner's expense.

§ 13.5.3 If such procedures for testing, inspection or approval under Sections 13.5.1 and 13.5.2 reveal failure of the portions of the Work to comply with requirements established by the Contract Documents, all costs made necessary by

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA\* Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized 33 reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

such failure including those of repeated procedures and compensation for the Architect's services and expenses shall be at the Contractor's expense.

§ 13.5.4 Required certificates of testing, inspection or approval shall, unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, be secured by the Contractor and promptly delivered to the Architect.

§ 13.5.5 If the Architect is to observe tests, inspections or approvals required by the Contract Documents, the Architect will do so promptly and, where practicable, at the normal place of testing.

§ 13.5.6 Tests or inspections conducted pursuant to the Contract Documents shall be made promptly to avoid unreasonable delay in the Work.

#### § 13.6 INTEREST

Payments due and unpaid under the Contract Documents shall bear interest from the date payme a is du a Juc n rate as the parties may agree upon in writing or, in the absence thereof, at the legal rate prevailing from time of time of the place where the Project is located.

#### § 13.7 TIME LIMITS ON CLAIMS

The Owner and Contractor shall commence all claims and causes of action, wheth in cont. t, tort, breach or warranty or otherwise, against the other arising out of or related to the Contract ; a accordance with the requirements of the final dispute resolution method selected in the Agreement within the time pen, specified by applicable law, but in any case not more than 10 years after the date of Substantial Completion of the 'Vo.'. The Owner and Contractor waive all claims and causes of action not commenced in accordance with this Se tion 13.7.

#### ARTICLE 14 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT § 14.1 TERMINATION BY THE CONTRACTOR

§ 14.1.1 The Contractor may terminate the Contract if the Work, stopped for a period of 30 consecutive days through no act or fault of the Contractor or a Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor or their agents or employees (r any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work wider direct or indirect contract with the Contract or, for any of the following reasons:

- Issuance of an order of a court or other p. bl'c authority having jurisdiction that requires all work to be .1 stopped;
- .2 An act of government, such as declar, ion of national emergency that requires all Wc k to be stopped;
- .3 Because the Architect has not iss ed a Certificate for Payment and has not notified the Contractor or his reason for withholding cert. Feat on as provided in Section 9.4.1, or because the Owner has not made payment on a Cert ficate for Payment within the time stated in the Contract Documents: or
- The Owner has vile to furnish to the Contractor promptly, upon the Contractor's request, reasonable .4 evidence as ... uire ' by section 2.2.1.

§ 14.1.2 The Contractor ma, ter inate the Contract if, through no act or fault of the Contractor or a Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor or their agents or employees or any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work and er direct or indirect con. act with the Contractor, repeated suspensions, delays or interruptions of the en ine Work by the Owner as decine d in Section 14.3 constitute in the aggregate more than 100 percent of the total number of total number of total number of total number of total numbe scheduled for completion, or 120 days in any 365-day period, whichever is less.

§ 1/ 13 If the of the reasons described in Section 14.1.1 or 14.1.2 exists, the Contractor may, upon seven days' w itte. notice to the Owner and Architect, terminate the Contract and recover from the Owner payment for Work exected, including reasonable overhead and profit, costs incurred by reason of such termination, and damag s.

§ 14.1.4 If the Work is stopped for a period of 60 consecutive days through no act or fault of the Contractor of a Subcontractor or their agents or employees or any other persons performing portions of the Work under contract with the Contractor because the Owner has repeatedly failed to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to matters important to the progress of the Work, the Contractor may, upon seven additional days' written notice to the Owner and the Architect, terminate the Contract and recover from the Owner as provided in Section 14.1.3.

AIA Document A201™ - 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA® Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 34 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

### § 14.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CAUSE

§ 14.2.1 The Owner may terminate the Contract if the Contractor

- repeatedly refuses or fails to supply enough properly skilled workers or proper materials; .1
- .2 fails to make payment to Subcontractors for materials or labor in accordance with the respective agreements between the Contractor and the Subcontractors;
- .3 repeatedly disregards applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of a public authority; or
- 4 otherwise is guilty of substantial breach of a provision of the Contract Documents.

§ 14.2.2 When any of the above reasons exist, the Owner, upon certification by the Initial Decision Maker that sufficient cause exists to justify such action, may without prejudice to any other rights or remedies of the content and after giving the Contractor and the Contractor's surety, if any, seven days' written notice, terminate employment of the Contractor and may, subject to any prior rights of the surety:

- Exclude the Contractor from the site and take possession of all materials, equipment too, a.c. .1 construction equipment and machinery thereon owned by the Contractor;
- .2 Accept assignment of subcontracts pursuant to Section 5.4; and
- Finish the Work by whatever reasonable method the Owner may deem ex-edie : Up in written request .3 of the Contractor, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor a detailed acco. ting of the costs incurred by the Owner in finishing the Work.

§ 14.2.3 When the Owner terminates the Contract for one of the reasons stated in cection 14.2.1, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive further payment until the Work is finished.

§ 14.2.4 If the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum exceeds costs of mishin, "... Work, including compensation for the Architect's services and expenses made necessary thereby, and the r damages incurred by the Owner and not expressly waived, such excess shall be paid to the Contractor. If such c sts and damages exceed the unpaid balance, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner. The a noun, to be paid to the Contractor or Owner, is the case may be, shall be certified by the Initial Decision Maker, upc application, and this obligation for pay nent sharr survive termination of the Contract.

#### § 14.3 SUSPENSION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENC

§ 14.3.1 The Owner may, without cause, order be con ractor in writing to suspend, delay or interrupt the Work in whole or in part for such period of time as the Owner may determine.

§ 14.3.2 The Contract Sum and Contract The shall be adjusted for increases in the cost and time caused by suspension, delay or interruption .s described in Section 14.3.1. Adjustment of the Contract Sum sl all include prefit. No adjustment shall be made to the extent

- .1 that perform any z is, 'va' or would have been so suspended, delayed or interrupted by another cause for which the 'on' ac or is responsible; or
- .2 that an equita, le r ajustment is made or denied under another provision of the Contract.

### § 14.4 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

Init.

§ 14.4.1 The Jwn, r may, at any time, terminate the Contract for the Owner's convenience and with out cause.

§ 14.4.2 Too. receipt of written notice from the Owner of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contactor hall

- .1 cease operations as directed by the Owner in the notice;
- take actions necessary, or that the Owner may direct, for the protection and preserve ion of un Work: and
- .3 except for Work directed to be performed prior to the effective date of termination st. ted in the notice, terminate all existing subcontracts and purchase orders and enter into no further subconducts and purchase orders.

§ 14.4.3 In case of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contractor shall be entitled to receive payment for Work executed, and costs incurred by reason of such termination, along with reasonable overhead and profit on the Work not executed.

AlA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 35 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. (844199991) User Notes:

### ARTICLE 15 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

#### § 15.1 CLAIMS

#### § 15.1.1 DEFINITION

A Claim is a demand or assertion by one of the parties seeking, as a matter of right, payment of money, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. The term "Claim" also includes other disputes and matters in question between the Owner and Contractor arising out of or relating to the Contract. The responsibility to substantiate Claims shall rest with the party making the Claim.

#### § 15.1.2 NOTICE OF CLAIMS

Claims by either the Owner or Contractor must be initiated by written notice to the other party and to the Init Decision Maker with a copy sent to the Architect, if the Architect is not serving as the Initial Decision Mature C. imby either party must be initiated within 21 days after occurrence of the event giving rise to such Claim r with 21 days after the claimant first recognizes the condition giving rise to the Claim, whichever is later.

#### § 15.1.3 CONTINUING CONTRACT PERFORMANCE

Pending final resolution of a Claim, except as otherwise agreed in writing or as provided in Section ). the Contractor shall proceed diligently with performance of the Contract and the Owner shall continue to make payments in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Architect will prepare Change order sand issue Certificates for Payment in accordance with the decisions of the Initial Decision Marker.

#### § 15.1.4 CLAIMS FOR ADDITIONAL COST

If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Sum, with a notice as provided nerem shan be given before proceeding to execute the Work. Prior notice is not required for ( laims relating to an emergency endangering life or property arising under Section 10.4.

#### § 15.1.5 CLAIMS FOR ADDITIONAL TIME

§ 15.1.5.1 If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Time, written notice as provided herein shall be given. The Contractor's Claim shall include an estimate of cost and of probable effect of leave on progress of the Work. In the case of a continuing deley, only ne Claim is necessary.

§ 15.1.5.2 If adverse weather conditions are the Jasis for a Jaim for additional time, such Claim shall be documented by data substantiating that weather conditions ver ab ormal for the period of time, could not have been reasonably anticipated and had an adverse effect on the . hedule , construction.

#### § 15.1.6 CLAIMS FOR CONSEQUENTIAL . AM/ JES

The Contractor and Owner waive claims against each other for consequential damages arising out of or relating to this Contract. This mutual waiver in hur es

- .1 damages inc ... do the Owner for rental expenses, for losses of use, income, profit -financing business a. dre ut tion, and for loss of management or employee productivity or of the services of such persons; and
- .2 dan ges incurred by the Contractor for principal office expenses including the componsation of person, el stationed there, for losses of financing, business and reputation, and for loss of profit excep an 'cipated profit arising directly from the Work.

This mu, al vaive is applicable, without limitation, to all consequential damages due to either party's termination in accordance with Article 14. Nothing contained in this Section 15.1.6 shall be deemed to preclude an award of lic viol ted damages, when applicable, in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documer.is.

#### 5 TO.L .NITIAL DECISION

Init.

1

§ 15.2.1 Claims, excluding those arising under Sections 10.3, 10.4, 11.3.9, and 11.3.10, shall be returned to the Ini al ecision Maker for initial decision. The Architect will serve as the Initial Decision Maker, unless otherwise indicated in the Agreement. Except for those Claims excluded by this Section 15.2.1, an initial decision shall be required as a condition precedent to mediation of any Claim arising prior to the date final payment is due, unless 30 days have passed after the Claim has been referred to the Initial Decision Maker with no decision having been rendered. Unless the Initial Decision Maker and all affected parties agree, the Initial Decision Maker will not decide disputes between the Contractor and persons or entities other than the Owner.

(844199991)

§ 15.2.2 The Initial Decision Maker will review Claims and within ten days of the receipt of a Claim take one or more of the following actions: (1) request additional supporting data from the claimant or a response with supporting data from the other party, (2) reject the Claim in whole or in part, (3) approve the Claim, (4) suggest a compromise, or (5) advise the parties that the Initial Decision Maker is unable to resolve the Claim if the Initial Decision Maker lacks sufficient information to evaluate the merits of the Claim or if the Initial Decision Maker concludes that, in the Initial Decision Maker's sole discretion, it would be inappropriate for the Initial Decision Maker to resolve the Claim.

§ 15.2.3 In evaluating Claims, the Initial Decision Maker may, but shall not be obligated to, consult with or seek information from either party or from persons with special knowledge or expertise who may assist the Initial De Maker in rendering a decision. The Initial Decision Maker may request the Owner to authorize retention of such persons at the Owner's expense.

§ 15.2.4 If the Initial Decision Maker requests a party to provide a response to a Claim or to furnished du tonal supporting data, such party shall respond, within ten days after receipt of such request, and shall a her () p. vide 1 response on the requested supporting data, (2) advise the Initial Decision Maker when the response or support ng data will be furnished or (3) advise the Initial Decision Maker that no supporting data will be furnished. Up a receipt of the response or supporting data, if any, the Initial Decision Maker will either reject or approve the Sla in in whole or in part.

§ 15.2.5 The Initial Decision Maker will render an initial decision approving or .ejec .ng the Claim, or indicating that the Initial Decision Maker is unable to resolve the Claim. This initial decision sh. 1. (1) be in writing: (2) state the reasons therefor; and (3) notify the parties and the Architect, if the Architect is, otherwise as the I utial Decision Maker, of any change in the Contract Sum or Contract Time or both. The nitial decision shall be final and binding on the parties but subject to mediation and, if the parties fail to resolve t' cir dis, ute arough mediation, to binding dispute resolution.

§ 15.2.6 Either party may file for mediation of an initial der ston at any time, subject to the terms of Sect on 15 2.6.1

§ 15.2.6.1 Either party may, within 30 days from the 'ate of a. ir tial decision, demand in writing that the other party file for mediation within 60 days of the initial decision. I such a demand is made and the party receiving the demand fails to file for mediation within the time requir a, then 'o' parties waive their rights to mediate c pursue omong dispute resolution proceedings with respect to he intuil decision.

§ 15.2.7 In the event of a Claim against Ce Con. actor, the Owner may, but is not obligated to, notify the surety, ...... of the nature and amount of the Claim. If . e C' im relates to a possibility of a Contractor's default 4. Swner may, but is not obligated to, notify the surety and request the surety's assistance in resolving the controversy.

§ 15.2.8 If a Claim relates the subject of a mechanic's lien, the party asserting such Claim may proceed in accordance with applical a lar comply with the lien notice or filing deadlines.

### § 15.3 MEDIATION

§ 15.3.1 Claims, disp. tes, or other matters in controversy arising out of or related to the Contract er cept those universe as provided for a Sectic as 9.10.4, 9.10.5, and 15.1.6 shall be subject to mediation as a condition precedent to binding dispute resolution.

§ 1532 Th. parties shall endeavor to resolve their Claims by mediation which, unless the parties mutually agre other vise, shall be administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Judustry Med. tic. Procedures in effect on the date of the Agreement. A request for mediation shall be made in writing, denve. d to the other party to the Contract, and filed with the person or entity administering the mediation. The requist m. v be made concurrently with the filing of binding dispute resolution proceedings but, in such event mediation shall p. oceed in advance of binding dispute resolution proceedings, which shall be stayed pending mediation to a period of 60 days from the date of filing, unless stayed for a longer period by agreement of the parties or court order. If an arbitration is stayed pursuant to this Section 15.3.2, the parties may nonetheless proceed to the selection of the arbitrator(s) and agree upon a schedule for later proceedings.

AIA Document A201™ – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 37 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

§ 15.3.3 The parties shall share the mediator's fee and any filing fees equally. The mediation shall be held in the place where the Project is located, unless another location is mutually agreed upon. Agreements reached in mediation shall be enforceable as settlement agreements in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

#### § 15.4 ARBITRATION

§ 15.4.1 If the parties have selected arbitration as the method for binding dispute resolution in the Agreement, any Claim subject to, but not resolved by, mediation shall be subject to arbitration which, unless the parties mutually agree otherwise, shall be administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Arbitration Rules in effect on the date of the Agreement. A demand for arbitration shall be made in writing, deli to the other party to the Contract, and filed with the person or entity administering the arbitration. The party filing notice of demand for arbitration must assert in the demand all Claims then known to that party on which arlitration is permitted to be demanded.

§ 15.4.1.1 A demand for arbitration shall be made no earlier than concurrently with the filing of a que. for mediation, but in no event shall it be made after the date when the institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on the Claim would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations. For statute of limitations purposed of a written demand for arbitration by the person or entity administering the arbitration shall ons interime institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on the Claim.

§ 15.4.2 The award rendered by the arbitrator or arbitrators shall be final, and jy agm nt may be entered upon it in accordance with applicable law in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

§ 15.4.3 The foregoing agreement to arbitrate and other agreements to arbitrate with an additional person or entity duly consented to by parties to the Agreement shall be specifically enforr cable under applicable law in any court naving jurisdiction thereof.

#### § 15.4.4 CONSOLIDATION OR JOINDER

§ 15.4.4.1 Either party, at its sole discretion, may consolid. an an itration conducted under this A reem int with an other arbitration to which it is a party provided that (), the arcitr don agreement governing the other arbitration permits consolidation, (2) the arbitrations to be cons, id and substantially involve common questions of law or for and (3) the arbitrations employ materially simil a proce 'ur a rules and methods for selecting arbitrator(s).

§ 15.4.4.2 Either party, at its sole discretion, . . ay include by joinder persons or entities substantially involved and common question of law or fact whose resence is required if complete relief is to be accorded in arbitration provided that the party sought to be joined consents in writing to such joinder. Consent to arbitration involving an additional person or entity shall not constitute consent to arbitration of any claim, dispute or other matter in question not described in the written consen.

§ 15.4.4.3 The Owner and Cor use tor grant to any person or entity made a party to an arbitration conducted under this Section 15.4, whether by jo, der or consolidation, the same rights of joinder and consolidation as the Owner and Contractor under t<sup>1</sup> s Agreement.

Init.

AlA Document A201<sup>™</sup> – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AIA<sup>®</sup> Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AIA<sup>®</sup> Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the 38 maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 12:34:30 on 07/30/2013 under Order No.3040570555\_1 which expires on 04/15/2014, and is not for resale. User Notes:

# SUPPLEMENTARY GENERAL CONDITIONS A201-2007

The following supplements modify the "General Conditions of the Contract for Construction," AIA Document A201-2007. Where a portio of the General Conditions is modified or deleted by the Supplementary Conditions, the unaltered portions of the General Conditions half remain in effect.

TABLE OF ARTICLES

- 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS
- 2. OWNER
- 3. CONTRACTOR
- 4. ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT
- 5. SUBCONTRACTORS
- 6. CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SFPAR, TE CONTRACTORS
- 7. CHANGES IN THE WORK
- 8. TIME
- 9. PAYMENTS AND COMPLETICN
- 10. PROTECTION OF PLRS JNS AND PROPERTY
- 11. INSURANCE AI、つ たつい DS
- 12. UNCOVE ', 'NG AND CORRECTION OF WORK
- 13. MISCELL NEOUS PROVISIONS
- 14. TERMINICION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT

#### **ARTICLE 1: GENERAL PROVISIONS**

- 1.1 BASIC DEFINITIONS
- 1.1.1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

Delete the last sentence in its entirety and replace with the following:

"The Contract Documents also include Advertisement for Bid, Instructions to Bio, 'er, sample forms, the Bid Form, the Contractor's completed Bid and the Award ∠ette."

Add the following Paragraph:

- 1.1.2 In the event of conflict or discrepancies among the Contract Ducuments, the Documents prepared by the State of Delawrie, Division of Facilities Management shall take precedence over all other uncuments.
- 1.2 CORRELATION AND INTENT OF THE CONTRACT DUCI MENTS

Add the following Paragraphs:

- 1.2.4 In the case of an inconsistency between the Drawings and the Specifications, or within either document not clarified by addendum, the better quality or greater quantity of work shall be provided in accordance with the Architect's interpretation.
- 1.2.5 The word "PROV'DE" as used in the Contract Documents shall mean "FURNISH AND IN "(AL'2" and shall include, without limitation, all labor, materials, equipment, "ansportation, services and other items required to complete the work.
- 1.2.6 The word "PF ODUCT" as used in the Contract Documents means all materials, systems and equipment.
- 1.5 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER INSTRUMENTS OF SERVICE

De'ete Para, aph 1.5.1 in its entirety and replace with the following:

"All prodesign studies, drawings, specifications and other documents, including those in ele ctronic form, prepared by the Architect under this Agreement are, and shall remain, the property of the Owner whether the Project for which they are made is executed or not. Such documents may be used by the Owner to construct one or more like Projects without the approval of, or additional compensation to, the Architect. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors and Material or Equipment Suppliers are authorized to use and reproduce applicable portions of the Drawings, Specifications and other documents prepared by the Architect and the Architect's consultants appropriate to and for use in the execution of their Work under the Contract Documents. They are not to be used by the Contractor or any Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor or Material and Equipment Supplier on other Projects or for additions to this Project outside the scope of the Work without the specific written consent of the Owner, Architect and Architect's consultants.

The Architect shall not be liable for injury or damage resulting from the re-use of drawings and specifications if the Architect is not involved in the re-use Project. Prior to re-use of construction documents for a Project in which the Architect is not also involved, the Owner will remove from such documents all identification of the original Architect, including name, address and professional seal or stamp."

Delete Paragraph 1.5.2 in its entirety.

### **ARTICLE 2: OWNER**

#### 2.2 INFORMATION AND SERVICES REQUIRED OF THE OWNER

To Subparagraph 2.2.3 – Add the following sentence:

"The Contractor, at their expense shall bear the costs to accurately it entity the location of all underground utilities in the area of their excavation and unal bear all cost for any repairs required, out of failure to accurately identify said utilities."

Delete Subparagraph 2.2.5 in its entirety and substitute the following:

2.2.5 The Contractor shall be furnished free or charge up to five (5) sets of the Drawings and Project Manuals. Additional sets will be furnished at the cost of reproduction, postage and handling.

#### ARTICLE 3: CONTRACTOR

3.2 REVIEW OF CONTRACT DOCUME. 'TS AND FIELD CONDITIONS BY CONTRACTOR

Amend Paragraph 3.2.2 to state that any errors, inconsistencies or omissions discovered shall be reported to the Architect and Owner immediately.

Delete the third sentence in Paragraph 3.2.3.

#### 3.3 SUPERVISION AND CONSTRUCTION PROCEDURES

Add the following Paragraphs:

3.3.2.1 The Contractor shall immediately remove from the Work, whenever requested to do so by the Owner, any person who is considered by the Owner or Architect to be incompetent or disposed to be so disorderly, or who for any reason is not satisfactory to the Owner, and that person shall not again be employed on the Work without the consent of the Owner or the Architect.

The Contractor must provide suitable storage facilities at the Site for the proper protection and safe storage of their materials. Consult the Owner and the Architect before storing any materials.

3.3.5

3.3.4

When any room is used as a shop, storeroom, office, etc., by the Contractor or Subcontractor(s) during the construction of the Work, the Contractor making use of these areas will be held responsible for any repairs, patching or cleaning arising from such use.

#### 3.4 LABOR AND MATERIALS

Add the Following Paragraphs:

- 3.4.4 Before starting the Work, each Contractor shall carefully examine all preparatory Work that has been executed to receive their Work. Check carefully, by whatever means are required, to insure that its Work and adjacent, related Work, will finish to proper contours, planes and levels. Promptly notify the General Contractor/Construction Manager of any defects or imperfections in preparatory Work which will in any way affect satisfactory completion of its Work. Absence of such notification will be construed as an acceptance of preparatory Work and later claims of defects will not be recognize.
- 3.4.5 Under no circumstances shall the Contractor's Work proc ed prior to preparatory Work proceed prior to preparatory Work having been completely cured, dried and/or otherwise made satisfactory or receive this Work. Responsibility for timely installation of all materials rests solely with the Contractor responsible for that Work, who shall maintain coordination at all times.

#### 3.5 WARRANTY

3.5.4

Add the following Paragraphs:

- 3.5.1 The Contractor will guarantee all n aterials and workmanship against original defects, except injury from proper and usual wear when used for the purpose intended, for two years after A cceptance by the Owner, and will maintain all items in perfect conductor during the period of guarantee.
- 3.5.2 Defects appearing during the period of guarantee will be made good by the Contractor of his expense upon demand of the Owner, it being required that all work will be in period condition when the period of guarantee will have elapsed.
- 3.5.3 In addition to the General Guarantee there are other guarantees required for cartain items for different periods of time than the two years as above, and are particularly so stated in that part of the specifications referring to same. The bridguarantees will commence at the same time as the General Guarantee.
  - the Contractor fails to remedy any failure, defect or damage within a reasonable time after receipt of notice, the Owner will have the right to replace, repair, or otherwise remedy the failure, defect or damage at the Contractor's expense.

#### DOCUMENTS AND SAMPLES AT THE SITE

Add the following Paragraphs:

3.11.1 During the course of the Work, the Contractor shall maintain a record set of drawings on which the Contractor shall mark the actual physical location of all piping, valves, equipment, conduit, outlets, access panels, controls, actuators, including all appurtenances that will be concealed once construction is complete, etc., including all invert elevations.

- 3.11.2 At the completion of the project, the Contractor shall obtain a set of reproducible drawings from the Architect, and neatly transfer all information outlined in 3.11.1 to provide a complete record of the as-built conditions.
- 3.11.3 The Contractor shall provide two (2) prints of the as-built conditions, along with the reproducible drawings themselves, to the Owner and one (1) set to the Architect. In addition, attach one complete set to each of the Operating and Maintenance Instructions/Manuals.
- 3.17 In the first sentence of the paragraph, insert "indemnify" between "shall" and "hold".

#### **ARTICLE 4: ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT**

4.2 ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

Delete the first sentence of Paragraph 4.2.7 and replace with the .oll wing

The Architect will review and approve or take other appropriate active, upon the Contractor's submittals such as Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples for the purpose of checking for conformance with the Contract Documents.

Delete the second sentence of Paragraph 4.2.7 an I replare with the following:

The Architect's action will be taken with such reasonable promptness as to cause no delay in the Work in the activities of the Owner. Contractor or separate Contractors, while allowing sufficient time in the Owner's professional judgment to permit adequate review.

Add the following Paragraph:

4.2.10.1 There will be no full-the project representative provided by the Owner or Architect or this project.

Add to Paragraph 4.2 13 "and in compliance with all local requirements." to the end of the sentence

### ARTICLE 5: SUBCONT (ACTON

5.2.3

5.2

6.1

AV ARD OF SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER CONTRACTS FOR PORTIONS OF THE

De ete Paragraph 5.2.3 in its entirety and replace with the following:

If the Owner or Architect has reasonable objection to a person or entity proposed by the Contractor, the Contractor shall propose another to whom the Owner or Architect has no reasonable objection, subject to the statutory requirements of 29 <u>Delaware Code</u> § 6962(d)(10)b.3 and 4.

### ARTICLE 6: CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS

OWNER'S RIGHT TO PERFORM CONSTRUCTION AND TO AWARD SEPARATE CONTRACTS

Delete Paragraph 6.1.4 in its entirety.

#### 6.2 MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY

6.2.3 In the second sentence, strike the word "shall" and insert the word "may".

#### **ARTICLE 7: CHANGES IN THE WORK**

(SEE ARTICLE 7: CHANGES IN WORK IN THE GENERAL REQUIREMENTS)

#### **ARTICLE 8: TIME**

#### 8.2 PROGRESS AND COMPLETION

Add the following Paragraphs:

- 8.2.1.1 Refer to Specification Section SUMMARY OF WORK for Contract time requirements.
- 8.2.4 If the Work falls behind the Progress Schedule as sub, the dot by the Contractor, the Contractor shall employ additional labor a d/or equipment necessary to bring the Work into compliance with the Progress Schedule at no additional cost to the Owner.

#### 8.3 DELAYS AND EXTENSION OF TIME

8.3.1 Strike "arbitration" and insert "remeals at law or in equity".

Add the following Paragra, h:

8.3.2.1 The Contractor shall pdate the status of the suspension, delay, or interruption of the Work wine each explication for Payment. (The Contractor shall report the termination of such cluse immediately upon the termination thereof.) Failure to comply with this procedure shall constitute a waiver for any claim for adjustment of time or price lased upon said cause.

Delete Paragraph 3.3.3 in its entirety and replace with the following:

8.3.3 Evce, c in the case of a suspension of the Work directed by the Owner, an extension of time under the provisions of Paragraph 8.3.1 shall be the Contractor's sole remedy in the progress of the Work and there shall be no payment or compensation to the Contractor for any expense or damage resulting from the delay.

Ard the following Paragraph:

8.3.4 By permitting the Contractor to work after the expired time for completion of the project, the Owner does not waive their rights under the Contract.

#### **AR. 'CLE 9: PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION**

9.2

SCHEDULE OF VALUES

Add the following Paragraphs:

9.2.1 The Schedule of Values shall be submitted using AIA Document G702, Continuation Sheet to G703.

9.2.2 The Schedule of Values is to include a line item for Project Closeout Document Submittal. The value of this item is to be no less than 1% of the initial contract amount.

### 9.3 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

Add the following Paragraph:

9.3.1.3 Application for Payment shall be submitted on AIA Document G702 "Application and Certificate for Payment", supported by AIA Document G70? "Continuation Sheet". Said Applications shall be fully executed and notarized.

Add the following Paragraphs:

- 9.3.4 Until Closeout Documents have been received and sutstanding items completed the Owner will pay 95% (ninety-five percent) of the amount due the Contractor on account of progress payments.
- 9.3.5 The Contractor shall provide a current and redated Progress Schedule to the Architect with each Application for Payment. Failure to provide Schedule will be just cause for rejection of Application for Payment.

#### 9.5 DECISIONS TO WITHHOLD CERTIFICATION

Add the following to 9.5.1:

- .8 failure to provide a current Progress Schedule;
- .10 failure to comply white mandatory requirements for maintaining Record Documents

# 9.6 PROGRESS PAYME, 'TS

Delete Paragraph 0.6.1 in its entirety and replace with the following:

9.6.1 Shall be made by the Owner within 30 days after Owner's receipt of the Certificate for Payment.

### 9.7 SAILUSE OF PAYMENT

In irst sentence, strike "seven" and insert "thirty (30)". Also strike "binding dispute resolution" and insert "remedies at law or in equity".

#### SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

To Subparagraph 9.8.3- Add the following sentence:

"If the Architect is required to make more than 2 inspections of the same portion of work, the Contractor shall responsible for all costs associated with subsequent inspections including but not limited to any Architect's fees."

9.8.5 In the second sentence, strike "shall" and insert "may".

#### ARTICLE 10: PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

10.1 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS AND PROGRAMS

Add the following Paragraphs:

- 10.1.1.1 Each Contractor shall develop a safety program in accordance with the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970. A copy of said plan shall be furnished to the Owner and Architect prior to the commencement of bat Contractor's Work.
- 10.1.2 Each Contractor shall appoint a Safety Representative. Safety Representatives shall be someone who is on site on a full time basis. If depend necessary by the Owner or Architect, Contractor Safety meetings will be recorded. The attendance of all Safety Representatives will be required. Minutes will be recorded of said meetings by the Contractor and will be divisited to all parties as well as posted in all job offices/trailers etc.

### 10.2 SAFETY OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

Add the following Paragraph:

- 10.2.4.1 As required in the Hazardous Chemical Act of June 1984, all vendors supplying any material that may be defined an hazardous must provide Material Safety Data Sheets for those product. Any chemical product should be considered hazardous if it has a caution we ning on the label relating to a potential physical or health hazard, if it is known to be present in the work place, and if employees may be exposed under normal conditions or in foreseeable emergency situations. Material Sandy Data Sheets shall be provided directly to the Owner, along with the sampping slips that include those products.
- 10.3 HAZARDOUS MATENIALS

Delete Parag aph 10.3.3 in its entirety.

10.5 Delete Faracroph. 10.3.6 in its entirety.

### ARTICLE 11: INSV RANCE AND BONDS

11.1 CONTRACTOR'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

11.1.4 Strike "the Owner" immediately following "(1)" and strike "and (2) the Owner as an additional insured for claims caused in whole or in part by the Contractor's negligent acts or omissions during the Contractor's completed operations."

OWNER'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

Delete Paragraph 11.2 in its entirety.

11.3 PROPERTY INSURANCE

Delete Paragraph 11.3 in its entirety and replace with the following:

11.3 The State will not provide Builder's All Risk Insurance for the Project. The Contractor and all Subcontractors shall provide property coverage for their tools and equipment, as necessary. Any mandatory deductible required by the Contractor's Insurance shall be the responsibility of the Contractor.

#### 11.4 PERFORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND

Add the following sentence: "The bonds will conform to those forms approved by the Office of Management and Budget."

#### **ARTICLE 12: UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK**

12.2.2 AFTER SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Add the following Paragraph:

- 12.2.2.1.1 At any time during the progress of the Work, or in any case where the nature of the defects will be such that it is not expedient to have corrected, the Owner, at its option, will have the right to deduct such such, or sums, of money from the amount of the Contract as it considers justime, to adjust the difference in value between the defective work and the required under contract including any damage to the structure.
- 12.2.2.1 Strike "one" and insert "two".
- 12.2.2.2 Strike "one" and insert "ty o".
- 12.2.2.3 Strike "one" and ins \_rt "t vo"
- 12.2.5 In second sent ence\_still a "one" and insert "two".

#### ARTICLE 13: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

13.1 GOVERNING LAW

Strike "except ... at, if the parties have selected arbitration as the method of binding dispute resolution, the Federal Arbitration Act shall govern Section 15.4."

### 13.6 IN<sup>™</sup>∠REST

Strike the date payment is due at such rate as the parties may agree upon in writing or, in the absence thereof, at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the place where the Project is located." Insert "30 days of presentment of the authorized Certificate of Payment at the annual rate of 12% or 1% per month.

TIME LIMITS ON CLAIMS

Strike the last sentence.

Add the following Paragraph:

13.8

CONFLICTS WITH FEDERAL STATUTES OR REGULATIONS

13.8.1 If any provision, specifications or requirement of the Contract Documents conflict or is inconsistent with any statute, law or regulation of the government of the United State of America, the Contractor shall notify the Architect and Owner immediately upon discovery.

#### **ARTICLE 14: TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT**

14.4 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

Delete Paragraph 14.4.3 in its entirety and replace with the following:

14.4.3 In case of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contractor shall be entitled to receive payment for Work executed, and cost incured by reason of such termination along with reasonable overhead.

### ARTICLE 15: CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

- 15.1.2 Throughout the Paragraph strike "21" and insert "45".
- 15.1.6 CLAIMS FOR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES

Delete Paragraph 15.1.6 in its entirety.

15.2 INITIAL DECISION

Delete Paragraph 15.2.5 in its entirety and replace with the following:

15.2.5 The Architect will approve or reject Claims by written decision, which shall state the reasons therefore and such notify the parties of any change in the Contract Sum or Contract Thee or both. The approval or rejection of a Claim by the Architect shall be subject to mediation and other remedies at law or in equity.

Delete Paragraph 15.2.6 a. d no subparagraphs in their entirety.

- 15.3 MEDIATION
  - 15.3.1 Suite "Finding dispute resolution" and insert "any or all remedies at law or in
  - 15.5.2 In the first sentence, delete "administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Mediation Procedure in effect on the date of the Agreement," Strike "binding dispute resolution" and insert "remedies at law and in equity".

#### ARBITRATION

Delete Paragraph 15.4 and its sub-sections in its entirety.

END OF SUPPLEMENTARY GENERAL CONDITIONS

# **GENERAL REQUIREMENTS**

### TABLE OF ARTICLES

- 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS
- 2. OWNER
- 3. CONTRACTOR
- 4. ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT
- 5. SUBCONTRACTORS
- 6. CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS
- 7. CHANGES IN THE WORK
- 8. TIME
- 9. PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION
- 10. PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY
- 11. INSURANCE AND BONDS
- 12. UNCOVERING AND CORRECT OF WORK
- 13. MISCELLANEOUS PR VISIONS
- 14. TERMINATION OF SU JPENSION OF THE CONTRACT

#### ARTICLE 1: GENERAL

#### 1.1 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- 1.1.1 The intent of the Contract Documents is to include all items necessary for the proper execution and completion of the Work by the Contractor. The Contract Documents are complementary and what is required by one shall be as binding as if required by all Performance by the Contractor shall be required to an extent consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable from them as being necessary to produce the incruced results.
- 1.1.2 Work including material purchases shall not begin until the Contractor is recept of a bonafide State of Delaware Purchase Order. Any work performed or making runchases prior to the issuance of the Purchase Order is done at the Contractor's civin risk and cost.
- 1.2 EQUALITY OF EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY ON PUBLIC WORKS
- 1.2.1 For Public Works Projects financed in whole or in part by state appropriation the Contractor agrees that during the performance of this contract:
  - 1. The Contractor will not discriminate a jains' any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, sex color, sexual orientation, gender identity or national origin. The Contractor will take period steps to ensure that applicants are employed and that employees are reated during employment without regard to their race, creed, sex, color, sexual created during employment without regard to their race, creed, sex, color, sexual created to, the following: employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of ray or ther forms of compensation; and selection for training, including appropriates hip. The Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment notices to be provided by the contracting agency setting forth this nondiscrimination clause.
  - 2. The Contrac or will in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, creed, sex, color, sexual orient tion, conder identity or national origin."

### ARTICLE 2: OWNER

(NC ADDITIONAL GENERAL REQUIREMENTS – SEE SUPPLEMENTARY GENERAL CONL'TIONS)

## ARTICLE 3: CONTRACTOR

Schedule of Values: The successful Bidder shall within twenty (20) days after receiving notice to proceed with the work, furnish to the Owner a complete schedule of values on the various items comprising the work.

Subcontracts: Upon approval of Subcontractors, the Contractor shall award their Subcontracts as soon as possible after the signing of their own contract and see that all material, their own and those of their Subcontractors, are promptly ordered so that the work will not be delayed by failure of materials to arrive on time.

Before commencing any work or construction, the General Contractor is to consult with the Owner as to matters in connection with access to the site and the allocation of Ground Areas for the various features of hauling, storage, etc.

3.3

- 3.4 The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work, using the Contractor's best skill and attention. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for and have control over construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures and for coordinating all portions of the Work under the Contract, unless the Contract Documents give other specific instructions.
- 3.5 The Contractor shall enforce strict discipline and good order among the Contractor's employees and other persons carrying out the Contract. The Contractor shall not permit employment of unfit persons or persons not skilled in tasks assigned to them.
- 3.6 The Contractor warrants to the Owner that materials and equipment furnish, d will be new and of good quality, unless otherwise permitted, and that the work will be new nor defects and in conformance with the Contract Documents. Work not conforming to these requirements, including substitutions not properly approved, may be considered defective. If required by the Owner, the Contractor shall furnish evidence are to the kind and quality of materials and equipment provided.
- 3.7 Unless otherwise provided, the Contractor shall pay a', sees, consumer, use and other similar taxes, and shall secure and pay for required pert. it, news, licenses, and inspections necessary for proper execution of the Work.
- 3.8 The Contractor shall comply with and give notice required by laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, and lawful orders of public authorites bearing on performance of the Work. The Contractor shall promptly notify the Owner if the Drawings and Specifications are observed to be at variance therewith.
- 3.9 The Contractor shall be responsible to the Owner for the acts and omissions of the Contractor's employees, Subcurt actors and their agents and employees, and other persons performing portion or the Vork under contract with the Contractor.
- 3.10 The Contractor shall kee, the premises and surrounding area free from accumulation of waste materials or rubbish, aused by operations under the Contract. At completion of the Work the Contractor shall emove from and about the Project all waste materials, rubbish, the Contractor shall be responsible for returning all damaged areas to their original conditions.
- 3.11 STATE L'C AN E AND TAX REQUIREMENTS
- 3.11.1 Fach Contractor and Subcontractor shall be licensed to do business in the State of Delay are and shall pay all fees and taxes due under State laws. In conformance with Science 2503, Chapter 25, Title 30, <u>Delaware Code</u>, "the Contractor shall furnish the De aware Department of Finance within ten (10) days after entering into any contract with a contractor or subcontractor not a resident of this State, a statement of total value of such contract or contracts together with the names and addresses of the contracting parties."

The Contractor shall comply with all requirements set forth in Section 6962, Chapter 69, Title 29 of the <u>Delaware Code</u>.

### ARTICLE 4: ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

- 4.1 CONTRACT SURETY
- 4.1.1 PERFORMANCE BOND AND LABOR AND MATERIAL PAYMENT BOND

3

- 4.1.2 All bonds will be required as follows unless specifically waived elsewhere in the Bidding Documents.
- 4.1.3 Contents of Performance Bonds The bond shall be in the form approved by the Office of Management and Budget. The bond shall be conditioned upon the faithful compliance and performance by the successful bidder of each and every term and condition of the contract and the proposal, plans, specifications, and bid documents thereof. Each term and condition shall be met at the time and in the manner prescribed by the Contract, plans, ing materiel or performing labor in the performance of the Contract, of all sums of more, due the person for such labor and materiel. (The bond shall also contain the successful bidder's guarantee to indemnify and save harmless the State and the agen of from all costs, damages and expenses growing out of or by reason of the Contract in accordance with the Contract.)
- 4.1.4 Invoking a Performance Bond The agency may, when it co.sider that the interest of the State so require, cause judgement to be confessed upon the bound.
- 4.1.5 Within twenty (20) days after the date of notice of award of contract, the Bidder to whom the award is made shall furnish a Performance Bond and 'at or and Material Payment Bond, each equal to the full amount of the Contract price to gue rantee the faithful performance of all terms, covenants and conditions of the same. The bonds are to be issued by an acceptable Bonding Company licensed to do publices in the State of Delaware and shall be issued in <u>duplicate</u>.
- 4.1.6 Performance and Payment Bonds s all be maintained in full force (warranty bond) for a period of two (2) years after the date of the Certificate for Final Payment. The Performance Bond shall guarantee the satistation completion of the Project and that the Contractor will make good any faults or directs in this work which may develop during the period of said guarantees as a result of improver or defective workmanship, material or apparatus, whether furnished by the machines or their Sub-Contractors. The Payment Bond shall guarantee that the Contractor shall pay in full all persons, firms or corporations who furnish labor or material or both labor and material for, or on account of, the work included herein. The bonds shall be paid for by this Contractor. The Owner shall have the right to demand that the proof, a des signing the bonds are duly authorized to do so.

### 4.2 FAILURE TO COMPLY WITH CONTRACT

4.2.1 If any firm entering into a contract with the State, or Agency that neglects or refuses to perform or fails to comply with the terms thereof, the Agency which signed the Contract may terminate the Contract and proceed to award a new contract in accordance with this Chapter 69, Title 29 of the Delaware Code or may require the Surety on the Performance Dond to complete the Contract in accordance with the terms of the Performance Bond. Nothing herein shall preclude the Agency from pursing additional remedies as otherwise provided by law.

### CONTRACT INSURANCE AND CONTRACT LIABILITY

In addition to the bond requirements stated in the Bid Documents, each successful Bidder shall purchase adequate insurance for the performance of the Contract and, by submission of a Bid, agrees to indemnify and save harmless and to defend all legal or equitable actions brought against the State, any Agency, officer and/or employee of the State, for and from all claims of liability which is or may be the result of the successful Bidder's actions during the performance of the Contract.

4.3.2 The purchase or nonpurchase of such insurance or the involvement of the successful Bidder in any legal or equitable defense of any action brought against the successful Bidder based upon work performed pursuant to the Contract will not waive any defense which the State, its agencies and their respective officers, employees and agents might otherwise have against such claims, specifically including the defense of sovereigr immunity, where applicable, and by the terms of this section, the State and all agencies, officers and employees thereof shall not be financially responsible for the consequences of work performed, pursuant to said contract.

#### 4.4 RIGHT TO AUDIT RECORDS

- 4.4.1 The Owner shall have the right to audit the books and records of a co. tractor or any Subcontractor under any Contract or Subcontract to the extent that the books and records relate to the performance of the Contract or Subcontract.
- 4.4.2 Said books and records shall be maintained by the Contractor for a period of seven (7) years from the date of final payment under the Prime Contract a. c' by the Subcontractor for a period of seven (7) years from the date of final payment under the Subcontract.

#### ARTICLE 5: SUBCONTRACTORS

5.1 SUBCONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

B.

- 5.1.1 All contracts for the construction, reconstruction, alteration or repair of any public building (not a road, street or highway) shall be surject to the following provisions:
  - 1. A contract shall be awarded coly to a Bidder whose Bid is accompanied by a statement containing, for each Subcontractor category, the name and address (city or town and State only street number and P.O. Box addresses not required) of the clubcor tractor whose services the Bidder intends to use in performing the Work and providing the material for such Subcontractor category.
  - 2. A Bid will not accepted nor will an award of any Contract be made to any Bidde, which, as the Prime Contractor, has listed itself as the Subcontractor for any Schootractor unless:
    - It has been established to the satisfaction of the awarding Agency that the Bidder has customarily performed the specialty work of such Subcontractor category by artisans regularly employed by the Bidder's firm;
    - That the Bidder is duly licensed by the State to engage in such specialty work, if the State requires licenses; and
    - C. That the Bidder is recognized in the industry as a bona fide Subcontractor or Contractor in such specialty work and Subcontractor category.

The decision of the awarding Agency as to whether a Bidder who list itself as the Subcontractor for a Subcontractor category shall be final and binding upon all Bidders, and no action of any nature shall lie against any awarding agency or its employees or officers because of its decision in this regard.

5.1.3 After such a Contract has been awarded, the successful Bidder shall not substitute another Subcontractor for any Subcontractor whose name was set forth in the statement which accompanied the Bid without the written consent of the awarding Agency.

- 5.1.4 No Agency shall consent to any substitution of Subcontractors unless the Agency is satisfied that the Subcontractor whose name is on the Bidders accompanying statement:
  - A. Is unqualified to perform the work required;
  - B. Has failed to execute a timely reasonable Subcontract;
  - C. Has defaulted in the performance on the portion of the work covered v unc Subcontract; or
  - D. Is no longer engaged in such business.
- 5.2 PENALTY FOR SUBSTITUTION OF SUBCONTRACTORS
- 5.2.1 Should the Contractor fail to utilize any or all of the Subcontractors in the Contractor's Bid statement in the performance of the Work on the public bidding, the Contractor shall be penalized in the amount of (project specific amount\*). The Agency may determine to deduct payments of the penalty from the Contractor or have the amount paid directly to the Agency. Any penalty amount assessed against the Contractor may be remitted or refunded, in whole or in part, by the Agency awarding the Contract, only in this established to the satisfaction of the Agency that the Subcontractor in question has default d or is no longer engaged in such business. No claim for the remission or refunded or remitted to the contractor shall be granted unless an application is filed within one year after the "abuity of the successful Bidder accrues. All penalty amounts assessed and not refunded or remitted to the contractor shall be reverted to the State.

\*one (1) percent of contract amount not a caceed \$10,000

- 5.3 ASBESTOS ABATEMENT
- 5.3.1 The selection of any Contractor to perform asbestos abatement for State-funded projects shall be approved by the Office of Management and Budget, Division of Facilities Management pursuant Chapter 78 of Title 16.
- 5.4 STANDARDS C.- CONSTRUCTION FOR THE PROTECTION OF THE PHYSICALLY HANDIC (PL)ED
- 5.4.1 All Contract shall conform with the standard established by the Delaware Architectural Accessibility Board unless otherwise exempted by the Board.

# 5.5 CONTRACT PERFORMANCE

Any firm entering into a Public Works Contract that neglects or refuses to perform or fails to comply with its terms, the Agency may terminate the Contract and proceed to award a new Contract or may require the Surety on the Performance Bond to complete the Contract in accordance with the terms of the Performance Bond.

### **ANTICLE 6: CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR SEPARATE CONTRACTORS**

6.1

5.5.1

The Owner reserves the right to simultaneously perform other construction or operations related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, and to award separate contracts in connection with other portions of the Project or other Projects at the same site.

6.2 The Contractor shall afford the Owner and other Contractors reasonable opportunity for access and storage of materials and equipment, and for the performance of their activities, and shall connect and coordinate their activities with other forces as required by the Contract Documents.

### ARTICLE 7: CHANGES IN THE WORK

- 7.1 The Owner, without invalidating the Contract, may order changes in the Work consisting c. Additions, Deletions, Modifications or Substitutions, with the Contract Sum and Contract completion date being adjusted accordingly. Such changes in the Work shall be a "the rized by written Change Order signed by the Professional, as the duly authorized agent, the Contractor and the Owner.
- 7.2 The Contract Sum and Contract Completion Date shall be adjusted on the secured Change Order.
- 7.3 The additional cost, or credit to the Owner resulting from a change if the Work shall be by mutual agreement of the Owner, Contractor and the A chiect. In all cases, this cost or credit shall be based on the 'DPE' wages required and the "invoice price" of the materials/equipment needed.
- 7.3.1 "DPE" shall be defined to mean "direct person lel expense". Direct payroll expense includes direct salary plus customary fringe benefice, prevailing wage rates) and documented statutory costs such as workman's compensation insurance, Social Security/Medicare, and unemployment insurance (a maximum muniplier of 1.35 times DPE).
- 7.3.2 "Invoice price" of materials/equir.nent s, a" be defined to mean the actual cost of materials and/or equipment that is paid by the Contractor, (or subcontractor), to a material distributor, direct factory vendor, store, material provider, or equipment leasing entity. Rates for equipment that is leased and/or owned by the Contractor or subcontractor(s) shall not exceed those listed in the latest version of the "Means Building Construction Cost Data" publication.
- 7.3.3 In addition to the above, the General Contractor is allowed a fifteen percent (15%) markup for overliead and profit for additional work performed by the General Contractor's own forces. For enditional subcontractor work, the Subcontractor is allowed a fifteen (15) percent vertice ad and profit on change order work above and beyond the direct costs stated previously. To this amount, the General Contractor will be allowed a mark-up not exceeding seven and one half percent (7.5%) on the subcontractors work. These mark-ups shall include all costs including, but not limited to: overhead, profit, bonds, insurance, supervision, etc. No markup is permitted on the work of the subcontractors onsite superintendent/staff, or project manager, unless a change in the work changes the project duration and is identified by the CPM schedule. There will be no other costs associated with the change order.

### AKTICLE 8: TIME

8.1

8.2

Time limits, if any, are as stated in the Project Manual. By executing the Agreement, the Contractor confirms that the stipulated limits are reasonable, and that the Work will be completed within the anticipated time frame.

If progress of the Work is delayed at any time by changes ordered by the Owner, by labor disputes, fire, unusual delay in deliveries, abnormal adverse weather conditions, unavoidable casualties or other causes beyond the Contractor's control, the Contract Time shall be extended for such reasonable time as the Owner may determine.

8.3 Any extension of time beyond the date fixed for completion of the construction and acceptance of any part of the Work called for by the Contract, or the occupancy of the building by the Owner, in whole or in part, previous to the completion shall not be deemed a waiver by the Owner of his right to annul or terminate the Contract for abandonment or delay in the matter provided for, nor relieve the Contractor of full responsibility.

#### 8.4 SUSPENSION AND DEBARMENT

- 8.4.1 Per Section 6962(d)(14), Title 29, Delaware Code, "Any Contractor who fails to perform a public works contract or complete a public works project within the time toth dule established by the Agency in the Invitation To Bid, may be subject to Cusper sion or Debarment for one or more of the following reasons: a) failure to supply ane toter at labor supply ratio for the project; b) inadequate financial resources; or, c) poor performance on the Project."
- "Upon such failure for any of the above stated reasons, the Agen y that contracted for the 8.4.2 public works project may petition the Director of the Office of Man cement and Budget for Suspension or Debarment of the Contractor. The Ager cy shall send a copy of the petition to the Contractor within three (3) working days of filing vinn me Director. If the Director concludes that the petition has merit, the Director snull schedule and hold a hearing to determine whether to suspend the Contractor, d bar the Contractor or deny the petition. The Agency shall have the burden of proving, by preponderance of the evidence, that the Contractor failed to perform or complute the public works project within the time schedule established by the Agency and failed to do so for one or more of the following reasons: a) failure to supply the ader, uate labor supply ratio for the project; b) inadequate financial resources; or, c) poor performance on the project. Upon a finding in favor of the Agency, the Director may suspend a Contractor from Bidding on any project funded, in whole or in part, with public funds for up to 1 year for a first offense, up to 3 years for a second offense and permanently lear the Contractor for a third offense. The Director shall issue a written decision and shall send a copy to the Contractor and the Agency. Such decision may be appealed to the Superior Court within thirty (30) days for a review on the record."
- 8.5 RETAINAGE
- 8.5.1 Per Section 3962(1)(5) a.3, Title 29, Delaware Code: The Agency may at the beginning of each puelie works project establish a time schedule for the completion of the project. If the project is delayed beyond the completion date due to the Contractor's failure to meet their responsibilities, the Agency may forfeit, at its discretion, all or part of the Contractor's retaining e.
- 8.5.2

This forfeiture of retainage also applies to the timely completion of the punchlist. A punchlist will only be prepared upon the mutual agreement of the Owner, Architect and Contractor. Once the punchlist is prepared, all three parties will by mutual agreement, establish a schedule for its completion. Should completion of the punchlist be delayed beyond the established date due to the Contractor's failure to meet their responsibilities, the Agency may hold permanently, at its discretion, all or part of the Contractor's retainage.

### ARTICLE 9: PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION

- 9.1 APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT
- 9.1.1 Applications for payment shall be made upon AIA Document G702. There will be a five percent (5%) retainage on all Contractor's monthly invoices until completion of the project This retainage may become payable upon receipt of all required closeout documentation, provided all other requirements of the Contract Documents have been met.
- 9.1.2 A date will be fixed for the taking of the monthly account of work done. Upon receipt of Contractor's itemized application for payment, such application will be audited, midh. d, if found necessary, and approved for the amount. Statement shall be submitted to the Dwner.
- 9.1.3 Section 6516, Title 29 of the <u>Delaware Code</u> annualized interest is not to exceed 12% per annum beginning thirty (30) days after the "presentment" (as opposed to the date) of the invoice.
- 9.2 PARTIAL PAYMENTS
- 9.2.1 Any public works Contract executed by any Agency may provide for partial payments at the option of the Owner with respect to materials placed along or upon the sites or stored at secured locations, which are suitable for use in the pe formance of the contract.
- 9.2.2 When approved by the agency, partial payment may include the values of tested and acceptable materials of a nonperishable or noncontaminative nature which have been produced or furnished for incorporction as a permanent part of the work yet to be completed, provided acceptable provisions have been made for storage.
- 9.2.2.1 Any allowance made for mate is s or hand will not exceed the delivered cost of the materials as verified by invoices furnished by the Contractor, nor will it exceed the contract bid price for the material complete in place.
- 9.2.3 If requested by the Agen y, receipted bills from all Contractors, Subcontractors, and material, men, etc., to the previous payment must accompany each application for payment. Following such a request, no payment will be made until these receipted bills have been received by the Owner.
- 9.3 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION
- 9.3.1 Vin an the building has been made suitable for occupancy, but still requires small items of misce "aneous work, the Owner will determine the date when the project has been substantially completed.

if, after the Work has been substantially completed, full completion thereof is materially delayed through no fault of the Contractor, and without terminating the Contract, the Owner may make payment of the balance due for the portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment that it shall not constitute a waiver of claims.

On projects where commissioning is included, the commissioning work as defined in the specifications must be complete prior to the issuance of substantial completion.

9.3.2

9.3.3

#### 9.4 FINAL PAYMENT

- 9.4.1 Final payment, including the five percent (5%) retainage if determined appropriate, shall be made within thirty (30) days after the Work is fully completed and the Contract fully performed and provided that the Contractor has submitted the following closeout documentation (in addition to any other documentation required elsewhere in the Contract Documents):
- 9.4.1.1 Evidence satisfactory to the Owner that all payrolls, material bills, and other indebtences connected with the work have been paid,
- 9.4.1.2 An acceptable RELEASE OF LIENS,
- 9.4.1.3 Copies of all applicable warranties,
- 9.4.1.4 As-built drawings,
- 9.4.1.5 Operations and Maintenance Manuals,
- 9.4.1.6 Instruction Manuals,
- 9.4.1.7 Consent of Surety to final payment.
- 9.4.1.8 The Owner reserves the right to retain payment, or parts thereof, for its protection until the foregoing conditions have been complied vith, defective work corrected and all unsatisfactory conditions remedied.

#### ARTICLE 10: PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PPONEXTY

- 10.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the performance of the Contract. The Contractor shall take all reactivable precautions to prevent damage, injury or loss to: workers, persons nearby wild applicable precautions to prevent damage, injury or loss to: workers, persons nearby wild applicable precautions to prevent damage, injury or loss to: workers, persons nearby wild be affected, the Work, materials and equipment to be incorporated, and existing property at the site or adjacent thereto. The Contractor shall give notices and comply with applicable laws ordinances, rules regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities. The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage and loss to property at the site beam of in whole or in part by the Contractor, a Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly comployed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts they may be liable.
  - The Contractor shall notify the Owner in the event any existing hazardous material such as let d, PCBs, asbestos, etc. is encountered on the project. The Owner will arrange with a qualified specialist for the identification, testing, removal, handling and protection against exposure or environmental pollution, to comply with applicable regulation laws and ordinances. The Contractor and Architect will not be required to participate in or to perform this operation. Upon completion of this work, the Owner will notify the Contractor and Architect in writing the area has been cleared and approved by the authorities in order for the work to proceed. The Contractor shall attach documentation from the authorities of said approval.
    - As required in the Hazardous Chemical Information Act of June 1984, all vendors supplying any materials that may be defined as hazardous, must provide Material Safety Data Sheets for those products. Any chemical product should be considered hazardous if it has a warning caution on the label relating to a potential physical or health hazard, if it is known to be present in the work place, and if employees may be exposed under normal conditions or in any foreseeable emergency situation. Material Safety Data Sheets <u>must</u> be provided <u>directly to the Owner</u> along with the shipping slips that include those products.

10.2

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

10.4 The Contractor shall certify to the Owner that materials incorporated into the Work are free of all asbestos. This certification may be in the form of Material Safety Data Sheet (MSDS) provided by the product manufacturer for the materials used in construction, as specified or as provided by the Contractor.

#### ARTICLE 11: INSURANCE AND BONDS

- 11.1 The Contractor shall carry all insurance required by law, such as Unemployment Insurance, etc. The Contractor shall carry such insurance coverage as they desire on their win property such as a field office, storage sheds or other structures erected upon the project site that belong to them and for their own use. The Subcontractors involved with this project shall carry whatever insurance protection they consider necessary to cover the loss of any of their personal property, etc.
- 11.2 Upon being awarded the Contract, the Contractor shall obtain a minimum of two (2) copies of all required insurance certificates called for herein, and summit one (1) copy of each certificate, to the Owner, within 20 days of contract award.
- 11.3 Bodily Injury Liability and Property Damage Liability is surance shall, in addition to the coverage included herein, include coverage for injury to croc struction of any property arising out of the collapse of or structural injury to any building cristructure due to demolition work and evidence of these coverages shall be filed with and approved by the Owner.
- 11.4 The Contractor's Property Damage Liability In urance shall, in addition to the coverage noted herein, include coverage on all rear and personal property in their care, custody and control damaged in any way by the Contractor or their Subcontractors during the entire construction period on this project.
- 11.5 Builders Risk (including Standard Extended Coverage Insurance) on the existing building during the entire construction period, shall not be provided by the Contractor under this contract. The Owner shall insure the existing building and all of its contents and all this new alteration work under this contract during entire construction period for the full insurable value of the entire work at the site. Note, however, that the Contractor and their Subcontractor shall be responsible for insuring building materials (installed and stored) and their tools and equir ment whenever in use on the project, against fire damage, theft, vandalisr  $i, j \in c$
- 11.6 Certificates of the insurance company or companies stating the amount and type of converage, terms of policies, etc., shall be furnished to the Owner, within 20 days of contract award
- 11.7

The Contractor shall, at their own expense, (in addition to the above) carry the following forms of insurance:

#### Contractor's Contractual Liability Insurance

Minimum coverage to be:

Bodily Injury	\$500,000 \$1,000,000 \$1,000,000	for each person for each occurrence aggregate
Property Damage	\$500,000 \$1,000,000	for each occurrence aggregate

11.7.3

11.7.2 Contractor's Protective Liability Insurance

Minimum coverage to be:

Bodily Injury	\$500,000	for each person	
	\$1,000,000	for each occurrence	
	\$1,000,000	aggregate	
Property Damage	\$500,000	for each occurrence	$\sim$
	\$500,000	aggregate	
Automobile Liability Insuran	<u>ce</u>		
Minimum coverage to be:		$\langle \rangle^*$	
Bodily Injury	\$1,000,000	for eac'r pyrson	
	\$1,000,000	for each Jccu rence	
Property Damage	\$500,000	per accio, n.	
. , , ,			

- 11.7.4 Prime Contractor's and Subcontractors' policies shall no use contingent and contractual liability coverage in the same minimum amounts as 11.71 above.
- 11.7.5 Workmen's Compensation (including Employe's Liability):
- 11.7.5.1 Minimum Limit on employer's liability to be as required by law.
- 11.7.5.2 Minimum Limit for all employees working at the site.
- 11.7.6 Certificates of Insurance must be field with the Owner <u>guaranteeing</u> fifteen (15) days prior notice of cancellation, non-renewal, c any change in coverages and limits of liability shown as included on certificates.
- 11.7.7 Social Security Liabin v
- 11.7.7.1 With respect to all persons at any time employed by or on the payroll of the Contractor or performing an *y* work for or on their behalf, or in connection with or arising out of the Contractor's business, the Contractor shall accept full and exclusive liability for the payment of any and all contributions or taxes or unemployment insurance, or old age retirement ber efits, persions or annuities now or hereafter imposed by the Government of the United States and the State or political subdivision thereof, whether the same be measured by wage, salaries or other remuneration paid to such persons or otherwise.

11.7.7.2

Up on request, the Contractor shall furnish Owner such information on payrolls or comployment records as may be necessary to enable it to fully comply with the law imposing the aforesaid contributions or taxes.

If the Owner is required by law to and does pay any and/or all of the aforesaid contributions or taxes, the Contractor shall forthwith reimburse the Owner for the entire amount so paid by the Owner.

#### ARTICLE 12: UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK

- 12.1 The Contractor shall promptly correct Work rejected by the Owner or failing to conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, whether observed before or after Substantial Completion and whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, and shall correct any Work found to be not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents within a period of two years from the date of Substantial Completion, or by terms of an applicable special warranty required by the Contract Documents. The provisions of this Article apply to work done by Subcontractors as well as to Work done by direct employees of the Contractor.
- 12.2 At any time during the progress of the work, or in any case where the nature of the defects shall be such that it is not expedient to have them corrected, the Owner, activation, shall have the right to deduct such sum, or sums, of money from the amount of the contract as they consider justified to adjust the difference in value between the outpercive work and that required under contract including any damage to the structure.

#### ARTICLE 13: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 13.1 CUTTING AND PATCHING
- 13.1.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for all cutting an patching. The Contractor shall coordinate the work of the various trades involved.

#### 13.2 DIMENSIONS

13.2.1 All dimensions shown shall be verified by ne Contractor by actual measurements at the project site. Any discrepancies betwee, the drawings and specifications and the existing conditions shall be referred to the Owner for adjustment before any work affected thereby has been performed.

### 13.3 LABORATORY TESTS

- 13.3.1 Any specified laboratory tools of material and finished articles to be incorporated in the work shall be made by bureaus, laboratories or agencies approved by the Owner and reports of such tests shall be submitted to the Owner. The cost of the testing shall be paid for by the Contractor.
- 13.3.2 The Contration shall furnish all sample materials required for these tests and shall deliver same without charge to the testing laboratory or other designated agency when and where directed by the Owner.

### AF CHAEOLOGICAL EVIDENCE

Whenever, in the course of construction, any archaeological evidence is encountered on the surface or below the surface of the ground, the Contractor shall notify the authorities of the Delaware Archaeological Board and suspend work in the immediate area for a reasonable time to permit those authorities, or persons designated by them, to examine the area and ensure the proper removal of the archaeological evidence for suitable preservation in the State Museum.

#### 13.5 GLASS REPLACEMENT AND CLEANING

13.5.1 The General Contractor shall replace without expense to the Owner all glass broken during the construction of the project. If job conditions warrant, at completion of the job the General Contractor shall have all glass cleaned and polished.

13.4

#### 13.6 WARRANTY

13.6.1 For a period of two (2) years from the date of substantial completion, as evidenced by the date of final acceptance of the work, the contractor warrants that work performed under this contract conforms to the contract requirements and is free of any defect of equipment, material or workmanship performed by the contractor or any of his subcontractors o suppliers. However, manufacturer's warranties and guarantees, if for a period longer than two (2) years, shall take precedence over the above warranties. The contractor shell remedy, at his own expense, any such failure to conform or any such defect. The processor, of this warranty shall be included in the Contractor's Performance Bond.

#### ARTICLE 14: TERMINATION OF CONTRACT

- 14.1 If the Contractor defaults or persistently fails or neglects to carry out the Vork in accordance with the Contract Documents or fails to perform a provision of the Contract, the Owner, after seven days written notice to the Contractor, may make good auch deliciencies and may deduct the cost thereof from the payment then or there from the Contractor. Alternatively, at the Owner's option, and the Owner may terminal the Contract and take possession of the site and of all materials, equipment, thols, and machinery thereon owned by the Contractor and may finish the Work by whatever memod the Owner may deem expedient. If the costs of finishing the Work exceed any unpaid compensation due the Contractor, the Contractor shall pay the difference of the Cwner.
- 14.2 "If the continuation of this Agreement is co. ti igent upon the appropriation of adequate state, or federal funds, this Agreement may be terminated on the date beginning on the first fiscal year for which funds are not appropriated or at the exhaustion of the appropriation. The Owner may terminate this Agreement by providing written notice to the parties of such non-appropriation. All proment obligations of the Owner will cease upon the date of termination. Notwin standing the foregoing, the Owner agrees that it will use its best efforts to obtain approval of necessary funds to continue the Agreement by taking appropriate action to request ade guate funds to continue the Agreement."

END CF GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

#### STATE OF DELAWARE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR DIVISION OF INDUSTRIAL AFFAIRS OFFICE OF LABOR LAW ENFORCEMENT PHONE: (302) 451-3423

Mailing Address: 225 CORPORATE BOULEVARD SUITE 104 NEWARK, DE 19702 Located at: 225 CORPORATE BOULEVARD SUITE 104 NEWARK, DE 19702

PREVAILING WAGES FOR BUILDING CONSTRUCTION EFFECTIVE MARCH 15, 2013

CLASSIFICATION	NEW CASTLE	KENT	SU CTV
ASBESTOS WORKERS	21.87	26.94	39.20
BOILERMAKERS	65.47	33.22	48.83
BRICKLAYERS	46.83	46.83	46.83
CARPENTERS	50.06	50.56	39.82
CEMENT FINISHERS	27.61	29 11	21.20
ELECTRICAL LINE WORKERS	43.49	3 1.2.	28.44
ELECTRICIANS	60.60	.0.0	60,60
ELEVATOR CONSTRUCTORS	75.33	41.93	30.55
GLAZIERS	64.10	64.10	54.20
INSULATORS	51.48	51.48	51.48
IRON WORKERS	59.12	59.12	59.12
LABORERS	38.30	38.30	38.30
MILLWRIGHTS	628	62.18	48.75
PAINTERS	12.02	42.02	42.02
PILEDRIVERS	6 . 87	37.64	30,45
PLASTERERS		28.55	17.50
PLUMBERS/PIPEFITTERS/STEAMFITTERS	59.00	49.26	46.28
POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATORS	57.06	57.06	24.13
ROOFERS-COMPOSITION	21.77	17.96	19.34
ROOFERS-SHINGLE/SLATE/TILE	17.59	17.50	16.45
SHEET METAL WORKERS	62.74	62.74	62.74
SOFT FLOOR LAYERS	45.97	45.97	45.97
SPRINKLER FITTERS	51.75	51.75	51.75
TERRAZZO/MARBLE/TILE FU.S	51,41	51.41	45.45
TERRAZZO/MARBLE/TTLE STR.	59.03	59.03	52.63
TRUCK DRIVERS	26.58	23.89	20.03

CERTIFIED

BY: OFFICE OF LABOR LAW ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATOR,

NOTE: THESE RATES ARE PROMULGATED AND ENFORCED PURSUANT TO THE PREVAILING WAGE REGULATIONS ADOPTED BY THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR ON APRIL 3, 1992.

CLASSIFICATIONS OF WORKERS ARE DETERMINED BY THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR. FOR ASSISTANCE IN CLASSIFYING WORKERS, OR FOR A COPY OF THE REGULATIONS OR CLASSIFICATIONS, PHONE (302) 451-3423.

ί

NON-REGISTERED APPRENTICES MUST BE PAID THE MECHANIC'S RATE.

PROJECT: MC1002000252 Margaret M. O'Neil Building Roof Replacement, Kent County

MMOT BELISEDFOR BIDDING.

### STATE OF DELAWARE ROOF REPLACEMENT MARGARET M. O'NEILL BUILDING

### SECTION 011000 - SUMMARY

### PART 1 - GENERAL

### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. This section includes the following:
  - 1. Work covered by the Contract Documents.
  - 2. Use of premises.
  - 3. Owner's occupancy requirements.
  - 4. Specification formats and conventions.

## 1.2 WORK COVERED BY CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

A. Project Identification:

Roof Replacement and Re bairs a Margaret M. O'Neill Fuild.  $\sigma$ 

- B. Project Location: 410 Federal Street Dover, Delaware
- C. Owner:

State of 'Jel? ward OMP 'Division of Facilities Management 54( Scr.i. DaPont Hwy., Suite 1 Diver Dilaware 19901

- 1. Owner's Representative. John Dunham, Construction Projects Coordinator
- D. Architect:

1.

Cooperson Associates, LLC 1504 N. French Street Wilmington, Delaware 19801

- E. The Work consists of the following:
  - The Work Includes:

## Base Bid Scope

Removal and replacement of approximately 5,200 S.F. of EPDM roofing and insulation in its entirety, down to the existing concrete roof deck, including EPDM membrane on parapet wall surfaces and metal copings. Removal and replacement of four (4) roof drains. Installation of a new metal cap and counterflashing on approximately 315 L.F. of continuous cornice on all exterior sides of the existing parapet wall

011000 - 1 Cooperson Associates Project No. 13080

### STATE OF DELAWARE ROOF REPLACEMENT MARGARET M. O'NEILL BUILDING

### 1.3 USE OF PREMISES

- A. General: Contractor shall have limited use of premises for construction operations.
  - 1. Owner Occupancy: Allow for Owner occupancy of Project site and use by the public.
  - 2. Driveways and Entrances: Keep driveways, loading areas, and entrances serving premises clear and available to Owner, Owner's employees, and emergency vehicles at all times. Do not use these areas for parking or storage of materials.
    - a. Schedule deliveries to minimize use of driveways and entrances.
    - b. Schedule deliveries to minimize space and time requirements for storage of materials and equipment on site.
- B. Use of Existing Building: Maintain existing building in a weather tight condition throughout construction period. Repair damage caused by construction operations replaced building and its occupants during construction period.

## 1.4 OWNER'S OCCUPANCY REQUIREMENTS

- A. Full Owner Occupancy: Owner will occupy site and existing building during entire construction period. Cooperate with Owner during construction creations to minimize conflicts and facilitate Owner usage. Perform the Work so as not to interfere with Owner's day-to-day operations. Maintain existing exits, unless otherwise inc cated.
  - 1. Maintain access to existing wal weys, corridors, and other occupied or used facilities. Do not close or obstruct walkweys, con iders, or other occupied or used facilities without written permission from Owner and or ano ities having jurisdiction.

## 1.5 WORK RESTRICTIONS

A. Nonsmoking building, smoking is not permitted anywhere in the building or on the site except in areas away from the building designated by the state.

# 1.6 SPECIFIC ATION FORMATS AND CONVENTIONS

- A. Spentication Format: The Specifications are organized into Divisions and Sections using the 16division format and CSI/CSC's "MasterFormat" numbering system.
  - Division 01: Sections in Division 01 govern the execution of the Work of all Sections in the Specifications.
  - Specification Content: The Specifications use certain conventions for the style of language and the intended meaning of certain terms, words, and phrases when used in particular situations. These conventions are as follows:
  - 1. Abbreviated Language: Language used in the Specifications and other Contract Documents is abbreviated. Words and meanings shall be interpreted as appropriate. Words implied, but not stated, shall be inferred as the sense requires. Singular words shall be interpreted as

011000 - 2 Cooperson Associates Project No. 13080

### STATE OF DELAWARE ROOF REPLACEMENT MARGARET M. O'NEILL BUILDING

plural, and plural words shall be interpreted as singular where applicable as the context of the Contract Documents indicates.

- 2. Imperative mood and streamlined language are generally used in the Specifications. Requirements expressed in the imperative mood are to be performed by Contracter. Occasionally, the indicative or subjective mood may be used in the Section Text for clar ty to describe responsibilities that must be fulfilled indirectly by Contractor or by others when so noted.
  - a. The words "shall", "shall be", or "shall comply with", depending on the context, are implied where a colon (:) is used within a sentence or phrase.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not Used)

END OF SECTION 011000

MMOT BELISEDFOR BIDDING.